AD-772 950

INVESTIGATION AND ANALYSIS OF RELIA-BILITY AND MAINTAINABILITY PROBLEMS ASSOCIATED WITH ARMY AIRCRAFT ENGINES

K. G. Rummel, et al

Boeing Vertoi Company

Prepared for:

Army Air Mobility Research and Development Laboratory

August 1973

DISTRIBUTED BY:

National Technical Information Service

U. S. DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE 5285 Port Royal Road, Springfield Va. 22151

20050203229

Best Available Copy



Best Available Copy

DEPARTMENT OF THE ARMY S. ARMY AIR MUBILITY RESEARCH & DEVELOPMENT LABORATORY EUSTIS DIRECTORATE FORT EUSTIS, VIRGINIA 23604

This investigation of turboshaft engine reliability and maintainability (R&M) characteristics is one of a number of continuing R&M problem investigations conducted by the U. S. Army Air Mobility Research and Development Laboratory to provide a clear understanding of the quantitative and qualitative R&M characteristics associated with Army helicopter systems. Efforts are being, and subsequently will be, pursued to determine those design criteria and concepts, test requirements, and/or advanced technology requirements to provide a quantum improvement in R&M characteristics for future systems.

This study concentrated on all factors contributing to current turboshaft engine R&M characteristics. Typical of the oroad range of factors considered are design specifications/standards, technology limitations, development program inadequacies, and maintenance procedures. Both inherent and externally induced R&M problems were considered and treated separately. An attempt was made to quantify the R&M improvement potential available through the use of various program approaches (maximum attention given to R&M versus maximum attention given to performance, for example) and related part/piece design concept selections, e.g., carbon versus labyrinth seals.

This Directorate concurs with the investigation findings and specifically directs the reader's attention to that section that addresses contributing factors. It is interesting to note that a maximum of only 15% of all R&M problems are indicated as being technology oriented, while factors such as requirements documents, preliminary design efforts, detail design execution (including test), quality control, and maintenance procedures collectivel; constitute the remaining 85%. Results of this program are to be used as a basis for future exploratory and advanced development efforts relative to turboshaft engines.

Further investigation of the above-mentioned nontechnology factors is being initiated by this Directorate, and results

10'

will be published in late PY74. Special emphasis has been placed on test requirements as they relate to engine assembly and component reliability achievement.

This program was conducted under the technical management of David B. Cale, Technology Applications Division (Propulsion Area), with engineering support from Victor W. Welner, Military Operations Technology Division (Reliability Area).

id.

Task 1F162205A11902 Contract DAAJ02-71-C-0055 USAAMRDL Technical Report 73-28 August 1973

INVESTIGATION AND ANALYSIS OF RELIABILITY AND MAINTAINABILITY PROBLEMS ASSOCIATED WITH ARMY AIRCRAFT ENGINES

Final Report

by

K. G. Rummel H. J. M. Smith

Prepared by

THE BOEING COMPANY, Vertol Division Boeing Center Philadelphia, Pennsylvania

for

EUSTIS DIRECTORATE U.S. ARMY AIR MOBILITY RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT LABORATORY FORT EUSTIS, VIRGINIA

Approved for public release; distribution unlimited.

		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	-AD	-112 45
	DOCUMENT CONTI	ROL DATA - R A	L D	
(Security classification of title DRIGINATING ACTIVITY (Corporate	 body of abstract and indexing a authory 	nnotation must be a	20. REPORT S	ECURITY CLASSIFICATION
The Boeing Company, Ver	rtol Division		Unclas	sified
socing Center Philadelphia Poprevive	ania aliana aliana.		26. GROUP	
REPORT TITLE			I	
INVESTIGATION AND ANALY ASSOCIATED WITH ARMY AI	SIS OF RELIABILITY A	AND MAINTAIN	ABILITY P	ROBLEMS
OESCRIPTIVE NOTES (Type of repor	it and inclusive dates)			
AUTHOR(S) (First name, middle initia	st, laet name)			
Kirk G. Rummel 4. J. M. Smith				
NEPORT DATE		TAL TOTAL NO. OF	PAGES	76. NO. OF REFS
CONTRACT OR GRANT NO.	·	A DRIGINATOR'S		() () () () () () () () () () () () () (
AAJ02-71-C-0055				
PROJECT NO.		USAAMRDL 1	Technical	Report 73-28
ILIUGGUJNI1906		N. OTHER REPOR	T NOISI (Any a	ther sumbers that may be seeig
		D210-1057	1-1	
DISTRIBUTION STATEMENT				
pproved for public rel	ease; distribution u	Inlimited,	ILITARY ACT	
Approved for public rel	ease; distribution u	Inlimited. 12. SPONSORING M Eustis Dir U. S. Army Fort Eusti	rectorate Y Air Mobi is, Virgin	Nity R&D Laborator nia
APPLEMENTARY NOTES	ease; distribution u	In limited. 12 SPONSORING M Eustis Din U. S. Army Fort Eusti	rectorate Y Air Mobi is, Virgin	NITY ility R&D Laborator nia
ABSTRACT The reliability and maintainability prevamined in this study. A broad sp fixed wing aircraft was examined. In and T74, although data is provided tifted at the subsystem, component a single parameter expressing the to sidered, including the traditional eng The concept of a composite engine where quantified and displayed at the approaches were taken in the subsec experience, as described by the com cussed in terms of failure, mode and Examples and photographs of typicg causal factors that contributed to the and summarized. Categories of desi formance impacts. These features a rations reflect varying degrees of pro- levels for these engines.	ease; distribution u moblems associated with gas turble sectrum of turboshaft and turbop The study concentrated on the de on other gas turbine engines in m and failure mode levels in each on tail iffectiveness, logistics and cos gine- sused as well as the non engi- was inti-oduced to describe the av e failure mode, component and si Usent analisis detailed design coi posite engine, was discussed in it mechanis. Is, corrective actions, a al failures are provided. These p teorign of the problems, Awaila gn features are used in order to p fre configured into three possible ogram emphasis on R&M. R&M to	In limited. II. PRONSORING M EUSTIS DIN U. S. Army Fort EUSTI Fort EUSTI Fort EUSTI Fort EUSTI Fort EUSTI II. Constant Fort R&M experient Stailed R&M experient Stailed R&M experient Stailed R&M experient Stailed R&M experient Stailed R&M experient Stailed reasons I erage R&M experient Stailed reasons I reade R&M experient Stailed reasons I reade R&M experient Stailed reasons I reade R&M experient Stailed reasons I Stailed reasons I Fort EUST Stailed R&M experient Stailed reasons I Stailed reasons I Stailed reasons I Stailed R&M experient Stailed R&M experient	Army, Navy a rectorate y Air Mobi is, Virgin Army, Navy a nee of the TS3 coll use. The f eters and was si roblems. All th stor scheduled a nee of the engu this composite of the engu this composite adder program c . Individual fa e of the art in reviewed for the ram features an then acceptability the 1975 82 era at the failure i	he U. S. military services were ind Marine helicopters and , T55, T58, T63, T64, T73 R&M problem was quan- ubsequently combined into upset of problems were con- nd unscheduled events, tes examined; problems engine. Two different sonsiderations. Current ilure modes were dis- problem avoidance, a general program d trends were reviewed ity and cost and per- . The three configu- mode and sybsystem
APPTEMENTARY NOTES SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES APPTEMENTARY NOTES APPTEACT The reliability and maintainability p examined in this study. A broad sp fixed wing aircraft was examined. I and T74, although data is provided tifted at the subsystem, component a single parameter expressing the to sidered, including the traditional eng The concept of a composite engine were quantified and displayed at this approaches were taken in the subser experience, as described by the com cussed in terms of failure mode and Examples and photographs of typics gaussi factors that contributed to th and summarized. Categories of desi formance impacts. These features a rations reflect varying degrees of pro- levels for these engines.	ease; distribution u problems associated with gas turbs sectrum of turboshaft and turbop The study concentrated on the de on other gas turbune engines in m and failure mode levels in each of and failure mode levels in each of gane-sused as well as the non-enginate was into aduced to describe the av- e failure inode, component and as upent anal risis detailed design con- posite engine, was discussed in th mechanis. Is, corrective actions, a l failures are provided. These p te origin of the problems. Availal gn features are used in order to p re configured into three possible fogram emphasis on R&M. R&M in	Inlimited. II. PRONSORING M EUSTIS DIN U. S. ATMY Fort EUSTI Fort EUSTI Fort EUSTI II. A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A	ALLITARY ACTI rectorate y Air Mobi is, Virgir arational with t . Army, Navya nice of the T53 cial use. The f ters and was su this composite adder program c . Individual fa e of the art in reviewed for the art in their acceptability their acceptability the failure in the failure in th	the U. S. military services were ind Marine helicopters and services and the services were ind Marine helicopters and services and the services were ind unscheduled events, neget of problems were con- nd unscheduled events, negenet problems were con- nd unscheduled events, nes examined; problems engine. Two different sonsiderations. Current illure modes were dis- problem avoidance, a general program d trends were reviewed ity and cost and per- . The three configu- mode and sybsystem
ABSTRACT The reliability and maintainability prevamined in this study. A broad sp fixed-wing aircraft was examined. In and T74, although data is provided tifted at the subsystem, component a single parameter expressing the to sidered, including the traditional eng The concept of a composite engine were quantified and displayed at the approaches were taken in the subsec experience, as described by the com cussed in terms of failure mode and Examples and photographs of typics cousal factors that contributed to th and summarized. Categories of desi formance impacts. These features a rations reflect varying degrees of pro- levels for these engines.	ease; distribution u woblems associated with gas turble sectrum of turboshaft and turbop The study concentrated on the de on other gas turbine engines in m and failure mode levels in each oo tal i flectiveness, logistics and cos gine- sused as well as the non eng was int aduced to describe the av e failure mode, component and si Usent anal riss detailed design co possite engine, was discussed in it mechanis. B, corrective actions, i al failures are provided. These p te origin of the problems. Availal gn features are used in order to p re configured into three possible bogram emphasis on R&M. R&M to	In limited. II. SPONSORING M EUSTIS Dir U. S. Army Fort EUSTI Fort EUSTI II. S. Army Fort	rectorate y Air Mobi is, Virgin Army, Navy a nee of the TS3 roblems. All the ters and was si roblems. All the ters and was si roblems. All the this composite wader program of . Individual fa to of the engument the acceptability the art in reverwed for the ram features an ther acceptability the 1975 82 era at the failure i	he U. S. military services were ind Marine helicopters and ta military services were and Marine helicopters and ta marine helicopters and ta marine helicopters and ta marine helicopters and ta marine helicopters and marchelim was quan- ubsequently combined into the examined; problems engine. Two different considerations. Current ilure modes were dis- prohlem avoidance, a general program d trends were reviewed ity and cost and per- The three configu- mode and sybsystem
APPLEMENTARY NOTES SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES APPLEMENTARY NOTES APPLEMENTARY A	ease; distribution u roblems associated with gas turble bectrum of turboshaft and turbop The study concentrated on the de on other gas turbine engines in m and failure mode levels in each o tal iffectiveness, logistics and cos gine- aused as well as the non-engi- was int aduced to describe the ave failure node, component and si upon tanal risis detailed design con iposite engine, was discussed in it mechanis. Is, corrective actions, i al failures are provided. These p te origin of the problems. Availag of features are used in order to p re configured into three possible bygam emphasis on R&M. R&M	In limited. II. PRONSORING M Eustis Dir U. S. Army Fort Eusti Fort Eusti II. S. Army Fort Eust II. S. Army Fort Eust	rational with t Air Mobi is, Virgin rational with t Army, Navy a nee of the TS3 cial use. The f sters and was su roblems. All the sters and was su roblems. All the for scheduled a the of the engu for scheduled a the of the angu e of the art in reverwed for th he 1975 82 era at the failure of the failure of	he U. S. military services were nd Marine helicopters and Marine helicopters and TSS, TSB, TS3, TS4, T73 36M problem was quan- ubsequently combined into ypet of problems were con- nd unscheduled events. Tes examined; problems engine. Two different sonsiderations. Current illure modes were dis- problem avoidance. a general program d trends were reviewed ity and cost and per- The three configu- mode and sybsystem
ABSTRACT The reliability and maintainability p examined in this study. A broad sp fixed-wing aircraft was examined. If and 174, although data is provided tified at the subsystem, component and 174, although data is provided tified at the subsystem, component and the subsystem, component and the subsystem, component and the subsystem and the subset reference, as described by the com- cussed in terms of failure, mode and Examples and photographs of typics gaussi factors that contributed to th and summarized. Categories of desi- formance impacts. These features a rations reflect varying degrees of pro- levels for these engines.	ease; distribution u roblems associated with gas turbs sectrum of turboshaft and turbop The study concentrated on the de on other gas turbine engines in m and failure mode levels in each on tal iffectiveness, logistics and cos gine mused as well as the nonens was introduced to describe the av e failure inode, component and si upent anal risk detailed design co- posite engine, was discussed in th mechanis. is, corrective actions, a l failures are provided. These p te origin of the problems. Availal gin features are used in order to p re configured into three possible ogram emphasis on R&M. R&M is methods. TEC	In limited. II. SPONSORING M EUSTIS DIT U. S. Army Fort EUSTI Fort EUSTI II. S. Army Fort EUSTI II. S. Army II. S. Army II	Air TARY ACTI rectorate y Air Mobi is, Virgir Army, Navy a nce of the T53 cial use. The l sters and was as nce of the engu- this composite ader program c - Individual fa e of the art in reviewed for th am features an their acceptability the 1975 82 era at the failure i	he U. S. military services were ind Marine helicopters and Marine helicopters and State of the mass quan- ubsequently combined into pes of problems were con- nd unscheduled events, tes examined; problems engine. Two different sonsiderations. Current illure modes were dis- problem avoidance, a general program d trends were reviewed ity and cost and per- The three configu- mode and sybsystem
ABSTRACT The reliability and maintainability p examined in this study. A broad sp fixed-wing aircraft was examined. In and T74, although data is provided tified at the subsystem, component a single parameter expressing the to sidered, including the traditional eng The concept of a composite engine- were quantified and displayed at this approaches were taken in the subser- experience, as described by the com- cussed in terms of failure, mode and Examples and photographs of typics causal factors that contributed to th and summarized. Categories of desi- formance impacts. These features a rations reflect varying degrees of pro- levels for these engines.	ease; distribution u roblems associated with gas turble sectrum of turboshaft and turbop The study concentrated on the de on other gas turbune engines in m and failure mode levels in each of gine-aused as well as the non-engine was inti-oduced to describe the av le failure inode, component and is upent anal risk detailed design co- posite engine, was discussed in th imechanis. Is, corrective actions, a al failures are provided. These p te origin of the problems. Availal gin features are used in order to p re configured into three possible bogram emphasis on R&M. R&M to Describe the start of the provide the start of the start of the start of the the start of the problems. Availal of features are used in order to p the origin of the problems. Available to the start of the start of the start of the start of the the start of the problems. Available to the start of the problems. Available to the start of the start of the start of the start of the term of the start of the start of the start of the start of the term of the start of the start of the start of the start of the term of the start of the	Inlimited. II. PRONSORING M EUSTIS DIN U. S. ATMY Fort EUSTI Fort EUSTI Fort EUSTI II. S. ATMY Fort EUSTI II. S.	ALLITARY ACTI rectorate y Air Mobi is, Virgir arational with t . Army, Navya nice of the T53 cial use. The f ters and was su- ther and was su- the cof the engu this composite ader program (c) . Individual fa e of the art in reverwed for the art in ther acceptability the 1975-82 era at the failure in the failure in	the U. S. military services were ind Marine helicopters and r. TS5, TS8, T63, T64, T73 Marine helicopters and period problems were con- nd unscheduled events, negenet, two different sonsiderations. Current illure modes were dis- problem avoidance, a general program d trends were reviewed ity and cost and per- The three configu- mode and sybsystem
ABSTRACT The reliability and maintainability prevamined in this study. A broad sp fixed-wing aircraft was examined. In and T74, although data is provided tifted at the subsystem, component a single parameter expressing the to sidered, including the traditional eng The concept of a composite engine were quantified and displayed at the approaches were taken in the subsec experience, as described by the com cussed in terms of failure mode and Examples and photographs of typics causal factors that contributed to th and summarized. Categories of desi formance impacts. These features a rations reflect varying degrees of pro- levels for these engines.	ease; distribution u moblems associated with gas turble sectrum of turboshaft and turbop The study concentrated on the de on other gas turbine engines in m and failure mode levels in each on tal i flectiveness, logistics and cos gine- sused as well as the non-eng- was int-oduced to describe the av e failure mode as well as the non-eng- was int-oduced to describe the av e failure mode, component and si Usent analysis detailed design co- posite engine, was discussed in it mechanis. B, corrective actions, 2, al failures are used in order to p fre configured into three possible orgam emphasis on R&M. R&M to configured into three possible ogram emphasis on R&M. R&M to bog the the second to the second configured into the possible of the configured into three possible of the second to the second to the second configured into the second t	In limited. II. SPONSORING M EUSTIS Dir U. S. Army Fort EUSTI Fort EUSTI II. S. Army Fort	rectorate y Air Mobi is, Virgit rational with t Army, Navy a ince of the TS3 roblems. All the ters and was si roblems. All the ters and was si roblems. All the this composite wader program of . Individual fa e of the art in reverwed for the ram features and the ratorpathile the failure is at the failure is	he U. S. military services were ind Marine helicopters and , TSS, TSB, TS3, TS4, T73 A&M problem was quan- ubsequently combined into pes of problems were con- nd unscheduled events. tes examined; problems engine. Two different considerations. Current ilure modes were dis- problem avoidance. a general program d trends were reviewed ity and cost and per- The three configu- mode and sybsystem
APPLEMENTARY NOTES SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES APPLEMENTARY NOTES APPLEMENTARY APPLEMENTARY NOTES APPLEMENTARY APPLEMENTAR	ease; distribution u problems associated with gas turble bectrum of turboshaft and turbop The study concentrated on the de on other gas turbine engines in m and failure mode levels in each of tal i flectiveness, logistics and cos gine- aused as well as the non-engines much anal rsis detailed design con posite engine, was discussed in it mechanis. Is, corrective actions, a la failure node, component and sp inuent anal rsis detailed design con posite engine, was discussed in it mechanis. Is, corrective actions, a la failure node, component and sp inuent anal rsis detailed design con posite engine, was discussed in it mechanis. Is, corrective actions, a la failures are provided. These p is origin of the problems. Awald gn features are used in order to p re configured into three possible ogram emphasis on R&M. R&M is the transmission of the problems. Awald is the problems of the problems is and the parameters of the problems. Awald is the problems of the problems of the poster transmission of the problems of the poster transmission of the problems. Awald is the problems of the problems of the poster transmission of the problems of the poster transmission of the problems. Awald the origin of the problems. Awald the problems of the problems of the problems of the problems. Awald the origin of the problems. Awald the	In limited. II. SPONSORING M Eustis Dir U. S. Army Fort Eusti Fort Eusti International Comment Fort Eusti International Comment Internation R&M experien- processed reasons Interage R&M experien- volutions and bron- nese two approaches and the current stat roblems were also re- ble design and prog- provide visibility of future engines for the levels are quantified ANNICAL SCHMORE	rational with t Air Mobi is, Virgin rational with t Army, Navy a nee of the TS3 cial use. The f ters and was su roblems. All the roblems. All the roblems. All the roblems. All this composite adder program c . Individual fa e of the arg of the art in reverwed for th her acceptabilithe 1975 82 era at the failure of the failure of	he U. S. military services were nd Marine helicopters and Marine helicopters and TSS, TSB, TS3, TS4, T73 36M problem was quan- ubsequently combined into ypet of problems were con- nd unscheduled events. here examined; problems engine. Two different sonsiderations. Current illure modes were dis- problem avoidance, a general program d trends were reviewed ity and cost and per- . The three configu- mode and sybsystem
ABSTRACT The reliability and maintainability p examined in this study. A broad sp fixed-wing aircraft was examined. In and T74, although data is provided tified at the subsystem, component and T74, although data is provided tified at the subsystem, component and T74, although data is provided tified at the subsystem, component and T74, although data is provided tified at the subsystem, component the concept of a composite engine were quantified and displayed at the approaches were taken in the subsec experience, as described by the com cussed in terms of failure, mode and Examples and photographs of typicz cussal factors that contributed to th and summarized. Categories of desi- formance impacts. These features a rations reflect varying degrees of pro- levels for these engines.	ease; distribution u roblems associated with gas turbs moblems associated with gas turbs motion of turboshaft and turbop The study concentrated on the de on other gas turbine engines in and failure mode levels in each of tal effectiveness, logistics and cos gine mused as well as the non-engines much anal rist detailed design con posite engine, was discussed in the mechanis. Is, corrective actions, d al failures are provided. These pie te origin of the problems. Availag in features are used in order to pie configured into three possible bogram emphasis on R&M. R&M is	IIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIII	Air Acti rectorate y Air Mobi is, Virgin arational with t Army, Navy a nee of the TS3 cial use. The f sters and was us for scheduled a the of the engu this composite and the rogum this composite and the program color the art in everwed for th engl this composite and the art in everwed for th engl the art in everwed for the 1975 82 era a the failure of the failure of the failure of the failure of a the failure of a the failure of a the failure of a the failure of the art of a the failure of the failure of the failure of a the failure of the failure	Itity R&D Laborator tia he U. S. military services were and Marine helicopters and (, T55, T58, T63, T64, T73 B&M problem was quan- ubsequently combined into upes of problems were con- nd unscheduled events. hel examined; problems engine. Two different sonsiderations. Current illure modes were dis- problem avoidance. a general program d trends were reviewed ity and cost and per- . The three configu- mode and sybsystem

linclassified Security Classification LINKA -LINK C REY WORDS ROLE -ROLE W T ROLE WT ۰. Reliability and maintainability problems Gas turbine engines Total effectiveness Logistics and cost impact Theoretical composite engine Detailed .sign considerations Broad program considerations Three possible future engines 1975-82 era Future remedial actions Recommendations for future activity ia Unclassified Security Classification 9(8)/,-73 The reliability and maintainability problems associated with gas turbine engines currently operational with the U.S. military services were examined in this study. A broad spectrum of turboshaft and turboprop engines in U.S. Army, Navy and Marine helicopters and fixed-wing aircraft was examined. The study concentrated on the detailed R&M experience of the T53, T55, T58, T63, T64, T73 and T74, although quantitative R&M data is provided on other gas turbine engines in military and commercial service.

The R&M problem was quantified at the subsystem, component and failure mode levels in each of four traditional R&M parameters and was subsequently combined into a single parameter expressing the total effectiveness, logistics and costs impact of R&M problems. All types of problems were considered, including the traditional engine-caused as well as the nonengine-caused reasons for scheduled and unscheduled events.

The concept of a composite engine was introduced to describe the average R&M experience of the various engines examined, and problems were quantified and displayed at the failure mode, component and subsystem levels for this composite engine.

Two distinctly different approaches were taken in the subsequent analysis: detailed design considerations and broader program considerations.

The current experience, as described by the composite engine, was discussed in these two approaches. The individual failure modes were discussed in terms of failure mode and mechanisms, corrective actions applied to these problems, and the current state of the art in problem avoidance. Examples and photographs of typical failures are provided. These problems were also reviewed for the general program causal factors that contributed to the origin of the problems.

Currently available design and program features and trends were reviewed and summarized. Categories of design features are utilized in order to provide proper visibility of their acceptability and cost and performance impacts.

These features are configured into three possible future engines for the 1975-1982 era. The three configurations reflect varying degrees of program emphasis on R&M. R&M levels are quantified at the failure mode and subsystem levels for these engines.

Future remedial actions are considered based on the magnitude of the projected remaining problems. Recommendations for future activity are provided from both design and program standpoints.

iii

FOREWORD

Conducted by The Boeing Company, Vertol Division, for the Eustis Directorate of the U.S. Army Air Mobility Research and Development Laboratory (USAAMRDL), Fort Eustis, Virginia, under Contract DAAJ02-71-C-0055, Task 1F1f2205A11902, this report investigates the reliability and miintainability problems on Army aircraft turboshaft and turboprop engines.

USAAMRDL technical direction was provided by Messrs. T. House, R. Campbell and V. Welner.

The principal investigators and authors of this study were Messrs. K. G. Rummel and H. J. M. Smith, and program management was provided by Mr. G. W. Windolph, Director and Mr. R. B. Aronson, Unit Chief of the Boeing Product Assurance staff. Also contributing to the study was Mr. K. Porter, Chief, and Mr. T. Connolly of the Propulsion Technology Group. 1

The authors gratefully acknowledge the significant assistance of the engineering and product support departments of the following engine manufacturers:

0.	Avco Lycoming	- Stratford, Connecticut
ο	Detroit Diesel Allison	- Indianapolis, Indiana
L	General Electric Company	- Lynn, Massachusetts
0	Pratt & Whitney Aircraft	- Hartford, Connecticut
ο	United Aircraft of Canada	- Longueil, Quebec

Preceding page blank

TABLE OF CONTENTS

에 있는 것 같아요. 이렇게 있는 것 같아요. 이렇게 있는 것 같아요. 이렇게 있는 것 같아요. 이렇게 가지 않는 것 같아요. 가지 않는 것 같아요. 가지 않는 것 같아요. 이렇게 가지 않는 것 같 같이 같아요. 이렇게 같아요. 이렇게 같아요. 이렇게 있는 것 같아요. 이렇게 하는 것 같아요. 이	Page
SUMMARY	iii
FOREWORD	v
LIST OF ILLUSTRATIONS	ix
LIST OF TABLES	xiii
1.0 INTRODUCTION	1.
2.0 STUDY APPROACH AND PROCEDURES	2
Current Engines	2 10 10 10 12 12
3.0 STATUS OF CURRENT ENGINES	14
Engine Maturity	14 17 18 20 24 25 27 32
4.0 DETAILED PROBLEMS OF CURRENT ENGINES	34
Bearings	34
Seals Compressors Combustor Turbine Cases Lubrication Fuel System Air System Accessory Torquemeter Electrical Power-Train Reduction Exhaust Foreign Object Damage Erosion	41 46 53 58 65 68 71 76 77 78 81 84 85 86 91 97
Summary of Current-Engine Problems	100

Preceding page blank

vii

4		Page
5.0	CURRENT ENGINE PROGRAM CONSIDERATIONS	111
	Definition of Causal Factors	111 114 118
6.0	IMPROVEMENTS AVAILABLE TO DESIGNS AND PROGRAMS	123
	Design Features	123 139
7.0	NEAR-TERM ENGINE PROJECTION	154
	Engine Maturity	154 155
	(1975-82 Era) Engines	165 167 170
8.0	LONG-TERM FUTURE-ENGINE DESIGN AND PROGRAM REQUIREMENTS	171
	Design Considerations	171 178
9.0	CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS	182
LIT	TERATURE CITED	185
APP	PENDIXES	
	I. Conversion of TBO Interval Into Rates	189
	II. Development of Index Numbers	190
DIS	STRIBUTION	205

LIST OF ILLUSTRATIONS

Figure		Page
1	Helicopter Accidents and Operating Costs	1
2	Avco Lycoming T53 Turbine Engine Cutaway	3
3	Avco Lycoming T55 Turbine Engine Cutaway	4
4	General Electric 758 Turbine Engine Cutaway	5
5	Allison T63 Turbine Engine Cutaway	6
6	General Electric T64 Turbine Engine Cutaway	7
7	Pratt and Whitney T73 Turbine Engine Cutaway	8
8	United Aircraft of Canada T74 Turbine Engine Cutaway	9
9	Engine Maturity	15
10	Engine Reliability Growth	15
11	Factors Affecting Major Accident Rates	21
12	Composite Engine Major Accident Rates by Subsystem	23
13	Composite Engine Major Accident Percentage Distribution by Subsystem	23
14	TBO Progression	26
15	Bearing UER Rate for Various Engines	35
16	Seal UER Rate for Various Engines	42
17	Carbon Seals	43
18	Face Seal Bellows	44
19	Carbon-Seal Reliability	45
20	Compressor UER Rate for Various Engines	48
21	Cracking of Forward Diffuser Face	51
22	Cracking of Aft Diffuser Face	51

íx

Figure			Page	
23	Failed Variable Stator Vane Mechanism Due to FOD	•	52	. [.] .
24	Combustor UER Rate for Various Engines	۰.	54	
25	Typical Combustor Liner Cracking	•	55	
26	Combustor Liner Support Bracket Cracking	•	55	
27	Ignitor Plug Fitting Failure	•	56	
28	Swirl-Cup Mounting Spacer Cracking	•	57	
29	Mounting Flange Wear and Key Slot Elongation .	•	58	
30	Fuel Nozzle Wear by Swirl Cups	•	58	
31	Turbine UER Rate for Various Engines	•	60	
32	Turbine Nozzle Inner-Band Cracks	•	60	÷
33	Corroded Turbine Blade	•	61	
34	Turbine Nozzle With Integral Oil Tubes	•	64	
35	Cracked Turbine Nozzle Support Structure	•	64	
36	Case UER Rate for Various Engines	•	66	
37	Lubrication UER Rate for Various Engines	•	69	
38	Fuel UER Rate for Various Engines	•	72	
39	Elongated Rivet Hole on Purifier "V" Band Clamp	•	74	
40	Purifier With Broken Mounting Flances	•	7 5	
41	Air UER Rate for Various Engines	•	· 76	
42	Accessory UER Rate for Various Engines	•	77	
43	Torquemeter UER Rate for Various Engines	•	79	•
44	High-Speed Mechanical Torquemeter System	•	- 80	
45	Wear in a High-Speed Mechanical System	•	80	
46	Hydraulic Torquemeter System	•	80	

3

÷

x

Figure

igure	년에는 정말한 것이 이해를 해외한 것 같은 것이 가지 않았다. 가지는 것은 것은 것을 가지 않는다. 같은 것은 것은 것이 것 같은 것은 것을 같은 것은 것은 것이 많은 것이 많은 것이 있는 것을 같이 같이 것.	Page
47	Electrical UER Rate for Various Engines	81
48	Cracked Thermocouple Sleeve	82
49	Alternator Cable Chafing	83
50	Power-Train Reduction UER Rate for Various Engines	84
51	Exhaust UER Rate for Various Engines	85
52	Sources of FOD	87
53	FOD UER Rate for Various Engines and Aircraft Installations	. 89
54	Erosion of Compressor Blades With Curled Leading Edges	93
55	Erosion of Compressor Vanes After Severe Test Conditions	. 93
56	Erosion UER Rate for Various Engines and Aircraft Installations	94
57	Environmental Failure Modes	98
58	Environmental UER Rate for Various Engines	99
59	Operator-Induced UER Rate for Various Engines	101
60	Improper Maintenance-Caused Removals	102
61	Distribution of Improper Maintenance UER's - Various Engines	103
62	Improper Maintenance UER Experience	103
63	Airframe-Related UER Experience	106
64	Convenience UER Experience	107
65	Unknown UER Experience	108
66	Interrelationships and Examples of Causal Factors	113
67	Example of Contributing Factors Analysis •	115
68	Summary Results of Contributing Factors	116

xi

Figure		Page
69	Future Engine Activity Flow Chart	123
70	Development of the Index Number	190
71	R&M Parameter Scale Factors	191
72	Overhaul Cost Ratios of Turbine Engines	193
73 .	Overhaul Costs of Turbine Engines	194
74	Repair Criteria for Classification as a Major Accident	195
75	Strike to Major Accident Ratios for Army and Navy Helicopters	195
76	Helicopter Acquisition Costs	196
77	Costs of Non-Attrited Major Accidents	197
78	Aviator Fatalities per Major Accident	199
79	Non-Aviator Flight-Crew Fatalities per Major Accident	199
80	Passenger (Non-Crew) Fatalities per Major Accident	200
81	Total Fatalities by Type per Major Accident	200
82	Costs of Fatalities per Major Accident	201
83	Costs of a Major Accident	202
84	Costs of a Major Accident (Linear Scale)	202
85	Weight of Army Helicopters	203

xii

LIST OF TABLES

т

able	<u>Pa</u>	ge
I	R&M Consequences of Parameters Selected	11
II	Engines Studied	13
III	Engine Data Available	13
IV	Subsystem Definition	18
v	Unscheduled Engine Removal Rates	19
IV.	Engine-Related Major Accident Rates	22
, VII	Maintenance Man-Hour Rates	25
VIII	Subsystems That Limit TBO Intervals	27
IX	The Composite Engine	28
X	Composite Engine Subsystem Index Numbers	29
XI	Composite Engine Summary Matrix	30
XII	Composite Engine - Problem Areas in Order of Priority (Index Numbers)	31
XIII	Composite Engine - Problem Areas in Order of Priority (UER'S)	31
XIV	Bearing Failure Modes	35
XV	Seal Failure Modes	42
XVI	Compressor Failure Modes	47
XVII	Combustor Failure Modes	53
XVIII	Turbine Failure Modes	59
XIX	Case Failure Modes	66
XX	Lubrication Failure Modes	69
XXI	Fuel Failure Modes	71
XXII	Air Failure Modes	76
XXIII	Torquemeter Failure Modes	78

xiii

Table		Page
VIXX	Electrical Failure Modes	81
XXV	Factors That Affect FOD	90
XXVI	Contributing Factors Subsystem Summary Matrix	116
XXVII	Contributing Factors Failure Mode Matrix	117
XXVIII	Potential Changes in the Bearing Subsystem	126
XXIX	Potential Changes in the Seals Subsystem	127
XXX	Potential Changes in the Compressor Subsystem	128
XXXI	Potential Changes in the Combustion Subsystem	128
XXXII	Potential Changes in the Turbine Subsystem	129
XXXIII	Potential Changes in the Cases Subsystem	130
XXXIV	Potential Changes in the Lubrication Subsystem	131
xxxv	Potential Changes in the Fuel Subsystem	131
XXXVI	Potential Changes in the Air Subsystem	132
XXXVII	Potential Changes in the Accessory Subsystem	132
XXXVIII	Potential Changes in the Torquemeter Subsystem	133
XXXIX	Potential Changes in the Electrical Subsystem	133
XL	Potential Changes in the Exhaust Subsystem	133
XLI	Potential Changes in the Power-Train Reduction Subsystem	134
XLII	Potential Changes in the FOD Subsystem	134

xiv

Table	Page
XLIII	Potential Changes in the Erosion Subsystem
XLIV	Potential Changes in the Environmental Subsystem
XLV	Potential Changes in the Operator-Induced Subsystem
XLVI	Potential Changes in the Improper Maintenance Subsystem
XLVII	Potential Changes in the Airframe-Related Subsystem
XLVIII	Potential Changes in the Convenience Subsystem
XLIX	Future Engine Features - Bearings 155
L	Future Engine Features - Seals 156
LI	Future Engine Features - Compressor 157
LII	Future Engine Features - Combustor 158
LIII	Future Engine Features - Turbines 158
LIV	Future Engine Features - Cases 159
LV	Future Engine Features - Lubrication 159
LVI	Future Engine Features - Fuel 160
LVII	Future Engine Features - Air 160
LVIII	Future Engine Features - Electrical 161
LIX	Future Engine Features - Torquemeter 161
LX	Future Engine Features - Accessories 161
LXI	Future Engine Features - Power-Train Reduition
LXII	Future Engine Features - FOD 162
LXIII	Future Engine Features - Erosion 162
LXIV	Future Engine Features - Environmental 163

.

xv

Table	Page
LXV	Future Engine Features - Operator Induced 163
LXVI	Future Engine Features - Improper Maintenance
LXVII	Future Engine Features - Airframe Related 164
LXVIII	Future Engine Features - Convenience 164
LXIX	Future Engines Summary Matrix - Subsystem 165
LXX	Future Engines Summary Matrix-Failure Modes
LXXI	Summary of Future Engines
LXXII	R&M Improvement Actions and Benefits Applicable to 1975-82 Era Engines 169
LXXIII	Indirect Benefits 170
LXXIV	Remaining Problems cf the Full-R&M- Emphasized Engine
LXXV	Ratios of Frequency of Occurrence 192
LXXVI	Costs of Aviator Fatalities 201
LXXVII	Cost of Non-Aviator Crew and Passenger Fatalities
LXXVIII	Costs and Relationships 203
LXXIX	Derivation of Weighting Multiplier 204

1.C INTRODUCTION

Use of gas turbine engines in their aircraft has given the U.S. Army a significant increase in mobility. Commitment of the engines to battle conditions provided a positive measure of the gas turbine's capability in a difficult environment that included frequent operation at low altitudes in sand and dust, frequent power changes with related thermocycling, and constant exposure to the most difficult of maintenance conditions. It soon became clear that the performance benefits from the gas turbine engine were significant. It also became obvious that the anticipated reliability and maintainability (R&M) attributes of the engines were not being realized in these operations.

The impact of turbine engine reliability and maintainability is of critical concern. Review of historical safety, reliability, and maintainability data reveals that Army turbine engines contribute significantly to the total number of accidents, downtime, maintenance burden, and ownership costs of the aircraft in which they are installed. The percent of major accidents and ownerships costs attributed to powerplants is shown in Figure 1. In addition to the two parameters indicated in Figure 1, it will be shown that engine R&M levels have a significant impact on an extremely broad spectrum of cost incurring consequences.

This study utilizes extensive data from military operations to quantify the magnitude and reasons for the current level of R&M of military gas turbine engines and identifies ways to improve R&M in future engines.





2.0 STUDY APPROACH AND PROCEDURES

This study investigates seven gas turbine engines in terms of the following R&M parameters:

- o Unscheduled Engine Removal (UER) Rate
- o Accident Rate (Engine-Related)
- o Maintenance Man-Hour per Flight Hour Rate
- o Time Between Overhaul (TBO) Interval

The study included the different dash-number variations of these basic engines:

- o Lycoming T53, Figure 2
- o Lycoming T55, Figure 3

o General Electric T58, Figure 4

- o Allison T63, Figure 5
- o General Electric T64, Figure 6
- o Pratt & Whitney T73, Figure 7
- o United Aircraft of Canada T74, Figure 8

CURRENT ENGINES

Problems were investigated on an engine-by-engine basis and quantified in terms of each of the individual parameters, where adequate data existed. A composite engine was developed to allow consideration of all problems on a weighted basis without undue influence by a single engine or manufacturer and without the proprietary restraints associated with spcific failure modes of individual engines. A single quantified index number was developed to express the collective impact of each failure mode in terms of the traditional parameters of UER rate, major accident rate, TBO, and maintenance man-hours per flight hour. The result was a list of failure modes for the composite engine, listed in order of priority of each mode's frequency and consequence, as quantified by the index number.

Detailed failure mechanisms for each failure mode of the composite engine were examined and discussed. The study considered the program deficiencies that caused or allowed the various failure modes to exist. Program deficiencies were defined to include decisions regarding requirements, preliminary design, design execution, manufacturing and quality control, and maintenance/operation.









Figure 5. Allison T63 Turbine Engine Cutaway.







NEAR-TERM FUTURE ENGINES

Available defined remedial actions to alleviate current engine R&M problems were tabulated and discussed for each engine subsystem. They were then selectively assigned to each of three possible near-term future engine configurations, and the R&M characteristics of these configurations were quantified. It was necessary to configure three engines because customer emphasis exerts great leverage upon product R&M. The three near-term engines (configured for the 1975-82 era) are:

- o A full-performance-emphasized engine
- o A full-R&M-emphasized engine
- A normal engine (representing a balance of R&M and performance)

LONG-TERM R&M REQUIREMENTS

The near-term R&M-emphasized engine still needs further R&M improvement. In general, the hardware and program corrective action does not exist today. To further improve the R&M levels, aggressive and detailed development is required for post-1982 engines. The needed improvements are identified and discussed in this report.

SELECTION OF R&M PARAMETERS

The myriad of existing parameters complicates the task of describing the magnitude of the engine R&M problem. This in turn makes it difficult to define the courses of action necessary for efficient problem solution.

The R&M-oriented parameters currently being used include:

- 1. Accident Rates
 - o Major
 - o Minor
 - o Incidents
- 2. Schedule Accomplishment Rates
 - o In-flight Shutdowns
 - o Forced Landings
 - o Precautionary Landings
 - o Ground Aborts
 - o Aircraft Availability

3. Life-Cycle Costs

- o Malfunction Rate
- o Unscheduled Removal Rate
- o Scheduled Removal Rate
- o TBO Intervals
- o Maintenance Man-Hour Rate
- o Operating Costs per Flight Hour

One of the study tasks was to select and integrate the optimum parameters and then provide appropriate quantification, so that a credible problem priority list could be developed. The parameters used to measure safety, reliability, and maintainability were selected by considering both their significance and their general use by the military services and the engine community. The parameters selected for use in this study are:

- o Unscheduled Engine Removal (UER) Rate (all causes)
- o Major Accident Rate (engine-related)
- o Maintenance Man-Hour/Flight Hour (M4H/FH) (on engine systems)
- o Time Between Overhauls (TBO)

These parameters quantify the safety, schedule accomplishment, and life-cycle cost domains of the engine. Table I displays how these four parameters reflect the entire spectrum of R&M consequences.

TABLE I. REM CONSEQUENCES OF PARAMETERS SELECTED				
	Selected Parameters			
R&M Consequences	UER	Rate MMH/FH	Majo: Accident	r Rate TBO
Major Accidents	x		x	
Minor Accidents	x		x	•
Incidents	x		x	
In-Flight Shutdowns	x	•	x	
Forced Landings	x		x	
Precautionary Landings	x			
Ground Aborts	x			
Aircraft Downtime	x	х		x
Malfunctions		×		
Unscheduled Removals	x	х		
Scheduled Removals		x		x
TBO Interval		х		x
Maintenance Man-Hours	x	x		x
Operating Costs	x	х	x	x

A number of other parameters were investigated and found to be deficient. For example, Engine Malfunction Rate is probably the best indicator of engine unreliability; however, it is not routinely collected and recorded by the U.S. Army. For those military services where engine malfunction rate is identified, the usefulness of the data is often compromised by a lack of failure mode and component identification data. In-Flight Shutdown Rate ranks high as a measure of engine reliability in commercial areas. It is collected in detail by most airlines, but not rigorously collected by the military services. Engine Returns to Depot is a parameter that has been widely collected by the U.S. Army and its contractors; however, it is strongly influenced by differing maintenance philosophies. User organizations with sophisticated maintenance philosophies and good facilities return engines to depot only as a last resort. Other organizations view the depot as a convenient place to send work. Also, the exigencies of a battle environment do not always permit engine repair to be accomplished at the maintenance level specified in military manuals.

ENGINE SELECTION CRITERIA

U.S. Army gas turbine aircraft engines are the basis for this study. The principal turboshaft engines used by Navy/Marine combat helicopters have been included to broaden the scope of the study. Inclusion of the Navy/Marine engines permits the study to include all the principal gas turbine engines currently used by U.S. military services in helicopter applications. It also permits the study to include engines from all the major engine manufacturers. Selection of a full range of engines and manufacturers makes this study a broad overview of the current turboshaft and turboprop engine spectrum.

Seven different engines were studied for this report. The principal gas turbine engines currently used by the Army are the Allison T-63 and the Lycoming T-53 and T-55 series turbo-shaft engines. The Pratt and Whitney T-73 turboshaft and the United Aircraft of Canada T-74 turboprop, each in limited use with the Army, are also included. The Navy/Marine engines studied are the General Electric T-58 and T-64 turboshafts.

The engines selected have a power range of 317 to 4800 horsepower; they power light observation aircraft through mediumand heavy-lift helicopters. The engines that have contributed to determining engine safety, reliability and maintainability levels, their manufacturers, and the specific applications are listed in Table II.

DATA AVAILABILITY

After selecting the parameters for study, an extensive effort was undertaken to identify compatible data for each engine.

Data was successfully obtained and analyzed for approximately 85 percent of all engine/parameter combinations as indicated in Table III.

Data was obtained from the following sources: engine manufacturers' contractual R&M reports, USABAAR accident reports, ARADMAC (Army Overhaul Facility) engine disassembly inspection reports, U.S. Navy Material and Maintenance Management Reports (3M), manufacturer Engineering Change Proposals (ECP's), powerplant and engine bulletins and changes, Boeing in-house engine data, Navy Safety Center data, EIR's and UR's. Considerable data was provided by the engine manufacturers. They also provided detailed explanations and interpretations of their data.

	TABLE II. EN	GINES STUDIED	
Engine	Manufacturer	Application	Service
<u>T53-L-11</u> T53-L-13	Lycoming	UH-1 UH-1, AH-1	U.S. Army
<u>T55-L-7</u> T55-L-7C	Lycoming	CH-47 CH-47	U.S. Army
<u>T58-8B</u> 158-10	General Electric	CH-46, SH-3 CH-46	U.S. Navy & Marines
T63-A5A	Allison	он-6	U.S. Army
T64-6	General Electric	СН-53	U.S. Marines
T73	Pratt & Whitney	CH-54	U.S. Army
T74	United Acft of Canada	U-21 & Commercial	U.S. Army & Commercial

	TABLE III	ENGINE DATA	AVAILABLE	1.
Engine	UER Rate	Data Avai Accident Rate	lability MMH/FH	TBO
T53	yes	yes	yes	yes
T55	yes	yes	yes	yes
158	yes	yes	yes	yes
T63 .	yes	yes	no	yes
T64	yes	yes	yes	yes
т73	Partial	yes	1. 7	yes
T74	Partial	yes	no	yes

3.0 STATUS OF CURRENT ENGINES

This section presents the results of the analyses performed on the seven current engines. Displays are provided which quantify the study parameters (UER rate, major accident rate, TBO's and MMH/FH) to the subsystem level for each engine. Although quantified only to the subsystem level in these displays, the analyses reflect component and failure mode level experience in each of the study engines. Also included in this section are discussions concerning the importance of considering the degree of engine maturity, the rationale for the particular subsystem breakdown selected, the concept of the composite engine, and the concept of the index number (a derived value which encompasses the four quantified study parameters).

The section concludes with a list of problems (in order of priority) encompassing both the component and subsystem levels as appropriate. Broad conclusions are developed from the data analysis at the subsystem level. Conclusions from analysis of data at the failure mode and component levels are developed in Section 4, Detailed Problems of Current Engines.

ENGINE MATURITY

Early in the data analysis task, it became apparent that engine maturity has a tremendous influence on the level of reliability being achieved by a particular engine. In order to make meaningful comparisons and assessments, it is essential to recognize that absolute values of reliability vary significantly over an engine's life cycle. Actual values measured are the direct result of the caliber and amount of product improvement and learning curve considerations (with respect to operator and maintenance personnel techniques).

Experience has shown that engines enter operational service after a relatively short development period. While this involves several years of effort, it rarely includes more than 10,000 hours of engine operation. After introduction into service, numerous engineering and procedural changes are usually developed as service-revealed difficulties become apparent. Following this, a much slower rate of reliability improvement occurs until the engine reaches its mature reliability. These stages in an engine's maturity are illustrated in Figure 9.

To select the most appropriate engine maturity period for all engines, consideration was given to data availability, the calendar year of maturity, and the likelihood of the engine having received the majority of its product improvement. It was concluded that an appropriate maturity level for Army engine analysis was the 1-million-engine-hour point. Most



Figure 9. Engine Maturity.

military turboshaft engines reach or exceed this value; many product improvement changes have been developed, incorporated, and proven by that time; or the decision has been reached to pursue them no further.

For the current engines studied, the 1-million-hour maturity point was selected, with three exceptions. The T64 engine had only 250,000 hours of engine operation at the time of the latest available data base. The T53 and T74 engines had well in excess of 8,000,000 hours at the time of their most appropriate data with no adequate bases at the 1-million-hour point, and no acceptable method for synthesizing them. Feliability growth curves for military and commercial engines were constructed and are illustrated in Figure 10 utilizing the parameter of engine-caused unscheduled removal rate. These growth curves suggest that many factors influence engine reliability.





All engines exhibited a marked reduction in removal rate throughout their life cycle. The general trend shows a capability for an eight-fold reduction in engine-caused unscheduled removal rate from the initial value to maturity. Varying degrees of contractor product improvement effort are postulated to have a strong impact upon the engines' reliability crowth process. For example, contrast the growth observed for the T56 and T34 turboprop engines. These two engines were developed in the same nominal calendar timeframe, are similar in power output, and are comparable from a complexity standpoint. Here, the similarity ends. The T56 was installed in many types of successful aircraft, acquired tremendous quantities of operating hours, and has been exposed to continuous and successful product improvement activities. The T34 engine, however, was installed only in the C-133 aircraft, which was characterized by an early-in-the-life-cycle awareness that production quantities would be quite limited.

Under these conditions it is not surprising that an aggressive product improvement program may not have been implemented. This could be the reason for the otherwise unexplainable high removal rate shown on Figure 10. This is conjecture since a complete growth curve is not available for the T34, but there is no other reason apparent why this engine should be significantly less reliable than other fixed-wing turboprop engines at an equivalent point in flight hours.

Helicopter engines can now be placed in proper perspective with fixed-wing engines by observing the cumulative engine flight hours in which significant removal rate reductions were achieved. Helicopter engines rarely exceed 2 to 3 million hours total time, while fixed-wing engines frequently exceed 10 million hours due to factors such as multiengine installations, applications of the same basic engine across many aircraft families, larger fleet sizes, and historically higher utilization rates. This allows the fixed-wing engine to reap the benefits of extended product improvement programs and permits it to achieve far more dramatic levels of reliability than most helicopter engines.

Another observation concerns the differences in reliability characteristics between various engine configurations. There appears to be a rather tight band of reliability for military and commercial fixed-wing engines whether they are turbojet, turbofan, or turboprop. The band for helicopter turboshaft engines is much broader and of greater mean value; however, the lower boundary is within the fixed-wing band. Therefore, it appears that the application of an engine has a greater impact on its reliability than does its configuration. Figure 10 also provides perspective to the legendary high reliability of the commercial turbofan engine. To attribute this to configuration rather than aggressive product improvement effort is unrealistic. The wide variation of removal rates for helicopter applications warrants comment. Without doubt, the band is a function of both reliability and maintainability factors. Reliability is degraded by more abusive climatic and mechanical environments and/or a shorter mission length which produces more thermocycles per hour. Maintainability aspects (such as poor accessibility) drive certain helicopter applications to the high side of the band.

Of particular interest is the observation that there appears to be no discernible reliability difference between military and commercial usage. Although Figure 10 does not show commercial helicopter data, the fixed-wing data suggests that the difference is, at most, minimal. Further analysis should be undertaken to clarify this continuing controversy.

With this general perspective of turbine engine reliability, it is appropriate that the subsystems, components, and failure modes which compose and define helicopter turboshaft engine R&M characteristics be examined in detail.

SUBSYSTEM DEFINITION

Establishment of a suitable engine subsystem breakdown is a prerequisite to an organized identification of engine R&M problems. After evaluating the subsystem breakdowns being used by the engine manufacturers, it was concluded that a functional breakdown was the most suitable for this study. This breakdown was arranged to include the grouping of engine main-shaft bearings and seals under individual headings. The display of the large impact of these components on engine reliability is the principal reason for this exception. Other systems were arranged functionally so that direct comparisons of lubrication systems, fuel systems, etc., were possible.

Although the engine manufacturers did not agree on a common subsystem breakdown, there was complete agreement on the need to separate engine removals into two categories: engine-caused and non-engine-caused. Engine-caused removals are those in which a malfunctioning component of the engine itself necessitates a removal. A non-engine-caused removal is one in which some external reason (such as FOD or improper maintenance) was the cause. For engine-caused removals, definition of the problem is usually available down to the component level. For non-engine-caused removas, information is not routinely displayed below the failure cause (for example, airframe induced).

It is postulated that the extremely rigorous categorization by the manufacturers between engine-caused and non-engine-caused removals is prompted by their seeing a need to identify those failures for which they feel directly responsible. Unfortunately, this directs attention to only a portion of engine

unreliability. The impact of poor R&M dictates that all causes should be addressed with the diligence appropriate to their numerical rates. Full definition and details of the subsystem and category breakdowns used in this study are given in Table IV.

Category		Subsystem	Components
Engina-	o	Bearings	Main Shaft Bearings
Caused	0	Seals	Main Shaft Seals, Assembly Seals
Events	٥	Compressor	Discs, Blades, Stators, Shafts, Diffuser, Scrolls, Bleed Bands, VIGV Actuators, Bleed Valves
	0	Combustion	Liners, Housings, Support Hardware, Air Swirl Components
	0	Turbine	Nozzles, Blades, Shrouds, Wheels, Shafts, Shaft Coupling
	0	Cases	Outer Casing, Inlet Housing, Fittings
	0	Lubrication	Pump, Valves, Lines, Filters, Coolers
·	0	Fuel	Fuel Control Units, Pump, Purifier, Drain Valves, Marifold, Lines, Nozzles
	٥	Alf	Anti-fee, Seal Pressurizing, Cooling Lines and Valves
	2	Accessory	Gears, Drives, NGB Housing
	ø	Torquemeter	Rotors, Drives, Rollers, Transmitters, Pistons, Valves
	Э	Electrical	Ignitor Units, Marness, Power Management Amplifiar
	0	Exhaust	Exit Vanes, Tailnipe Mounting Flanges, Exhaust Comes
	ø	Power-Train Reduction	Output Bearings, Gears
Non-Engine- Caused	٥	Poreign Object Damage	Events caused by ingestion of fureign objects other than sand or dust
Events	0	Erosion	Events caused by sand and dust ingestion
	0	Environmental	Events caused by corrosion, fuel and oil contamination
	0	Operator Induced	Events caused by hot starts, overtemp, overspeed conditions
	0	Improper Maintenance	Events caused by improper procedures/lack of skill
	٥	Convenience	Events caused by cannibalization, poor engine component accessibility
	о	Battle Damage*	
	C	Airframe Related	Events lused by mounting, cooling, drive and start interfaces, removals to gain access to airframe components
	0	Unsubstantiated/unknown	

UNSCHEDULED ENGINE REMOVAL (UER RATE)

The parameter of unscheduled engine removal rate from the airframe was defined to include engine removals for all causes except TBO changes and hot end inspections. In terms of impact on an operational mi itary unit, the unscheduled removal of an entire engine from the aircraft structure is most heavily felt. This unplanned event involves considerable manpower expenditure and usually a requirement for a replacement engine.

A factor favoring the unscheduled removal rate as one of the preferred reliability parameters is that it is the closest to being universally understood and accepted and is one of the few that extends to commercial operations. This has allowed comparisons to be drawn between the rates applicable to turboshaft military engines and turboprop and turoofan engines in both military and commercial operations. Construction of the engine maturity curves was also possible for this reason. However, since this parameter is driven by factors other than reliability, conclusions based on comparisons between engines
should only be drawn with caution. Considerations such as maintainability, accessibility in the aircraft, environment, and logistics all affect the UER rate, although it is not possible to quantify their separate effects.

In the case of the maintainability factors, for instance, modularization tends to decrease the number of unscheduled removals if failures are repaired with the engines installed. The accessibility of an engine also has considerable impact on its removal rate. This was commonly seen on the fuel subsystem, for example, where working on the fuel control unit is difficult when the complete engine is installed in the airframe. The engine logistics situation impacts convenience removals. Many removals are generated by the need to remove a serviceable engine from one aircraft to install it in another aircraft when no other engines are available.

Other non-engine-caused subsystem UER rates are also affected by operational environment, personnel skill levels, and engine configuration in terms of FOD and erosion protection equipment. For these reasons, direct comparisons of non-enginecaused or total UER rates are not appropriate.

Despite these shortcomings, the parameter of uscheduled removal rate should be considered one of the prime measures of engine R&M characteristics. The unscheduled removal rates for a variety of military and commercial turboprop, turbojet, turbofan, and turboshaft engines are displayed in Table V.

		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	TABLE V.	UNSCHEDULED	EGGINE REM	oval Rates				
Subayatem ,	3-1-11/11 19-1 FY167	- 153+6-13713A 	755-L-1C 1971	[°] Т5 8-9 8 Сн-46.(SEA) 1 (68-),69	758-48 141+3 1 168+32168	T58-10 CH-46(SEA) 1/69-2/70	TEJ-A-SA OH-6 (SEA) 1:69-14:70	264+6 CN-531SUA+ 2-66-12769	173 Ch-54(SKA) 3(62-12)70	. 774 Comm/ Militar 6.70-5/7
Seafings	U.;08	0.15w	3.207	4.0E \$	0.055	0.946	0.175	0.230	0.081	0.005
Seals	0.074	9.346	9.241	8.8.8	9,67;	0.130	0.150	0.097	0,041	-
CONDERSON	0.016	\$. 046	0.164	6.0.4	0.012	6.007	0.116	0 180	0.042	0.036
Commentation	0.019	6.091	5.190	0.111	6.038	0.007	0.062	0.033		
Turbine	0.046	0.091	0.103	0.176	5.817	0.058	0.914	9.044	-	0.012
Canes	0.005	0.00	0.613	0.116	0.089	0.014	0.048	0.044	0.225	0.001
Laberscatton	0.009	4.0.4	0.1.4	4 1 4 7	0.075	A.071	0.047	0.012		0.009
F set	0.001	0 084	5 0 1 1	6 446	6 1. A.A.	3 161	8.018	6 612		0 003
A					• • • • •	5 044	5 015	0.916	-	
E ren and my	10 S. 10 M	A 96.1	6 44	6 6 6 8 6	6 . 17			0.044		0.010
ALC REPORT OF Y	4.994	9.003	A 3 4	9.9 .	W. C 14		0.004	0.040		4 00
	0.344	-	9.4.4	A 0.46			0.009		-	6.000
	-			6.034	0.011	0.003		4.016	0 671	0.00
F REALS T			0.004	•	-	-	0.007	•	9.021	
1 Well-1111	9.506	Q. 9 M	-	•	•		•	-	•	0.011
96-1.3 T. LC K										
CONTRACTOR		4.921		V	£.,.12	9.174	V.4.b			
T(TAL #										
Frax e Lausea	11.128	6.793	1.479		91 548	6.650	0.414	0.949	6.604	0.117
3 reijt tiert	6.3	1.096	5.2.96	1. JB	9.42	6.291	0,263	0.542		\$1.61
ir si i	°.4	: N	9.00%	9.475	-	. 0 .06 ∿	0,004	D.132		.
Report & Grouperst as I	a : 11	1. 1. 1.	. N. 18	1.146	0.051	0.104	0.044	0.056		6.01
and the second standard and	0 1	5 1 0	5 1.4N	6 26.1		0 104	0.190	0.194		6.00
Time to the second second second	1.031		2 A 1 C	1		0 146	0.1.24			0.0
				1. · · · ·				1		0.0
	1 150	5 A.S.S.	1.44.9	0.360	5 11 24			0 667		-
	1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1	9.192	1.0003	4 CH4	4,030		0.111	6 6 1 1	-	6 .14
21 4 1 4 Jac - 52 (Million State) 5 (1 State)	1 16.50 1 4	4.94	14. 197					0.100		0.04
A . E . E . HEM	9.036	9 - K -	** ***	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	V.047	95 4 4 3 18 - 16 4	n	0.110		0.00
1 41 A 7 - MAYS	0.699		U. 100		9.061	0.174	0. 30	0,447		9,64
1975AL + Nor-Logice Maased	1.792	1,2:,		4,045	ມ, ຽາຊະ 	2.444	1.975	2.253	0,484	0.15
THTAL - All Jaaser *	1,929	2.94	4,515	6.253	1.117	5.216	2.809	1.712	1,510	0.27

*Unknowns provided proportionally to eighter award and conversioner-device dRk¹

19

Best Available Copy

A. A. A. 14

MAJOR ACCIDENT RATE

Major accidents are defined as those engine-related accidents classified as major in accordance with AR385-40 for the U.S. Army, or OPNAVINSTR 3750.6H for the U.S. Navy. These events involve loss of life or aircraft damage above a specified manhour value for each particular aircraft. They specifically exclude events due to combat. The parameter has been expressed in engine operating hours rather than aircraft operating hours. Accordingly, for multiengined aircraft, the aircraft accident rate is obtained by multiplying the per-engine operating hour rate by the number of installed engines.

Very comprehensive data has been collected by each of the U.S. military services on aircraft accidents. Since this parameter measures a completely unplanned event with 100 percent data reporting, it represents a precise quantification of the most serious consequence of R&M problems. Major accidents involve high costs or loss of life. Their acute psychological impact often provides the motivation for immediate engineering changes where the same failure modes manifested in the other reliability parameters would not provide sufficient motivation. Since engines contributed to over 50 percent of Army and Navy material-caused major accidents, any study of engine R&M should examine this parameter intensively. The accident rate parameter, like the unscheduled engine removal rate parameter, is driven by factors over and above that of engine reliability alone. These factors include aircraft configuration, type of mission, environment, pilot skills, and aircraft and engine hardware characteristics.

The configuration issue is one primarily of the number of engines. The type of mission involves both its aerodynamic requirements in terms of altitude and speed and its physical characteristics such as internal versus external load, nature of the landing sites, etc. The environmental effects include those of adverse weather, local terrain in which either no or inadequate emergency landing sites may be available, contaminated fuel and oil, FOD, etc.

The skill level of the flight crew can have a significant impact on the outcome of an in-flight emergency, particularly when a power-loss-caused forced landing is concerned.

The final factor of aircraft and engine hardware characteristics addresses both the failure progression and containment characteristics of the engine as well as the propensity of the aircraft itself to an accident, given an emergency situation. The amount of single engine power available on twin engine aircraft can also affect the accident rates.

Of all these factors, engine reliability, number of engines,

power available and type of mission appear to be most influential in the engine-related accident rate. Figure 11 demonstrates the relationship between the total UER rate and the corresponding accident rate for a variety of Army and Navy aircraft. The effects of the two largest factors in determining accident rates, engine reliability and number of engines installed, are obvious in this figure. The scatter of points within the single or twin engine family however, suggests that other variables such as available power and mission requirements are also important.



Unscheduled Engine Removal Rate (All Causes)

Figure 11. Factors Affecting Major Accident Rates.

Engine-related accident rates for a variety of belicopters are listed at the subsystem level in Table VI. Only data bases that consisted of 6 or more accidents were included for realistic subsystem distributions. The absolute rates are displayed in bar graph form in Figure 12 and the percentage rates in Figure 13.

1. A. S. S.

	1	lingle-	ingine H	elicopter			Twi	n-Engis	e Meli	Copter	
Subsystem	I	11	111	'Average Rate	Average Percent	I	11	III	TA.	Average Rate	Renarage Percent
Searings	4.4	2.0	15.0	7.1	10.6	0	0	. 0	6.9	1.7	9.0
Seals	0.2	C.5	0.8	0.5	0.7	0	0	1.2	0	0.3	1.6
Compressor	4.4	16.1	7.5	9.3	13.3	1.1	0	1.2	1 4 -	0.6	3.2
Compustion	1 3	a	0	0	0	0	0	0	G.	0	0
Tirtine	6.3	1.3	3.4	3.7	5.5	0.6	4.4	0	G	1.1	6.9
1365	1	0	0.8	0.3	0.5	0	· 0	0	8	<u>a</u> .	0
Lubrication	0	0.2	3.4	1.2	1.8	0	0	0	· 0	a	9
Frei	1.0	0.7	29.3	9.8	14.6	1.1	0	1.2	0	0.6	3.2
Air	l c	n	0	n	0	0	0	0	8	CG	a
Accessory	0	C.2	a	0	0.1	Û	4.4	0	0	1.1	.5.8
Trauereter	0	0	0	0	Ó	0.6	-	-	-	0.6	3.2
Electrical	0.2	0	0	0.1	0.1	0	0	0	Œ	Q	0
Exhaust	0	э	0	0	0	0	0.1	0	8	Q	0
Power-Train Reduction	0.2	3	0.8	0.3	0.5		-	-	••• * •	-	
Foreign Object Damage	5.3	5.5	5.9	5.3	7,9	0	4.4	1.2	¢ _	I.4	7.4
Ercaion	1.7	0.5	0.8	1.0	1.5	0	8.7	0	8	2.2	11.6
Oterator Induced	2.7	2.4	0.8	2.0	3.0	1.1	0	0	0	0.3	1.6
Improper Maintenance	2.9	3.6	0	2.2	3.3	1.1	0	1.2	3.4	1.4	7.4
Airframe Related	0.7	1.4	0	۲.7	1.0	0	0	0	` 0'	0	Q
Unknown	. 16 . 6	13.6	40.2	23.5	35.0	3.5	21.0	1.2	3.4	7.4	19.2
TOTAL	46.6	48 0	108.0	67.1	100.0	9.1	43.5	7.2	13.7	18.9	100.0







Figure 13. Composite Engine Major Accident Percentage Distribution by Subsystem.

MAINTENANCE MAN-HOUR PER FLIGHT HOUR

This parameter expresses the maintenance man-hour per flight hour expenditure in performing three major tasks involving engines:

- o Engine removal from the airframe and replacement
- o Engine repairs and adjustments with the engine installed in the airframe
- o Engine hot-end inspections

The levels of maintenance included are the Organizational and Direct Support levels in the U.S. Army and Organizational and partial Intermediate levels in the U.S. Navy.

The only significant man-hour expenditures which are not included are those expended at the Intermediate or Direct Support levels on the repair of detailed components or subassemblies on an engine, and the man-hours expended at the overhaul depot. Omission of these man-hours is not significant, since their equivalent costs have been used to quantify the impact of the UER rate parameter.

The apparent value of this parameter lies in its familiarity rather than the significance of its actual cost impact. The Navy and Air Force routinely collect man-hour data through their 3M and 66-1 systems. Many individuals have become accustomed to the use of this parameter as a means of expressing both reliability and maintainability.

One of the prime difficulties with this parameter is the lack of accurate and comprehensive man-hour data in U.S. Army operations. In this study, two data bases for Army operations were analyzed. Both of these were from limited sampling prorams conducted outside the normal Army reporting system, but funded by the Army.

Another factor tending to degrade the significance of this parameter is the real-world requirement that manpower be available to meet peak demands of maintenance. The implied maintenance man-hours that can be eliminated through improved R&M on any specific problem may be merely artificial savings, since the only real savings are those achieved through direct reduction of TOE maintenance personnel.

Man-hours per flight hour for three helicopter engines are presented in Table VII at the subsystem level expressed as man-hours per 1000 engine hours. The assumption was made that the turbine and combustor systems share the manpower requirement equally for scheduled hot-end inspections.

		TABLE VI	1. MA	INTENANCE MA	N-HOUR RAT	es*				
	T53 Unscheduled Removals/	-L13/A/B Scheduled		T5 Unscheduled Removals/	5-L7/B/C Scheduled		T64 Organi- zational	Scheduled	;	
System	Failures	Hot Ends	Total	Failures	Hot Ends	Total	Only	Hot Ends	Total	
Bearings Seals Compressor Combustion Turbine Cases Lubrication Fuel Air Accessories Torquemeter Electrical Exhaust Fower-Train Reduction Miscellaneous Unknown Foreign Object Damage Erosion/	2.5 5.8 1.3 - 1.7 - 0.5 2.2 0.1 0.7 - 0.2 - 6.1 0.5 9.5 0.9	18.5	2.5 5.8 1.3 18.5 20.5 2.2 0.1 0.7 - - - 6.1 0.5 9.5 0.9	4.5 6.9 6.3 0.8 0.5 - - 2.3 2.0 0.4 - - 9.2 4.3 10.6 4.3	19.0 19.C	4.5 6.9 6.3 19.8 19.5 	3.5 1.5 7.0 1.5 1.0 - 2.5 22.5 0.5 4.0 - 11.0 2.0 - 10.0 8.5 2.0	19.0 19.0	3.5 1.5 7.0 20.5 20.0 - 2.5 22.5 0.5 4.0 - 11.0 - - 10.0 8.5 2.0	
Cleaning Environment Improper Operation Improper Maintenance Airframe Related Convenience	2.2 4.9 2.2 5.4		2.2 4.9 2.2 5.4 85.0	1.1 8.3 1.9 15.0		1.1 8.3 1.9 15.0 131.0	1.5 9.5 3.0 8.0		1.5 9.5 3.0 8.0 138.0	
*MMH per 1000	*MMH per 1000 hours: unscheduled maintenance and hot-end inspections only									

TIME BETWEEN OVERHAULS (TBO)

A TBO is an operating time interval at which an engine is removed on schedule and returned to depot for replacement and/or overhaul of one or more of its components. A combination of hardware and administrative factors determines TBO intervals on engines. From the hardware aspect, a TBO is established to minimize the appearance of some new failure mode or the prevention of a frequency increase in an already evident failure mode. The failure modes that are of concern are usually catastrophic failures or failures which cause substantial internal damage. TBO's for engines at an early point in their life cycle reflect concern for the unknown. TBO's at the 1million-hour maturity point can be related to specific component areas. Components or failure modes that established a hot-end-inspection inverval were appropriately penalized in the previous parameter of maintenance man-hours where the impact of hot-end inspections was quantified. Thus, only subsystems which required the actual overhaul of the engine or component replacement/repair were considered in the TBO parameter. Most engines analyzed in this study had TBO limitations that could be traced to one or more components or failure modes.

The administrative sources for TBO levels involve a variety of reasons which may be unrelated to the actual reliability experience of the hardware. These include a desire to cycle engines back to an overhaul facility for configuration or model upgrading or a desire to maintain a steady workload in overhaul/repair facilities. An indication of how great these administrative influences can be is displayed in Figure 14 where the TBO levels for a variety of commercial and military engines are plotted against cumulative engine flight time. It is readily apparent that conmercial operators assign TBO levels that are three times the TBO levels assigned for the same engine in military service.



Figure 14. TBO Progression.

The TBO's of helicopter turboshaft engines have been identified on Table VIII. The TBO level chosen to represent each model is considered to be the value of the largest portion of the fleet at the 1-million-hour point. Newer models may incorporate design changes which allow higher TBO's. The TBO for a given model is increased as confidence is established. Thus, the TBO levels shown are not to be rigorously identified . each specific model or family, since they are subject to continuous update. The major subsystems that limited these TBO levels are indicated on Table VIII.

TABLE VII	I. SUB	SYSTEMS	THAT LI	MIT TBO	INTERV	ALS	
			Engines				
	т53-11	T53-13	T 55	T58	T63	T64	
тво ———	1200	600	1200	800	750	800	
Bearing						x	
Compressor	x	x	i	х	x	x	
Turbine			х		X		

This table indicates that generally only one subsystem (usually only one mode within that subsystem) defines the TBO interval on each engine. In the following paragraphs the concept of a composite engine will be introduced. It represents the average of the study engines with a TBO of 800 hours and the assigned contributions of the subsystems as bearings 12 percent, compressor 63 percent, and turbine 25 percent.

THE COMPOSITE ENGINE

Having quantified the R&M characteristics of the individual engines in this study by utilizing the four selected parameters, the concept of a composite engine is now introduced. Fundamentally, the composite engine is simply an average of the numerical rates experienced on individual engines analyzed in this study and shown in Tables V, VI, VII, and VIII. As such, it has finite values of unscheduled removal rate, major accident rate, maintenance man-hour rate and TBO level. These values are shown on Table IX.

	Subsystem	UER Rate (x10 ⁻³)	Accident Rate (x10 ⁺⁶)	MMH Rate (X10 ⁻³)	TBO* - (800 Hr
	Bearings	0,107	4.0	3.5	128 (0.02)
	Seals	0.205	0.4.	4.7	
	Compressor	0.072	4.3	4.9	638 (0.13)
	Combustion	0.040	0	19.6	
£.	Turbine	0.058	2.3	19.9	25% (0.05)
5	Cases	0.054	0.1	1.5	
ē.	Lubrication	0.034	Q - 5	2.1	
Ċ	Fuel -	0.085	4.8	9.8	
5	A.r	0.010	0	0.2	
2	Accessories	0.025	0.7	2.3	
Ĕ	Turquemeter	0.048	0.2	0.7	
ند	Electrical	0.014	. 0.1	3.9	
	Sxhaust	0.004	0	0.7	
	Power-Train	0.013	0.3	0.4	
_	Reduction				
	SUBTOTAL	0.759	17.7	74.2	1003(0.26)
	Foreign Object Damage	0.368	3.1	9.5	
5	Erosion	6.140	1.7	2.4	
5	Environmental	0.059	0	-	
	Operator Error	0.122	1.0	1.6	•
Ť	Improper	0.305	1.7	7.6	
č	Maintenance				
ã.	Airframe	0.148	0.3	2.4	
÷.	Related				
ï	Convenience	0.495	0	9.5	
Non	Unknown	0.356	14.3	8.5	•
-	TOTAL	2.782	39.8	115.7	

The composite engine should be viewed not as a specific engine configuration but as an overview of the total R&M problem of Army/Navy turboshaft engines. It allows consideration of the problems from all engines on a weighted basis, without undue influence by a single engine or manufacturer, and without the proprietary restraints associated with consideration of specific failure modes on individual engines.

Integration of Parameters - Index Numbers

The composite engine combined the R&M experience of individual engines. This produced occurrence rates in each of four R&M parameters for each subsystem of the engine. To further simplify the determination of the priority of subsystems and failure modes, the four R&M parameters are integrated into a single expression. This expression, termed the index number, is on a dimensionless scale of 0 to 10 where 10 is the most severe problem.

The complete rationale and numerical development of index numbers is provided in Appendix II. Briefly, index numbers are constructed by converting numerical rates for each subsystem in each parameter to a 0 to 10 value, called a scale factor. These scale factors are then combined into the index number through the application of weighting multipliers. These weighting multipliers reflect the relative impact and frequencies of events between the various parameters.

As an example of the procedure, it was determined that a single accident is 25 times more costly than an unscheduled removal of a composite engine; however, the removal frequency is 75 times greater than the accident frequency. The resulting relative significance of UER scale factors to accident scale factors is 3. Similar steps were used to relate the other parameters.

Subsystem Quantification

Index numbers were established for each subsystem as shown in Table X. Although the composite engine integration and the index number quantification process were both performed at the subsystem level, they reflect the combined impact of the numerous individual failure modes encountered. Table XI shows the contribution of each failure mode against the subsyste index numbers.

	T;	ABLE X. COMPOS	ITE ENGINE S	UBSYSTEM INDEX	NUMBERS		
	· ·	Unscheduled Removal Rate	Accident Rate	Maintenance Man-Hour Rate	тво		
	Subsystem	Weighting Multiplier 100	Weightin g Multiplier 33	Weighting Multiplier l	Weighting Multiplier 50	Index Number	Percent of Total
	Bearings	1 3	9	2	· 2	3.80	6.33
	Seals	6	1	3	0	3.46	5.76
	Compressor	2	9.	3	7	4.63	7.71
τ	Combustion	2	0	10	0	1.14	1.90
5	Turbine	2	.5	10	3	2.86	4.76
ä	Cases	2	1	` 1	0	1.27	2.12
- U	Lubrication	2	1	2	0	1.28	2.13
<i>d</i> 1.	Fuel	3	10	5 .	0	3.45	5.75
č	Air	1 1	0	1	0	0.55	0.92
91	Accessories	1 1	2	2	0	0.91	1.50
5	Torquemeter	2	1	1	0	1.27	2.12
~	Electrical	1 1	1	2	0	0.73	1.22
	Exhaus*	1	· o	. 1	0	0.55	0.92
	Power-Train	ī	ī.	1	õ	0.72	1.20
	Reduction	-					
	SULTOTAL	-	-			26.62	44.34
	Foreign Object	10	. 7	5	0	6.71	11.19
σ	Damage						
e	Erosion	4	. 4	2	0	2.90	4.83
ä	Environmental	2	0.	۵		1.09	1.82
ů.		-	•	Ŷ	U		
	Operator Error	4	2	1	0	2.54	4.23
å	Improper						
5	Maintenance	8	. 4	• 4	0	5.09	8.47
5	Airframe						
Ĩ	Related	• 4	1	2	0	2.36	3.93
5	Convenience	10	0	5	õ	5.46	9.09
Z	Unknown		-	-	•		12.10
	TOTAL					60.03	100.00
		L					

Table XI also shows the UER rate for these same elements. Inclusion of these values was not intended to dilute the worth of the index number, but simply to provide a frame of reference to a parameter whose dimensions are universally understood. Tables XII and XIII present the top 20 failure modes, expressed in terms of index numbers and UER rate, respectively.

TADLE	. x1. COM	POSITE ENGLISE	- RUMMARY IN	TRIX	1.	
Cardena and a fam.		Index Number		Daha	district in	ale ale
and a star in the starting		Subeveter	All Courses			AR!
Babaystan/Pollure Mada	Value	Percent	Percent	Rate	Furnert	Percent
Spalings Spaling - Llessical(8-10)	3.80	<u>11</u>	6.33	0.107		3.85
Spalling - Nonclossical Bace Notation/Disclosement	1,86	49	3.10	0.031	- M.L.	1.14 1.15
Cage Wear/Czacksag	0.50	ũ,	0.83	0.018	S E	0.45
Morier Saidaina Miscellanecus	9.13		0.50	0.005	5	9.4F
			2.79	9.205		7.5
Labyrinth Seals	0.87	2	0.12	0.004		0.14
Static Seals and O Rings Midcellaneous	0.00	2	0.13	0.004	- 1 - 1	13.32 13.87
Compressor	4.43		7.71	0.072		2.57
Vane Failures - Drosich, Corrosion		24	1.85	0.028	38	1.04
Blade Disc Patique Failure diffuser Cracking	2.40	52	4.00	0.006	- 30	8 12 8,79
Cumprecsor Lining Wear	9.04	Į	0.07	0.004	6	0
Piscellaneous	0.70	:5	1.17	6.006	199 -	3.24
CONDURTION			1.90	0.040	i	1.44
Support Structure Cracking	0.19 0.19	17	0.32	0.057	17	J.29 J.29
Housing and Fitting Corresion, etc.	0.5è	÷.a	0.96	8.020	- 50	0.7A
Swirl Cup Wear, Cracking	0.17	15 1	0.20	0.006	. 15	6 22
7370176	2.86		1.76	0.058		2.08
Sizzle and Band Cracking	0.17	20	0.96	0.016	87	0.58
Support Structure and	0.54	19	0.90	0.025	10 4	0.88
blade and wheel Cracks .	1.17	41	. 1.96	0.001	्रहे, 🛌	5.84
Shaft and Couplings Miscellaneous	0.23	4 . 6	0.38	0.003	14	8.11 8.19
24103	1.17		1.12	0.054		1.94
Correston Secondary Scructural Cracks	9.27	21	0,45 0,75 .	0.012	31	- G.+3
Soases Fithings, etc. M. scollareous	0.47	32	0.79 0.73	0.021		0,7%, 0,14
Logita tata da			2.13	6.764		
Pamp Failures	0.6	1.	1	1.01 1.604	49	
Tales and fittings	9.44		e. 51	4.00 5.00	21	9.25
Misterlandon hardware						
Fac	1.4			1.10		2.00
Pamps, Valves, etc.	6.52	13	4.87	2.120	24	0.72
Dule, Lines and Fitticas Misorilánecus	0 18	5	0.04 6.29	3,002		0. 8 6.18
			9.02	2010		ો. ાંદ
Suptroi Valve Bibbirg, Leak Tubes, Fitthes, and	0.17	۲۵ نور	5404 19425	0.007 0.003	70) 36)5 9-14
Miscellaneous Barmare	L					
Accessory	0.91 .		1.50	6.025		0.90
Platespeed System		31		0.046		1.65
Low-Speed Systems	3.56	<u>\$</u>	5,19	0.002		û. 37
Contricat Contrict Cyrtef - succession		15	0.45	0.014	35	
Prime, Management Sync. and Within and Inconsistent and the	() 0.31	22	0.27 0.52	0.00! 6.00!	22 43	0.13 1.12
Estaust	i		0. 2.	0.004		9.14
i wer-fram Beaustaon			10	9.613		9.47
et Air Separaties,	-		-	-	•	-
The mapping sector of			-			
COAL TIBRING HEADACK			44, 14	1, 14, 4		21.64
Foregra Storest Lamana			11.19	. Jok		23,95
ht/s100	4.40		4.51	0.140		5.63
Environmenta)	1.09		1.8/	0.059		2.14
teratur Induced	2.54	• • • • • •	41			÷. 9
ingersper Massteriander	<u> </u>		9.4·			· · · •
NITTERE RELAXED	4. 34		5,73	0,144		r. 12 17 74
107AL - Mon-France			40.4	1.443		1.4. 9 5.9 Jun
Contraction of the second seco	1		· · · · · · ·	0.15h		171.17 143
PIAL - ALL , ADSHE	1.2.1		(0).0	2,782		
	L			L		

30

Best Available Copy

v 11. sat. Si Rije	TABLE AFE. CONFORTS ENGINE ONDER OF FREERES	i - Photeli N. (Ender	NANGERS LA	e de factoria
Priority	Bubsystem/Patiture Moder	Inden Nusher	ALL Causes; Percent	Cunulative Percuet
1. Day	Poreten Object Demans	6.71	11.19	11.19
1 1 1 1 1	TOPOLAS MAINTONANCE	5.01	8-47	19.66
· • • •	Carssin-Seal Leakage	3,20 -	5.46	25.12
▲ 1	REGION	2.90	4.83	29.95
. %	Fael - Fuel Control Bast	2.50	4.10	34.25
۴	Operator Induced	2.54	4.23	:38.48
3 :	Compression of Hindu/Biss	2.40	4.00	42.46
•	F at Lighter			
a .	Aistime substed	2.36	3.93	46.4)
4	Beirings - Nonclassical	ã.66	3.10.	49.51
	Sçaîîlmi			
14	Torquemeter - high-Speed	1.21	2.02	51.53
	Sy steens			
11.	Turbine - Biane and Mnews	1.11	1.96	53.49
	Uracks -			
ká.	COmpressor - Vane Fallures	1.11	. t.e.	35.34
	- itroston, cornetoni			
2.5	Environmental	1.09	1.42	3/+16
1.	Accessory All	0.91	1.30	28.66
10	POWER-TEALS REQUITION	0.72	1.20	54.86
1.7	Bearing - Barn Bothickir	0.10	1 0 1	6 05
	Trenthaustant	0.41		04.01
	This is a line for the	0.40	1 00	63.66
	There are a Morris and Land	0.58	A 146	63.03
• • •	STARLOR	0.10	4.74	44.01
	Contraction - Housing and	0.57	6.96	64.67
-	Fifting Correston	•••		
21	Rabauer - All	1.55	0.92	65.89
12	Tarpine - Support Structure	0.4	9.90	66.79
	and Pittings			
23.	Fuel - Rumos, Values, etc.	0.52	0.87	67.66
24	Bearings - Cage Mear/Cr.cking	0.50	9.83	68.49
25	Cases - BOSSES AND FL.LINGS		0.79	69.28
26	Cases - Secondary Structural	0.45	0.75	70.83
	Cracks			
27	Severances - Elevateri (Big)	0.42	9.70	70.73
•	645 C 1794			1
.:* #	wir Control Valve Binding/	3. 19	8.44	71.37
	Leoking :			
2.4	 เป็นกระการประมาณสะ การการการการการการการการการการการการการก	5.44	9.09	86.46
e - 42	CPR, was	7.26	12.10	92.36
			and a contract of the second second second	minimus ann a search m

ai.

	TABLE XIII. COMPOSITE ENGINE - OF PRIORITY (LER'S)	PROBLEM AREAS	in Hinder	
Priority	Subystic Pallure Mode	Unacheduled Removal Hate	All Causes, Percent	Cumulative Percent
<u>.</u>	Foreign Object Damage		:1.95	13.95
4	Improper Maintenance	C. 105	10.96	24.41
;	Carbon-Seal Leakage	4.184	6.84	31.75
4	Augfrag -Related	0.148	5.32	37.07
	LEUSLUR.	0.140	5.01	42.19
6	operator induced	0.322	4.39	46.49
2	Print rentment al	3.459	2.12	48.41
	Fael Control Units	0.0AB	2.0%	50.69
4	Torquemeter - High Speed Systems	0.046	1.65	52.34
4.6	Bearin is - Spalling [Non-	6.033	1.18	53.52
12	Bearlings - Rade Botation/ Dis La venetst	0-032	1.15	54.67
64	Confressor - Marie Estimes (Renaute Contractors	0.020	1.00	55167
	At a state of All	2.1421	14. 4.1	1.4. 7
.4	Turalise - Support Structure and -	6.525	9.86	57,45
4.5	The rest of the first second for other set	5 1 A.	6.75	1.0 1.1
	A set of the set of	1.01	n.)*	5.9
	inet set to a Housener and Fitting	t	5.72	1 7
1.4	Elect - Dimensi Valvea, etc.	0.0.9	0.72	69.41
	He seathers in a feater Weight (thracht) that	0.5.8	4.65	61.08
24	Cases - areondary Structural	41017	¢r.€.'	61.20
	Labora tations - Parts Parlintes	0.011	4.61	12.31
•	Curtouse - Neurader and Bund	0 16	0, SR	14.89
	an i a to se l'aere l'Aladdarea	1.1.1.1	a.47	6 1. 36
	s work rais becar ion - All	9.014	0.47	41.41
	Take Control to the state	o	0.41	64.0
	Search - Static Scals/O Panes	0.0414	0.1.	14.58
	Dartine - Miscoulumenus	8. or#	0.24	44.87
	Construction - Liner Cracking, Marians	ta a feas 7	6.25	65142
29	T Vertilier	5.440	17,79	1.2.92
	1 t K to - 16 th	e. 1.6	12.80	Mar. 7.1

Best Available Copy

SUMMARY OF CURRENT-ENGINE STATUS

With engine R&M problems defined and quantified, several intermediate conclusions are apparent. These range from general reliability growth issues to limitations of data reporting and from the evaluation of individual R&M parameters to the specific hardware failure modes. Issues of both a philosophical and design nature have emerged:

- o Over 30 percent of engine removals were for unknown and convenience reasons. While these represent the two largest single contributors to the total rate, they have not been included in the priority tables, since they have no unique failure modes or causes. Unknowns are largely represented by data collection problems, and convenience removals are driven by various administrative, logistic, and local conditions. The magnitude of unknown and convenience removals indicates that improvements in logistics systems and data reporting is as appropriate as hardware type improvements.
- Excluding the convenience and unknown categories, the following 10 major problem areas for current turboshaft engines represent 52 percent of the problem:
 - Foreign Object Damage
 - Improper Maintenance
 - Carbon-Seal Leakage
 - Erosion

- . -

- Fuel Control Unit
- Operator Induced
- Compressor Blade/Disc Fatigue
- Airframe Related
- Mainshaft Bearing Spalling (Nonclassical)
- High-Speed Torquemeter Systems
- Identified engine-caused removals have been responsible for only 28 percent of the total unscheduled removals. The total removal rate appears to be a function of the engine-caused rate. A higher engine-caused rate appears to cause a significantly higher total rate.
- o The engine problems which contribute most heavily to aircraft accidents are generally not the same as those that cause high unscheduled removal rates. A significant exception is FOD, which contributes heavily to both.
- o Failure modes which define TBO intervals are generally the same as those which cause major accidents.

The military philosophy concerning the establishment of TBO intervals requires intensive examination in view of the commercial operators' experience with higher TBO levels on the same hardware.

٥

 Engines experience similar reliability growth trends primarily due to aggressive product improvement programs.

• Turbojet, turbofan, and turboprop engines installed in fixed-wing aircraft have demonstrated higher reliability than turboshaft engines installed in helicopters. While there is insufficient direct evidence available to conclusively prove the point, it appears that the application rather than the configuration (jet/fan/shaft) has the greater impact on reliability. The more adverse engine-operating/mission environment of the helicopter may explain much of the difference.

o The technology to achieve higher reliability is currently available. An engine comprised of the most reliable subsystems seen on individual engines would have at least a 50 percent reduction in unscheduled removals from that encountered with current turboshaft engines.

4.0 DETAILED PROBLEMS OF CURRENT ENGINES

This section provides an in-depth analysis of failure modes and rates at the component level for each subsystem of the study engines. The impact of each failure mode, expressed quantitatively, forms much of the basis for identification of required design and program improvements. The presentation format for each subsystem, engine- or non-engine-caused, is The scale factors for the particular subsystem are similar. extracted from Table X and presented as a reminder of the importance of the subsystem in the four R&M parameters and in the overall index number. Discussion of these values follows. A breakdown into the significant failure modes is presented as percentages of each mode that contributes to each R&M parameter. Both of these displays are of the composite engine. A display is shown of how the total subsystem problem and mode distribution, where possible, vary among selected engines in Usually the display is on the same five the UER parameter. engines on which detailed failure mode information was available. The rate of UEk for the composite engine is transposed from Table IX and shown on this UER figure as the symbol, *. Discussion of the individual failure modes follows in a magnitude usually proportionate to the size of the problem.

BEARINGS

The bearing subsystem contribution in terms of the four R&M parameters is shown below:

Bearings UER		Accidents	TBO	MMH	Index
Scale Factor	3	9	2	2	3.80

This chart indicates that bearings are a major contributor to accidents and a significant contributor to unscheduled removals. The high rating for causing accidents is due more to an adequacy of failure detection than to the structural consequences of bearing failure. Most bearing failures generate sufficient debris to cause an in-flight warning which results in a forced or precautionary landing. Historical data shows how many accidents have occurred at the time of the actual landing. Thus, the specific failure progression of the bearing, which normally would be relatively benign, is not the driving factor for the high accident scale factor. It can be concluded that any failure mode which is highly detectable in flight can cause accidents if emergency landing techniques and sites are not adequate. The failure modes for bearings which contribute to the total subsystem values shown above are given in Table XIV.

TABLE XIV. BEARING FAILURE MODES									
Failure Mode	UER	Accidents	TBO	MMH	Index				
Classical Spalling Nonclassical Spalling Race Rotation/Displacement Cage Wear/Cracking Roller Skidding Miscellaneous	6 31 30 17 12 4	10 65 7 11 6 1	30 60 10 -	6 31 30 17 12 4	11 49 16 13 8 3				
Total	100%	100%	100%	100%	100%				

This table indicates that the failure modes which generate in-flight-detectable debris (such as spalling and cage breakup) are the greatest contributors to accidents (86 percent). The relative contribution to TBO levels of classical and nonclassical spalling is an approximation. In cases where the TBO has been limited by bearings, it is seldom clear whether it has been due to a calculated B10 life (classical spalling) or to actual service problems (nonclassical spalling).

The distribution of these failure modes among selected engines is shown in Figure 15 for the UER rate parameter. This figure indicates that bearing UER rate and the distribution of modes are similar for each engine. Detailed discussions of each bearing failure mode follow.



Figure 15. Bearing UER Rate for Various Engines.

Classical Spalling

Classical spalling involves bearing failures of a subsurface fatigue nature which result from the design loads imposed on the bearing. These are termed B10 failures and are usually random in their frequency distribution. These failures are predicted during the initial design using standard or modified AFBMA life calculations, with some B10 life being considered acceptable. There is concern that these life-calculation methods do not accurately predict service failure frequencies for current bearing materials, since the basic equations were based on and confirmed by tests of 52100 steels. Multiplying factors (sometimes referred to as material factors) are used to increase the life values from AFBMA calculations. These are usually related to the materials and processing characteristics of the bearing. These factors as well as the effects of lubrication, speed, and misalignment have been quantified in a recent comprehensive review of the bearing life calculation technology.1

Because the design loads can be closely predicted, actual failules for this mode are low. For the study engines, the contribution of this mode to bearing-caused unscheduled removals was only 6 percent and to bearing index number was only ll percent. Even these percentages are artificially high, since the only significant failure rate (see Figure 15) was from an application where a limited capacity ball bearing was used to replace a roller bearing to solve a servere skidding problem. Similar observations were made for commercial turbojet and turbofan engines² where only 6 percent of all bearing failures are due to pure fatigue. While this classification does not precisely match the classical spalling failure mode, it does suggest that classical spalling is not the prime bearing reliability problem.

Nonclassical Spalling

Nonclassical spalling represents the largest single failure category for bearings. It describes failures involving race or rolling-element spalling whose occurrence was not anticipated. The sources of these problems have been inadequate lubrication, excessive loads, or manufacturing/quality errors.

Inadequate lubrication, which causes approximately 32 percent of the failure rate for this mode, has involved insufficient flow to properly cool the bearing elements, or inadequate filtration which allowed debris scoring damage or debris/carbon blockage of oil jets.

Excessive loads, which caused approximately 52 percent of this mode's failure rate, have originated from three basic sources. First, there have been excessive radial and axial loads that

occurred due to unanticipated thermal expansion of bearing support housings. Second, there have been excessive loads from external sources such as shock loads, maintenance procedures (excessive preload), or failures of the piston balancing system (faulty check valves). The third source of excessive loads has been the misalignment of modules and lock up of working splines.

Manufacturing or quality errors caused the remaining 16 percent of the nonclassical spalling failures. Variations in dimensions and improper heat treatment of material have been the primary factors in this category.

The failures that contribute to this mode do not exhibit a precisely similar mechanism of failure. Usually, spallingtype failures are either surface initiated by distress or subsurface initiated by fatigue. The important common characteristic is that the basic causes were unanticipated. Often these causes appear to arise from inadequate interface between the bearing designer and other subsystem design areas. Limitations in the complete understanding of the effects of extreme temperature variations upon bearing support structure, the lubrication and cooling characteristics of the oil system, the source and magnitude of all possible internally or externally induced loads, and the control of the manufacture and assembly of bearing assemblies are all factors which have led to this failure mode.

Detailed discussion of individual problems in individual engines would reveal a wide variety of specific causes. As shown in Figure 15, each engine has a significant rate for this mode. Many individuals in the engine community view failures of this type as developmental in nature, which can be detected and corrected in the developmental test program or early in service experience. There is some merit to this view, since correction of these type problems has usually been highly effective. Since their origin lies in the detailed execution of the design and does not reflect a basic load or sizing issue, incorporation of fixes once the problem has been revealed has not usually required excessive redesign. There is no doubt that the manufacturers' ability to solve problems in this category contributes to the large improvement in engine reliability shown in Figure 10. However, despite this suggested ease of resolution, the magnitude of this problem remains quite high even after 1 million hours of operation. This failure mode is a prime candidate for further action.

Race Rotation or Displacement

Race rotation or displacement involves problems related to the positioning of bearing inner and outer races. Included are failures of retaining keys or pawls and axial displacement of

inner or outer races as well as the more familar circumferential movement or rotation of the outer race. This mode has exhibited more benign consequences than the other failure modes in the bearing subsystem, as shown in Table XIV. Outer-race rotation, which represents 80 percent of this mode category, is usually detected by the slow accumulation of fine debris in filters. It does not, therefore, result in an inflight warning.

This category also included a small portion (7 percent) for inner-race displacement. This occurred when a locking tang instead of a locknut was used to retain the inner race of a differential bearing. This introduced a greater susceptibility to maintenance error. The remaining 13 percent of this category involves wear on antirotation keys of positively retained outer races. This occurred on a bearing with oilfilm viscous damping which undoubtedly contributed to the problem.

Five of the six bearing locations in the study engines which exhibited problems in this category involved roller bearings. The primary reason for the susceptibility of roller bearings is that ball bearings normally have a more secure means of axial retention since they carry thrust loads. A secondary reason is that radial damping is usually accomplished on roller bearings. When the damping approach is an oil film between the outer race and the housing, additional retention problems are introduced. A third reason for roller bearings having a greater outer-race problem is the high rotation forces generated when an elliptical outer race is used to preclude a roller skidding problem. There does not appear to be a consistent policy of inner- and outer-race retention within the engine community or even within individual companies.

Race rotation represents a large percentage of the failures in the relatively mature (1 million hour) bearing subsystem, and like nonclassical spalling, is even higher during the development and early service phases. The rationale that this is a benign mode which can be quickly identified and for which corrective action can be readily developed should be reexamined in light of this high rate after 1 million hours. Bearing designers should recognize that bearing installation considerations require the same attention as internal bearing loads and configurations.

Positive mechanical retention of bearing outer races has the potential for significant rate reduction if incorporated at initial design. Despite this potential, many contractors are reluctant to incorporate this feature during initial design. Their hesitation stems from the following concerns:

 Bearing outer race spinning problems encountered during development testing or early service experience can be quickly corrected.

- The positive retention devices may themselves introduce problems. Instances of pawl wear or race cracking through the pawl slot have been known to occur. In addition, there is a possibility that additional maintenance problems may occur due to the lack of installation or misinstallation of the pawl or locking device.
- o The anticipated value in allowing the outer race to creep around, thereby distributing a steady radial load throughout the outer race circumference and theoretically extending the outer race fatigue life.
- o The cost of installing this feature.
- o The further complication that arises if viscous damping of rotors is desired. Viscous damping is normally obtained by an oil film between the outer race and the bearing housing. Under these conditions, the method of outer race retention may compromise the success of the damping function.

Considering all of these factors, the concensus appears to be that positive mechanical retention should be incorporated on high-speed main shaft bearings whenever high reliability is desired. The specific methods for positive retention are as numerous as are their applications. An extreme is the approach of bolting through an integral flange of the outer race. This approach is used by several manufacturers for small bearings in the AGB section and has been used for all main shaft ball and roller bearings by one manufacturer. Other means such as pawls, keys, pins, etc., are more widely used and usually appear to be an effective means of preventing race rotation problems. No specific design approach can be recommended without further research to identify the cost and reliability characteristics of each method.

Cage Wear and/or Breakup

This mode has a consistent rate in the study engines as shown in Figure 15. Like nonclassical spalling, the causes of cage failure do not appear to be well understood by the engine designers. The same unusual loads, thermal variations, or inadequate lubrication create cage wear and fatigue cracking. Wear is generally at the interface with the ball or roller. Occasionally, cage-to-race wear is seen. Since the sources of cage problems are factors such as misalignment, spline locking, and maintenance damage, the issue is basically one of application and installation which routine life calculations do not address. Most cages for main-shaft bearings have been one-piece machined designs. A few have been two-piece riveted designs. Stamped and riveted cages are inexpensive and allow a full ball complement without splitting the inner or outer race. These designs have presented problems involving rivets breaking, and consequently they are seeing less frequent use. The design of reliable cages appears to be an art rather than a science. A trade-off is involved between wear characteristics and strenght. S-Monel (nickel-copper), silicon bronze, and basic steels are all prevalent materials. Silver plating has been added to many cages with excellent results.

Roller Skidding

Data show that roller skidding is a problem encountered early in the development cycle of most engines, but one which is usually corrected by the time a significant number of field hours is accrued. Figure 15 shows that the T64 still has a significant roller skidding problem, but it had considerably less than 1 million hours accrued at the time of data analy-Roller skidding is a phenomenon associated with lightly sis. loaded roller bearings at any DN value above 1.0 x 10⁶. Under low radial load conditions, the rollers may not maintain sufficient tractive contact with the driving race (usually the inner race), and cage slip and roller skidding can occur. The mechanism of this failure mode, the factors affecting the amount of slip, and the degree of race or roller damage are discussed in detail in Reference 3.

Elliptical or out-of-round outer races have been a familiar solution to roller-bearing skidding problems. By deforming the outer race roller, control is maintained continuously and cage slip reduced or eliminated. Much research has been directed at the problem of roller skidding becaus. the device of elliptical outer race bearings is not considered an optimum solution. The disadvantages of elliptical outer races are a higher cost of procurement, a theoretically reduced fatigue life, and installation problems, since the bearing should be installed in a specified radial position.

The research to find a more suitable solution has taken two directions. The first investigates new or different bearing configurations, including engine designs which avoid the use of roller bearings completely through the use of axially, spring-mounted ball bearings. Other investigations have been directed at new roller bearing internal configurations, cited in Reference 4, which studies the concept of a few circumferentially spaced, preloaded, annular rollers whose preload would always drive the cage. The referenced study suggests that this approach would result in serious fatigue life compromises. More promise is likely in the other direction of current research. This involves an analytical understanding

of the mechanism of roller skidding with the resultant ability to control elements such as internal clearances, cage balance, external radial loads, oil film thickness and other factors which are found to be important.

The analysis results in models which are designed to indicate the amount of cage slip that results from a given set of input data. In some cases the models produce the oil film thickness at the roller contact. This film thickness can then be evaluated in terms of adequacy. Because of obvious measurement problems, little correlation has been established between the results of these models and empirical data. Models to calculate cage slip appear to be quite accurate. In References 3 and 5, analytical data is compared to test data with a high degree of correlation indicated. Less clear is the amount of slip or oil film thickness that may be a borderline condition. The value of 10 percent cage slip is suggested in Reference 3 as the limit value, although there are many instances of bearings operating successfully with up to 30 to 40 percent slip. Conversely, bearings with as little as 6 percent have had serious skidding damage. The real issue is, of course, that there is a distinction between skidding and skidding damage. Relationships between the amount of slip and actual failure causing skidding damage are most likely related primarily to the amount, type, and particle size of the debris entrapped in the bearing or circulating in the lubrication system. This latter point will continue to be examined in future research with documentation and dissemination of test results and analytical studies, allowing a wider acceptance of design limitations.

SEALS

The contribution of seals to the engine R&M problem in terms of the four parameters is:

Seals	UER	Accidents	MMH	ммн тво	
Scale Factors	6	1	3	0	3.46

The chart indicates that seals are high contributors to unscheduled removals but cause few accidents and do not limit TBO intervals. Seal leakage is usually detected during ground operations or inspections and thus does not cause precautionary or forced landings (with the attendant potential for accidents upon landing). In-flight seal leakage rarely depletes the entire oil supply. The failure modes of seals which contribute to the total subsystem values are shown in Table XV.

As can be seen, the problem is basically one of main-shaft oil-sump carbon-seal leakage, regardless of the parameter

TABLE XV.	SEAL	FAILURE MO	DES		
Failure Mode	UER	Accidents	MMH	TBO	Index
Positive-Contact (Carbon) Seal Leakage	93	100	90	-	95
Labyrinth-Seal Abradable Surface Wear	3	-	2	· →	2
Static Seals (O Rings and Gaskets)	3	• • • •	5		2
Miscellaneous (other rotating seals)	1	-	3	-	, 1
Total	100%	100%	100%	0	100%

examined. The labyrinth-seal leakage rate reflects both oil sump (oil-to-air) and interstage (air-to-air) seal applications. Static seals contribute a slightly higher percentage in the man-hour parameter due to many repairs/replacements of static seals without removal of the engine from the airframe. Because the man-hour parameter is so weak (after weighting), the higher percentage does not affect the index number percentage. The distribution of these failure modes among selected engines is shown on Figure 16 for the UER rate parameter.





This display indicates that carbon-seal leakage rates have varied considerably among the study engines. This chart does not reflect the failure rates on a per-seal basis, since the number of carbon seals in each of the study engines varies considerably. The T53, T55, and T64 engines use carbon seals for main-shaft oil sumps throughout, while the T58 and T63 use

combinations of labyrinth and carbon seals. The T73 and T74, used in the calculation of the composite engine rate but not shown above, have all carbon seals and all labyrinth seals respectively. Discussion of each of the major failure modes follows.

Carbon-Seal Leakage

The carbon seals that failed in the engines examined were of both the face and circumferential types. These are shown in Figure 17. The usual failure mechanism of the face seal was surface damage to the carbon element or out-of-flatness conditions of the runner. Face seals have experienced a particularly high degree of sensitivity to maintenance damage, since the two elements (runner and carbon body assembly) are separated during disassembly, thus providing opportunities for contamination, surface damage, or runner distortion. Circumferential types usually fail to seal when the ring segments become clogged with carbonized oil which prevents the segments from assuming a tight seat on the shaft. Other failure mechanisms have involved the antirotation pins or other components within the seal assembly.

CIRCUMFERENTIAL TYPE

FACE TYPE



Figure 17. Carbon Seals.

In most cases, there appeared to be unique conditions which caused these failures. Face-seal runners distorting upon installation on the shaft, inadequate oil scavenging causing excessive heat, and exposure of the seal face to excessive contamination are typical conditions leading to seal failures. One interesting failure mechanism was a resonant condition of a bellows spring used in a face seal (see Figure 18). This resonance caused the sealing element to lift off the runner with ensuing leakage. This problem was corrected with the installation of a damper, as also shown in Figure 18.



Figure 18. Face Seal Bellows.

These specific failure mechanisms and causal effects on individual seal installations have not formed any clear patterns or trends. Certain general application criteria have been used to suggest operating limits for both face and circumferential carbon seals. Differential air pressures, operating temperatures, face pressures, and running velocities are the usual means of describing the applicability of various types of mechanical seals. For instance, Reference 6 gives 420 feet per second as the limit for carbon seals and Reference 7 gives 300 feet per second. The rationale for these particular limits is not discussed in the available literature. Face seals, since they can be pressure balanced, are usually used where a high pressure differential exists. Circumferential seals must be used where significant axial motion will occur. A preliminary analysis of the individual failure rates of the seals in the study engines was performed; the results are shown in Figure 19 as a plot of failure rate versus running speed. Both face and circumferential configurations are used in this analysis, and the trend clearly indicates the increasing probability of failure with higher running speeds. This is the general trend, but there are cases of extremely high failure rates (approximately 0.2 per 1000 hours) with relatively low running speeds (170 feet per second), as well as excellent reliability histories (0.001 per 1000 hours) with nearly equivalent speeds (210). Extreme environmental conditions or unique maintenance procedures are cited as reasons for the unusually high values and extraordinary maturity as the reason for the low value. There is no apparent reliability difference between face and circumferential seals from this analysis.





The choice of mechanical positive-contacting seals appears to be the result of a decision-making process that is independent of the reliability history of these seals. Carbon seals, even more than bearings, are viewed in a somewhat proprietary light with little reliability data exchanged. The choice of this type of seals has been basically driven by the need to provide positive sealing, over a range of engine attitudes in a small envelope, and with the minimum of airflow losses. Alternative seal configurations, such as close-contact or labyrinth seals, are being used instead of the positive contact seal in new engine designs.

The carbon seal has developed (and deserves) an image of unreliability in view of its 95 percent contribution to our current problem. Despite claims by seal designers that problems of the past have been solved, many individuals as well

as entire engine companies have elected to develop the closecontact or labyrinth seal and accept the penalties of increased engine weight and size. Only in instances where the competition is clearly on the basis of performance and/or weight are carbon seals being utilized.

Labyrinth Seal Abradable Material Wear

Despite the dramatically higher reliability of labyrinth seals, their failure modes merit discussion. The bulk of the labyrinth-seal leakage problem has been as oil sump seals. Since they are normally noncontacting, wear is normally nonexistent. There have been some instances, however, where excessive radial displacement of the spool has caused contact and wear of the adjacent surfaces. These displacements occurred on spools whose supporting bearings were flexibly mounted to provide damping during operation at critical speeds. Another source of wear has been unpredicted differential thermal growth causing interference between rotating and nonrotating elements. Some small degree of erosion of the abradable surface and knife edges has also been observed.

A maintainability problem relating to labyrinth seals has been the lack of repairability of seal "knives" in instances where they were machined as an integral part of a wheel or disc. Under these conditions, wear or damage to the knives would require replacement of the expensive wheel or disc. The obvious corrective action in these cases was the use of a separate element (ring) containing the knives.

Static Seals

Static seals, both "O" rings and gaskets, do not exhibit a high rate in any of the study engines. Most failures are due to a combination of installation procedures or elementary design oversights such as sharp edges on "O"-ring lead-ins. The effect of static-seal leakage is usually an air pressure loss, oil weepage, or corrosion of the sealing surfaces.

: scellaneous Seals (Rotating, Non Main Shaft)

The rates for rotating seals other than those on the main shaft are infinitesimal. Seals, usually of the lip variety, used for accessory or output shafts operate at sufficiently low speeds and cool environments such that only random failures occur. They are probably of a manufacturing or installation origin.

COMPRESSORS

The compressor subsystem contribution to engine R&M problems in terms of the four parameters is:

Compressor	UER	Accidents	MMH	TBO	Index
Scale Factors	2	9	3	7	4.63

The chart indicates that, although compressors have been a relatively low contributor to unscheduled removals, their impact as an accident-causing component has been significant. Compressor failures usually cause either partial or complete loss of power with the subsequent initiation of either a precautionary or forced landing, which presents an opportunity for a major accident. This possibility is further increased if the failure mode is one where the compressor wheel or disc loses structural integrity. Under these circumstances, contairment of the high-speed rotating mass is usually not possible, and the result is airframe/control damage or fire and severe damage to the aircraft. Compressor components also were the limiting items in the establishment of TBO intervals in many of the study engines (see Table VII). The failure modes which contribute to the total subsystem values shown above are given in Table XVI.

TABLE XVI.	COMPRE	SSOR FAILUR	E MODES		-
Failure Mode	UER	Accidents	MMH	ſВО	Index
Corrosion/Erosion Induced Vane Fatigue	38	20	30	. 20	24
Blade/Disc Fatigue	8	70	. 6	60	52
Diffuser Cracking	30	– '	30	-	6
Lining Wear/Cracking	6	· -	7	-	1
Variable Stator/Bleed	9	-	18	-	2 ·
System	· ·				
Miscellaneous	9	10	9	20	15
Total	100%	100%	100%	100%	100%

Table XVI confirms that the losses of compressor blades, vanes, or wheels are the prime accident-causing failure modes. This is not surprising, since the compressor and turbine are the two major rotating components in which large quantities of kinetic energy are stored. The effects of significant unbalance are manifested in either an accident or engine removal. The high propo ion of accidents caused by undetected blade/ disc failures . 0 percent) and the low percentage of unscheduled removals (8 percent) indicate the serious consequences of these failures. Other problems in the compressor subsystems are largely nuisance items or performance-loss-causing failure modes of a passive nature (e.g., liner wear/cracking and

compressor diffuser cracking). The distribution of these failure modes among selected engines is shown in Figure 20 for the UER rate parameter.



Figure 20. Compressor UER Rate for Various Engines.

This illustration shows a vastly different distribution of modes among the study engines. Only the T58 and T64 had sign_ficant corrosion/erosion-induced vane failures. Only the T55 and T63 had significant diffuser cracking problems. Compressor lining cracking was only seen in the T63, which has a unique plastic lining on the inside of the compressor case. These differences stem from the different basic compressor configurations in the study engines. The T58 and T64 are all-axial designs. The T53, T55, and T63 are axial/centrifugal designs. The thin blades, vanes inherent in the latter stages of axial compressors lead to erosion and corrosion problems which progress into failures. Centrifugal designs have the attendant complexity of large diffusers. It is because of these offsetting characteristics that conclusions regarding the relative R&M of axial versus centrifugal compressors should be drawn with caution. The average rates for the two axial flow engines and the two axial/centrifugal designs (disregarding the T53 whose rates are at a significantly different point on the maturity curve) are within 15 percent of each other. A more discernible difference, however, between axial and centrifugal compressors will become apparent when considering the failure mode (subsystem) of erosion in the non-enginecaused subsystems.

Corrosion/Erosion-Induced Vane Failures

This mode appears primarily on two engines: both, all axial flow usigns. Classification of these failures as enginecaused as opposed to non-engine-caused (erosion) arises from the mechanism of failure involved. The sequence of failure was erosion of the vane protective coating, followed by erosion of the base material to the point where the resonant frequency of the vane was excited by the operating frequency of the engine. Operation under these conditions produced high stress so that even minor corrosion pits were sufficient to cause fatigue failures. Corrective action for both engines was incorporation of more corrosion-resistant metals (AM355/ INCO718 replaced 403 stainless) with additional emphasis on field procedures for compressor cleaning and application of preservatives.

Thus, the magnitude of this mode was driven by a combination of design, environment, and maintenance-procedure factors. Analyses were not adequate in that the inevitable loss of corrosion-preventive coatings was not considered. On some compressor designs in an abrasive environment, this mode could limit TBO intervals. The close relationship between this mode and the usual power-loss erosion mode suggests that environmental requirements and environmental testing should fully consider the progressive effects of erosion.

Blade/Disc Fatigue Failures

This mode, as shown on Table XVI, contributes a small percentage of unscheduled removals (8 percent) but has been a major factor in causing accidents and TBO limitations. Three specific types of failures that were observed are classified under this failure mode. First are blade fatigue failures due to resonance producing higher stress levels than anticipated. These frequencies were either mechanically or aerodynamically induced. Aerodynamic sources include cases where localized inlet blockage by airborne debris (grass) created an aerodynamic disturbance which, in combination with the proper rotating speed, excited blades at their natural frequency. mechanical source was the accessory drive-train gear mesh. Failures usually were limited to blade loss, with no progression into the wheels. Even then, however, significant sec-ondary damage to other compressor blades occurred to result in immediate power loss.

The second type of failure involved the blade-to-wheel retention devices. Failures were due to stress corrosion, fretting, or, in some cases, maintenance damage. There were some occurrences of wheel cracking as the failures progressed beyond the tenon area of the wheel.

The third type of failure originated in the wheel itself. It involved low cycle fatigue and manufacturing variations of wheels with intergrally cast blades. These failures are catastrophic, since compressor cases can rarely contain disc portions. TBO limits were usually established for this mode.

Diffuser Cracking/Leakage

The diffuser cracking problem occurs only on engines which utilize the centrifugal compressor design, and involves a variety of locations. Inclusion of this mode in the compressor subsystem allows a more equal comparison between axial and centrifugal compressors.

The failure mechanisms contributing the largest diffuser cracking rate were fatigue failures of the forward and aft faces of the diffuser, as shown in Figures 21 and 22. The precise causes of these failures have not been agreed upon. Factors such as aircraft-induced vibration, local degradation of the face material due to welding procedures, and local thermal gradients are considered to individually or collectively contribute to the cracking. Improved materials and use of castings have significantly reduced the rate of this problem.

Another diffuser problem was cracking of the oil and air lines routed through the air path. Cracking at the forward or aft diffuser face requires engine replacement. The fittings for these lines were tack-welded onto the diffuser face (see Figure 22) and fabricated from three separate elements. One of the primary causes of failure was the suspected use of both lines as handholds by maintenance personnel, with resulting high loads on the welds.

A failure mode on another engine with diffuser problems was related to the unique airpath utilized. In this case, compressor-discharge air was collected in the diffuser scroll, routed through two tubes to the rear of the engine, and then into the aft-mounted combustion chamber. The connection of the diffuser scroll to these two tubes was a slip-joint configuration using piston rings of a design similar to the piston-ring concept in an automobile engine. Distortion of the diffuser scroll would cause misalignment, with the piston rings locking and binding on the tube surface, thus pulling the ring assembly out of the scroll and allowing air leakage. This distortion was caused by a combination of air pressure and the thermal expansion characteristics of magnesium.

These failure modes may not appear to be related to the basic compressor function, but collectively they represent the actual problems encountered with use of the centrifugal configuration and the attendant diffuser. Routing of oil and air lines through this structure and the attachment of the many vanes are more difficult with this diffuser than with the straight-through case and inserted-vane design of axial flow compressors.

Compressor Lining Wear or Cracking

This failure mode has only appeared in any magnitude on one engine, and reflects its unique design approach. To achieve low cost and high efficiency in a small engine, an approach was taken which involved brazing of individual vanes directly



4

Figure 21. Cracking of Forward Diffuser Face.



Figure 22. Cracking of Aft Diffuser Face.

onto the compressor case and utilizing a plastic lining to achieve maximum aerodynamic efficiency. This plastic was applied through a centrifuging process which caused the denser elements to separate out near the compressor case and allowed the softer elements to be exposed to the erosive effects of compressor air. Cracking was induced by an inadequate case bond and the effects of thermal cycles. Corrosion was also evident on the compressor case due to this inadequate bond.

This specific instance of failure is obviously related to the unique approach. The traditional design approach of using insertable metallic rings between the vane rows has not exhibited any measurable problem other than some small amount of erosion on magnesium cases that did not utilize abradable rings. This mode, however, is properly considered in the erosion subsystem.

Variable Stator and Bleed System Problems

When examining this mode, the repairability of variablegeometry stator and compressor bleed system hardware without requirements for removal of the complete engine must be remembered. The UER rate for this mode in no manner relects the basic failure rate of these items. There have been many problems with this hardware, the primary mode being binding and subsequent breaking of the actuating rings, levers, and attaching hardware. A typical failure caused by the presence of FOD (a bolt) is shown in Figure 23. Binding due to dirt and debris resulte! in excessive loads which caused fatigue or ultimate failures. Excessive looseness was also observed which allowed inconsistent stator positioning around the circumference. Matorial changes, use of dirt shields, and use of dual (180-degree displaced) actuators were typical corrective actions. Engine performance is usually tolerant to problems in this area, and in-flight detection is unusual.



Figure 23. Failed Variable Stator Vane Mechanism Due To FOD.

Bleed system problems usually involve the control valves. The most frequent mode is binding of spools from contamination. A few cases of mechanical linkage wear inside the valves, without the presence of contamination, were also observed.

COMBUSTOR

The combustor subsystem contribution to engine R&M problems in terms of the four parameters is:

Combustion	UER	Accidents	MMH	ммн тво	
Scale Factors	2	0	10	0	1.14

The chart indicates that the only significant impact that the combustion subsystem has had as an R&M problem has been in the maintenance man-hour parameter. This is due mainly to continuing requirements for hot-end inspections. These inspections, which are normally required to check turbine blades, nozzles, and combustion system components, account for relatively large maintenance man-hour expenditures. No accidents were caused by combustion system components, and no TBO limitations were imposed by them. This latter point is academic, since a hotend inspection can be construed as an interim TBO, which provides an opportunity to change combustion system components where necessary.

The low index number assigned to this subsystem is a direct result of the relative weakness of maintenance man-hour expenditures as a parameter in the total spectrum of R&M problems. The failure modes which contribute to the total subsystem values are shown in Table XVII.

TABLE XVII. COMBUSTOR FAILURE MODES							
Failure Modes	ÛER	Accidents	MMH	тво	Index		
Liner Cracking/Warping Liner Support Structure Cracking	17 17	-	17 17	-	17 17		
Housing Cracking/Corrosion Fitting Problems	50	_	50	-	50		
Swirl Cup Problems Miscellaneous	15 1	-	15 1	-	15 1		
Total	100%		100%		100%		

This table indicates that those failure modes which cause unscheduled removals are also responsible for man-hour expenditure. This is expected, since unscheduled engine removals are one consequence of problems that justify the imposition of a hot-end inspection. The failure modes in the combustion subsystem are passive and were usually detected by a gradual power loss or during a hot-end inspection. The distribution of these failure modes among selected engines is shown in Figure 24 for the UER rate parameter.





The extreme values of rates among the study engines warrant comment. The low rate for the T53 is somewhat explainable by its higher flight-hour accumulation than the rest of the study engines. The T63 combustion system is a single chamber mounted on the rear of the engine with the minimum of attachments, fittings and structural complexity. The remaining engines (T55, T58 and T64) represent a more appropriate level of R&M problems for the average engine of intermediate size and a maturity point of 1 million hours. The effect of various combustor configurations may also be indicated by these The T53 and T55 possess a folded combustor, while the rates. T58 and T64 have the straight-through type. The suggestion that the folded combustor design introduces additional primary and secondary structural complexity may have some merit. The specific failure modes observed in this subsystem are discussed as follows.

Liner Cracking/Warping

Although this mode is usually viewed as the primary reliability issue, the data indicates that it only accounts for 17 percent of the combustor problem. A better understanding of materials capability and aerodynamics of cooling flows has been obtained over the years from the extensive use cf combustor test rigs. This technology has played an effective role in maintaining basic liner integrity within the temperatures and overhaul intervals of existing engines. Typical cracking is shown on Figure 25. It is usually associated with thermal fatigue in the area of louvers, holes, or complex curvatures, such as in the header or dome area.


Figure 25. Typical Combustor Liner Cracking.

Liner Support Structure Cracking



This mode has been experienced by only one engine in the study. The problem occurred on brackets supporting the liner assembly, as is illustrated in Figure 26. In this particular instance,





aircraft vibration was determined to be a primary source of fatigue failures. The thin design of the supports was intended to minimize airflow distortion and was not adequate from a strength standpoint. This failure mode was not observed during early development testing but was later reproduced in the same test rig after imposing a one-per-rev rotor vibration on the assembly. This problem illustrates the need to specify expected airframe-induced vibration levels prior to full-scale engine testing and to perform endurance tests with external vibration levels imposed.

Housing Cracking, Corrosion, and Fitting Problems

The failures that contributed to this category represent a variety of modes. Combustor drain valves and ignitor plugs were a large portion of the problem due to corrosion and cracking of the fitting attachments to the combustor housing. An example of an ignitor plug fitting failure is shown in Figure 27. These failures were usually related to inadequate detail design. In one instance, an internal weld fillet was machined flat for aerodynamic cleanliness, with inadequate quality control of the amount of fillet removed. In many cases application of excessive force on the attaching lines by maintenance personnel was suspected to contribute to problems. In cases involving drain-valve boss cracking, the primary factor was corrosion leading to strength deterioration. In this instance, engine drying cycles were not rigorously accomplished after washing. This accelerated the corrosion. Seizure of bolts and studs due to corrosion was also encountered. These problems indicate that much of the R&M problem arises from lack of attention to a wide variety of small design details.



Figure 27. Ignitor Plug Fitting Failure.

Swirl-Cup Problems

This is another problem experienced by only one of the engines studied. The failure mode was wear and cracking of the swirlcup mounting spacers, as shown in Figure 28. The design requirement for the swirl-cup mounting system dictated provisions for swirl-cup displacement relative to the mounting on the combustion liner to accept the fuel nozzles mounted on the outer case and whose position. would vary in relation to the swirl cups. Production variability and differential thermal growth cause this shift in relative position.





To provide this displacement capability, the swirl cups were designed to be mounted with a spring type spacer retaining the swirl cup against the liner with a snug fit which allowed radial positioning. The initial design utilized tolerances which provided adequate retention, and the early testing with these components indicated the adequacy of the design. Subsequent to the development testing and for reasons of manufacturing and assembly economy, the tolerances were increased. These larger tolerances on the stackup allowed excessive looseness between the swirl cup and mounting surface.

The resultant swirl-cup motion, encouraged by the soft swirlcup mounting system, leads to swirl-cup mounting flange wear, elongation of the swirl-cup key slots (Figure 29), and eventual swirl-cup spacer cracking (Figure 28). The swirl cups would then drop into the combustion chamber. Alternately, the swirl cups rubbed or vibrated against the nozzles, causing wear (Figure 30).



Figure 29. Mounting Flange Wear and Key Slot Elongation.



Figure 30. Fuel Nozzle Wear by Swirl Cups.

TURBINE

The turbine subsystem contribution to engine R&M problems in terms of the four parameters is:

Turbine	UER	Accidents	MMH	TBO	Index
Scale Factors	2 .	5	10	3	2.86

The chart indicates that the turbine subsystem has a broad impact in all the selecter R&M parameters. Its prime impact is apparent in the accident and maintenance man-hour parameters. The predominant reason for its high rating in maintenance is due to continuing requirements for engine hot-end inspections. The major reasons for hot-end inspections are to inspect for continued serviceability of turbine blades and nozzles and for certain combustion subsystem component serviceability. The turbine subsystem's importance as a potential cause of accidents is highlighted by its appearance as a TBO-limiting subsystem. Those subsystems having a significant accident record also contribute to engine TBO. Although the turbine subsystem has traditionally been considered the prime offender from an engine R&M standpoint, this study does not confirm the belief. Four subsystems, namely compressor, bearings, seals, and fuel, are more significant R&M restraints (see Table X). The failure modes for components which contribute to the total subsystem values are shown in Table XVIII. Table XVIII indicates that approximately 90 percent of the unscheduled removals are caused by nonrotating components. The smaller percentage of accidents due to these components (31 percent) reflects the passive nature of failures in this area. In general, these failures result in gradual power degradation.

TABLE XVIII. TURBINE FAILURE MODES										
Failure Mode	UER	Accidents	MMH	TBO	Index					
Nozzle Band Cracking Nozzle Erosion/Oxidation	27 8	23 8	30 10		20 6					
Nozzle Support Structure Wear/Cracking	44	- -	40	-	19					
Blade/Wheel Cracks Shafts/Coupling/Hardware Miscellaneous	1 6 14	54 15 -	- 5 15	100	41 8 6					
Total	100%	100%	100%	100%	100%					

Failures of rotating components, on the other hand, contributed to only 7 percent of the unscheduled removals but caused nearly 70 percent of the accidents. These components were also the only items within the turbine subsystem to limit the TBO intervals. The instantaneous power losses and high kinetic energy involved with turbine blade and disc failures and the inability of the case to contain disc failures are the reasons for this modes's potential for causing accidents. The distribution of turbine subsystem failure modes among selected engines is shown in Figure 31 for the UER rate parameter. The study engine modes are generally similar in terms of both type and rate.

Nozzle Inner/Outer-Band and Partition Cracking

This mode appeared in every study engine examined at a rather consistent rate. Cracking has been evidenced in both the inner and outer bands as well as in the nozzles or partitions themselves. An example of inner-band cracking is shown in Figure 32. The cracking is usually most severe on first-stage gas-producer turbine nozzles (where the temperatures are



Figure 31. Turbine UER Rate for Various Engines.

highest). It appears at the discontinuities of fabricated assemblies and is attributed to thermal stresses. All engines studied except one had brazed nozzle assemblies fabricated out of separate inner bands, outer bands, partitions, related flanges, etc. The alternative design approach, an integral



Figure 32. Turbine Nozzle Inner-Band Cracks.

casting, has been demonstrated to be superior from a reliability standpoint. The absence of discontinuities reduces stress concentrations at the brazed joints, particularily at the vane-to-shroud intersections. Virtually every engine in this study which began with fabricated nozzles has either incorporated or proposed cast nozzles as the corrective action for its cracking problem. The initial incorporation of integrally cast assemblies, however, was not considered practical, since it allows virtually no flexibility in vane shapes, angles, or basic throat areas. Initial tooling costs are very high for castings, although on a large-scale production basis, fabricated assembly unit costs are higher. Unfortunately, evaluations of competing engines are performed with the ground rules of limited production quantities. This emphasizes the impact of initial tooling cost differences, thereby penalizing the cast designs.

Another corrective action applied to in-service engines to resolve nozzle cracking problems has been the slotting of the inner or outer bands or shrouds. This slotting, usually between groups of 3 to 7 vanes, minimizes the low-cycle stresses that result from thermal expansion of the separate elements. Although this slotting should theoretically lower the fatigue life of the assembly, no such degradation was apparent.

In addition to the manufacturing technique selected, the basic choice of materials played a major role in the resultant nozzle reliability. Most of the engines examined utilized either cobalt-based X-40 alloy (AMS-5382) or the nickel-based INCO 713C alloy for the basic vane material. The choice of material is basically a trade-off of strength versus hot-corrosion resistance. The nickel-based alloys have superior strength at high temperatures but are more susceptible to sulfidation or hot-corrosion attack than are cobalt-based materials. This trade will be discussed in more detail under Nozzle Erosion/ Oxidation/Sulfidation.

The magnitude of the cracking problem is particularly high on turbine engines in helicopters because of the frequent thermocycles experienced during typical helicopter missions. This will become more critical as turbine inlet temperatures increase.

Nozzle Erosion/Oxidation/Sulfidation

This failure mode category includes all of the mechanisms of failure of turbine nozzles or blades that involve chemical actions rather than pure stress actions. Included in this category are problems of oxidation and sulfidation which are sometimes described as either burning or erosion. A severely corroded turbine blade is shown in Figure 33.



Figure 33. Corroded Turbine Blade.

Oxidation reflects the classical limit of materials in hightemperature applications. It involves the formation of oxides on the surface of the metal which can progress to penetrate the structure, causing element diffusion and subsequent loss of strength. Sulfidation is a more complex phenomenon that requires the presence of sodium sulfates. These sulfates are a constituent of sea salt and can be ingested directly from the atmosphere; or they can be produced in the combustion process by the combination of sodium chloride in sea air reacting with sulfur contained in engine fuel. At high temperature, sodium sulfate reacts with any oxide scale, causing it to become unprotective. Once the oxide film has been disrupted, sodium sulfate reacts rapidly with the base materials to form sulfides and large amounts of sodium oxide. The sodium oxide prevents reformation of a protective metal oxide scale, thus permitting the corrosion process to continue at an accelerating rate. Although these mechanisms have not caused unscheduled removals to any large degree (only 8 percent), they are one restraint to the continual demand for higher operating temperatures and will, nost likely, become the limiting element to "on-condition" maintenance in future engines.

Because of the performance penalties associated with the use of cooling air to reduce metal temperatures, much past and current research is directed at increasing the capability of metals and developing coatings to resist the effects of higher temperatures. This research has been extensive, and it is neither possible nor necessary to describe it all here. However, an overview is in order since these modes will become a larger portion of the total problem as turbine temperatures increase, unless continued emphasis is applied.

Somewhat oversimplified, the problem is that contemporary turbine-blade materials suffer degradation from sulfidation at 1650° to 1750°F and higher and from oxidation at 1800° to 1900°F and higher. The use of appropriate coatings can raise these values approximately 100°F. Since both of these mechanisms are time dependent, with attack severity depending on component material, coatings, and in the case of sulfidation, the presence of other elements from the atmosphere or fuel, rigorous absolute limits cannot be set. Some research has indicated that the most severe temperature range for sulfidation is between 1550°F and 1650°F, ⁸ although the test conditions may not have precisely represented actual turbine operations.

The primary metals used for many years in turbine blades and vanes (nozzles) were nickel-based alloys. The trend of decreasing the chromium content in these metals to achieve better high-temperature strength compromised oxidation and sulfidation resistance.⁹ Relief from these restraints has taken several paths. The cobalt-based superalloys were

developed and are now extensively used in stationary components such as nozzles. Cobalt-based alloys are generally recognized as having a higher resistance to sulfidation. They are also considered to possess superior oxidation capabilities¹⁰ to the nickel-base metals, although some research indicates this may not hold universally, particularly in uncoated states.¹¹

A second path has been the development of coatings for the protection of both nozzles and blades. The most widely used are intermetallic alumide diffusion coatings under a wide range of product names, most of them proprietary. These coatings are highly effective in extending life (or allowing higher temperatures), but they suffer the disadvantages of being erodible by airborne contaminants, are expensive, and present problems in overhaul/repair at military depots.

The third approach to avoiding these problems is the use of new blade-vane cooling techniques. The trend from convection, film/convection, and impingement/film to transpiration cooling methods has allowed significant increases in T5 with only modest increases in metal temperature. Turbine inlet temperatures of 2200°F are now possible with metal temperatures remaining at 1700°F.¹²

The technology is adequate to eliminate this mode in future engines. This, plus other controls (such as preventing the use of alkali metal-based agents for cleaning engines, the source of some problems experienced in the study engines), should be sufficient to prevent the appearance of these modes, even at the desired high operating intervals, providing conservative operating-temperature increases are postulated for growth engines.

Nozzle Support Structure Cracking

This failure category is the largest contributor to unscheduled removals in the turbine subsystem. Similar to other problems with a large magnitude, it does not consist of a single failure mode or location, but represents a variety of individual failure instances on the study engines. The common element of these failures is that they occur in stationary components outside the main gas stream. They are frequently unrelated to the primary functional purposes of the turbine section and are coded in this turbine subsystem more from a proximity standpoint.

An example of this category is the cracking of oil-delivery tubes at the joint with the basic nozzle assembly (see Figure 34). The connection points for antirotation pins are also shown in this figure. On several study engines, these pins have exhibited wear and breakage. In some instances, all pins were broken and the nozzle (not the configuration shown) began

to rotate inside the casing. The specific sources of these failures were never precisely isolated. Aircraft-induced vibration, aerodynamic loading, production variations in component dimensions, and even maintenance damage were all candidates for causal factors both singly and in combination. The oil tube cracking problem used as an example was most likely due to improper maintenance (inadequate double wrenching of fittings and mounting nuts).

Another example of this failure category is illustrated in Figure 35, showing cracks that appeared in the nozzle assembly support structure. In this instance, the primary problem source was a variation in weld fillet which caused unpredicted dynamic responses of the assembly. These weld fillet variations were not within permissible drawing tolerances but were not detected by quality control. Each of these failures appears to be sensitive to small design details.









CRACK

WELD

Blade/Wheel Cracking

This category was the largest single problem area in the turbine subsystem. It includes failure mechanisms of both turbine blades and the wheels or discs. This mode has been traditionally considered the most critical R&M issue in turbine engines, although this study found that it has had a problem magnitude only half that of compressor blade and wheel failures (see Table XI).

The specific failure instances that defined this category have many similarities to those experienced in the compressor section. This included low-cycle fatigue cracking of the wheels, high-cycle fatigue failures of the blades, fretting and/or stress corrosion at the blade-to-wheel connection, and problems initiated by the blade retention devices. Sources of problems unique to the turbine section included excessive temperature gradients on wheels due to inadequate control of cooling air, and blade to shroud rubs which changed the basic damping characteristics of the blades.

The technology demanded to properly design rotating turbine components is probably the most complex of all engine mechanical areas. It has received a great deal of research attention directed at improving analytical techniques as well as obtaining improved materials and manufacturing techniques. The key to future improvements in reliability is the development of analytical techniques to recognize not only the classical sources of loads, such as low frequency thermal cycling, but also the obscure problems with cooling air variations and other similar lessons from field experience.

CASES

The case subsystem contribution to engine R&M problems in terms of the four parameters is:

Cases	UER	Accidents	MMH	TBO	Index
Scale Factor	2	l	1	-	1.27

The chart indicates that cases do not have a major contribution to the overall R&M problem. The unscheduled engine removal parameter is the only parameter of significance. The failure modes for components which contribute to the total cases subsystem problem are shown in Table XIX. This table indicates that case corrosion has necessitated both unscheduled engine removals and maintenance man-hours to prevent and fix the corrosion, but it has had no influence on aircraft accidents. The largest single contributing mode had been

TABLE XIX. CASE FAILURE MODES										
Failure Mode	UER	Accidents	MMH	TBO	Index					
Case Corrosion Case Cracking Tube, Boss, & Fitting Cracks and Loose Inserts	23 31 39	- 65 35	30 20 40	1 1 1	21 35 37					
Miscellaneous	7		10		7					
Total	100%	100%	100%	-	100%					

cracking of external tubes, bosses, and fittings and problems with loose inserts. These problems have been of a relatively low rate and random nature, but their collective impact is considerable. The distribution of case failure modes among selected engines is shown in Figure 36 for the UER rate parameter.



Figure 36. Case UER Rate for Various Engines.

The unusually high rate for a single engine in Figure 36 may be somewhat artificial. The definition of the case subsystem is not precise. Failure modes on the remaining engines, which were coded in other subsystems, could just as reasonably have been coded into the case subsystem. For instance, in the T55 compressor system, there are approximately 0.06 removals per 1000 flight hours due to failures of air and oil line fittings on the compressor diffuser that could be considered equivalent to some of the modes shown here in the cases subystem.

Case Corrosion

The rate for this mode is due primarily to the appearance of significant corrosion on only one engine. This engine was used in a Navy application where the environmental conditions were conducive to corrosion. The problems usually occurred in tapped holes in the steel frame where various connections and equipment are mounted. Corrosion in these holes resulted in either seized bolts/studs or the inability to apply proper seating pressure on gaskets, thus allowing air leakage.

These failure locations suggest that the source of the problems is more in the susceptibility of the base material to corrosion than the adequacy of the coatings that were applied. Coatings are difficult to apply and maintain to threaded holes, on mating surfaces, etc., and corrosion is likely to occur, particularly where a continuo oxygen supply is present (as in the case of air valve mounting pads) and where proper preventative maintenance procedures have not been utilized. Corrective actions for these corrosion problems consisted of the replacement of both the coatings and the base material.

Any discussion of corrosion would not be complete without addressing the use of magnesium. The two Navy engines in this study did not utilize any magnesium. However, the three Army engines whose failure modes were examined in detail used extensive amounts of magnesium in the inlet and compressor area. Corrosion on these engines was coded by the two engine manufacturers involved in the non-engine-caused subsystem entitled environmental, reflecting their belief that extreme environmental conditions caused the corrosion and that under normal usage, the coatings utilized would be sufficient. Without debating this rationale, the reader is cautioned that the generic rates for corrosion should reflect rates evident in both of the subsystems of cases and environmental. In general, the use of magnesium has not presented a large corrosion problem over traditionally used steels. Difficulties that were experienced with the use of magnesium were more related to their thermal expansion characteristics, resulting in problems coded in the subsystems of bearings and compressors.

Case Cracking

The case cracking observed in the study engines was usually in the joint areas where bearing-housing mounting struts connected to the casing assemblies. These problems are usually attributed to fatigue caused by radial cyclic thermal growth and/or to excessive drive-train vibration. The two engines with the highest case-cracking failure rates, the T58 and the T73, are both rear-drive engine configurations. This arrangement may magnify the effects of drive-train misalignment or unbalance on the case structure. Rear-drive engines usually have the power-turbine output shaft bearings mounted in housings which are cantilevered out rearward from the main case. This mounting introduces bending loads on the strut to housing/ case joints not normally experienced when the bearing housing is axially located under the main case structure.

Tube, Boss, and Fitting Cracking and Loose Inserts

The above failure modes are similar to failures coded in the compressor and combustion subsystems as a function of the specific engine involved. Failure locations, component causal factors, and corrective actions are similar to those modes previously discussed. The drain-valve boss problem, for example (described in the combustion subsystem), is similar to a failure mode whose rate is coded in this subsystem. The boss-cracking problem here was due to a riveted fitting with inadequate strength. Another failure mode was insert looseness in a magnesium case. These inserts were used to mount the compressor assembly where looseness would promote misalignment and cause subsequent bearing failures. The looseness resulted from a differential expansion with temperature change involving steel and magnesium. The desire to have a minimum number of compressor module mounting bolts may have contributed to the problem. This is one indication of a potential penalty associated with designing for increased modularization.

LUBRICATION

The lubrication subsystem contribution to engine R&" problems in terms of the four parameters is:

Lubrication	UER	Accidents	MMH	тво	Index
Scale Factors	2	· 1	2	0	1.28

The chart indicates that the lubrication subsystem does not have a major contribution to the overall engine R&M problem. The unscheduled engine remained parameter is the only parameter of significance. Because the great variety of failure modes experienced in this system, failures have been organized by component classes rather than failure modes and are shown in Table XX.

This table indicates that the majority of the problems with the lubrication subsystem have been associated with lube pump and check valve failures. Although the failure rate was relatively low, it is a common one for all the engines in this study. The only accident-causing mode was, surprisingly,

TABLE XX. LUBRICATION FAILURE MODES									
Failure Mode	UER A	ccidents	MMH	тво	Index				
Pump, Valve Failures Tubes, Lines, Fittings,	49 13	100	40 23	-	47 17				
Filters and Coolers System Problems Total	21 17 100%	- 100%	17 20 100%	-	20 16 100%				

failures of the lube lines, fittings or "O" rings. The distribution of these failure modes among selected engines is shown in Figure 37 for the UER rate parameter.





This figure indicates that removals caused by lubrication system components are generally similar among the study engines. The rate for the T58, which is approximately twice the average rate, is a reflection of its poor accessibility in certain applications. Normally, most lubrication system failures do not require engine removal, since individual components can be replaced. Poor accessibility to these components causes the T58 engine to be removed in a greater percentage of lubrication failures. Discussion of the major categories of failures follows.

Pump and Valve Failures

This category is the largest contributor to lubrication system problems and includes failures of the main pump and assorted valves contained in the body of the pump unit. In instances where the oil reservoir is mounted above the engine, a check valve is required to prevent sump flooding during engine shutdown. Problems associated with this design have included contamination-induced leakage of the check valve and inadequate scavenge pump pressure at low engine speeds, both of which caused sump flooding. The contamination problem was due to the location of the check valve upstream of the filter.

Other than specific identified failure modes such as these, there have been many instances where failures of related lubrication system components were mistakenly attributed to the main pump or the control valves. Many system type problems would have been eliminated if complete system testing had been performed during the development phase. This would have been difficult for three engines in the study which required airframe-mounted components (reservoirs, coolers).

Tubes, Lines, Fittings, and Vents

These failures were almost entirely of components mounted outside the engine which did not normally require engine removal for resolution. That these failures did cause engine removals can only be attributed to the lack of accessibility, spare parts, or insufficient maintenance time or skills. The failures evidenced in this mode were the most routine of tube and hose leakage and chafing. No dramatic or unusual mechanisms were evident. Basic inattention to design details, including routing, clamping, possible maintenance damage, and the effects of vibrations, was the only identifiable cause of most of these failures. The few accidents caused by the lubrication system were due to line, tupe, and O-ring leakage and were due more to precautionary landings that became out of control on the ground than to the actual functional nature of the leaks. In only one case did a failure of a line cause oil depletion and engine oil starvation.

Filters and Coolers

The major problems experienced in this category were with coolers. High oil temperatures which necessitated preventative engine removals were suspected to be due to clogged oil coolers, for several study engines. Leakage of oil coolers was also observed. Filters were a rather small problem. Collapsed screen elements and binding bypass valves were the only identifiable filter failure modes.

FUEL SYSTEM

The fuel subsystem contribution to the R&M problem is shown below in terms of the four R&M parameters:

Fuel	UER	Accidents	MMH	TBO	Index
Scale Factors	3 ;	10	5	0	3.45

This chart indicates that the fuel subsystem is a high contributor to three of the four parameters. There is only one engine-related subsystem that causes more unscheduled removals and two that cause more man-hour expenditures. The fuel subsystem causes more accidents than any other subsystem (enginerelated or not). The reason for the high accident-causing potential of this subsystem should be readily apparent. Any failure mode which can cause a sudden interruption of power has a potential for causing accidents. The failure modes of the fuel subsystem, as in the case of lubrication subsystem failure modes, do not form any meaningful patterns. Further breakdown as to the major types of fuel system components involved is shown in Table XXI.

TABLE XXI.	FUEL	FAILURE MC	DES		
Failure Mode	UER	Accidents	MMH	TBO	Index Number
Fuel Controls Units Other Components: Pumps, Valves, etc. Tubes and Hoses Miscellaneous	68 24 2 6	85 8 5 2	80 15 2 3	-	75 15 5 5
Total	100%	100%	100%		100%

As the table shows, the fuel subsystem problem is largely a fuel control unit problem. Fuel controls are 75 percent of the total problem, with nearly equivalent percentages in each separate parameter. The distribution of the failure modes among selected engines for the UER rate parameter is shown in Figure 38.



Figure 38. Fuel UER Rate for Various Engines.

This figure indicates that the 0.085 composite rate for the fuel subsystem is strongly influenced by the unusually high rate for one engine. The rate for this engine is approximately 10 times the magnitude of the average of the other engines. This installation, as indicated in the lubrication subsystem discussion, has poor accessibility characteristics (the lubrication system caused engine removals at twice the rate of other study engines). The 10:1 ratio for the fuel subsystem suggests that there are more differences that affect the T58 removal rate than just accessibility. These factors will be reviewed during the following discussion of major individual failure areas.

Fuel Controls

This category of failures is the fifth highest single problem in the engine. Despite their large contribution to the fuel subsystem R&M problem (75 percent), information on fuel control failure modes is less complete than data on any other turbine engine problem. This situation is directly related to the fact that the prime engine manufacturer does not usually perform the detailed design, manufacture, or overhaul of the fuel control. Although the corrective action cycle for service problems involves the engine manufacturer, detailed records describing the various failure modes and their frequency were not available from the engine manufacturers involved in this study. Because of the past tendency for the overhaul/repair of failed fuel controls to be contracted to agencies or companies which did not m nufacture the units, this information is not available from the fuel control manufacturers. In a study conducted by the Naval Air Propulsion Test Center on the state of the art of fuel controls, the following conclusion was offered:

"Fuel control and engine manufacturers are not adequately informed of fuel control problem areas and degree of maintenance required, especially after acceptance of the engine and performance of overhaul operations by the using service."¹³

With this background, it is not possible to provide a numerical allocation of the relative contributions of various failure modes to fuel control problems. In general, the failure modes observed in the study engines can be grouped into the following categories:

- Contamination from the actuating media or from the fuel itself causing sticking and binding of spools, leakage of valves, and clogged orifices
- o Wear on moving or contacting elements

÷

- Fatigue failures of springs, bellows, retention devices, etc.
- o Misadjustment, erroneous troubleshooting, etc.

The magnitude of the last category has been estimated by one engine manufacturer to be as high as 50 percent.¹³ The contribution of the first category depends on the type of actuation system used in the fuel control unit. Fuel control units used in the study engines are hydro-mechanical, except for one pneumatic-mechanical system. The pneumatic system experienced many air contamination problems, but its easy accessibility prevented an unusually high engine removal rate.

The fuel control which contributed approximately 10 times as many unscheduled removals as the average (Figure 38) is significantly more complex than the average. This complexity arises from the several functions it possesses over equivalent fuel controls including its integration into a complete powermanagement system. This unit is larger than average; it accounts for 7.2 percent of total engine weight as compared to the 2 to 3.5 percent of engine weight for typical fuel controls.¹³ This factor, coupled with the general inaccessibility of the fuel control on this installation, contributed to the large UER rate.

Since good failure-mode information was not available, little further discussion on the factors driving the R&M characteristics appears warranted. It is clear that there is not an adequate baseline of R&M history on these components to allow either effective corrective action on existing fuel controls or meaningful trade-offs of functions, mounting arrangements, or types of systems for future designs.

Pumps, Valves, and Other Components

Fuel pumps, purifiers and filters, and associated fuel system components (such as divider assemblies, manifolds, and nozzles) are the three areas that equally share the responsibility for unscheduled removals in this category. The usual failure modes of fuel pumps are shaft-seal leakage and drive-spline wear. Spline wear appears to be more prevalent on those configurations where the fuel pump and control are mounted in series, with the fuel control driven by shafts and splines extending through the pump, or vice versa. This arrangement reduces the radial size of the engine and eliminates a takeoff pad from the accessory gearbox with its attendant gears, bearings, and seals. Unfortunately, these apparent advantages appear to be outweighted by the splinewear problem that arises from greater loads, possibilities of misalignment, maintenance damage, or a combination of these factors when the pump and fuel control are mounted in series. Inadequate lubrication was cited as a frequent cause of spline wear which in turn was due to poor preventative maintenance or fuel seal leaks which washed the lubricants from the splines.

Purifier and filter failures have primarily involved purifiers in the study engines. Failure modes included wear of the housing due to interferences when interchanging covers during cleaning, wear of drive shaft pins, elongation of quick disconnect mounting clamps which allowed fuel leakage (see Figure 39), and breaking of mounting flanges (see Figure 40). The sources of these problems were varied. Some wear was due to the interchanging of noninterchangeable components by maintenance personnel; other wear and shearing of the drive shaft pins were due to improper hardness pins (a manufacturing and quality control problem). Breaking of the mounting lugs was



Figure 39. Elongated Rivet Hole on Purifier "V" Band Clamp.



Figure 40. Purifier With Broken Mounting Flanges.

an installation problem where the exposed purifier would contact the airframe or transport stand during engine replacement. Elongation of a quick-disconnect clamp was a straightforward design error which specified an upper limit to the installation torque which would yield the pin hole brackets.

The failure modes of the other components in the fuel system are just as varied as in purifiers and filters. Fatigue failures of clamps mounting manifolds to the engine housings resulted in fuel spillage. Dividers failed due to bellows guide wear. No particular pattern is evident in this grouping of fuel system problems. There will be an increasing tendency for problems with increasing hardware complexity. The effect of pcor accessibility has been clearly shown. Engine removal rates are 3 times as high as normal if accessibility is poor.

AIR SYSTEM

The air subsystem contribution to the engine R&M problem in terms of the four parameters is:

Air	UER	Accidents	MMH	TBO	Index
Scale Factors	1	0	1	0	0.55

The problem is clearly a minimal one. Since this subsystem consists only of anti-icing, cooling, or balance air systems and usually involves components which can be repaired or replaced without engine removal, this conclusion should not be surprising. Since no failure mode pattern was evident, further breakdown of this subsystem is performed only on the type of component involved (see Table XXII).

TABLE XXII. AIR FAILURE MODES									
Failure Mode	UER	Accidents	MMH	тво	Index Number				
Control Valves Tubes, Hoses, Fittings, etc.	71 29		60 40	-	70 30				
Total	100%	-	100%	-	100%				

The distribution of these failure categories among the engines studied for the UER parameter is shown in Figure 41. No conclusions are evident from this figure. Since the small rates represent only one or two occurrences, no failure pattern is evident. No discussion of the failure categories is warranted. The only failure mode which was documented was binding of valves due to air contamination.



Figure 41. Air UER Rate for Various Engines.

ACCESSORY

The accessory contribution to the engine R&M problem is shown below.

Accessory	UER	Accidents	MMH	TBO	Index
Scale Factors	1	2	2	-	0.91

These scale factors indicate that the accessory subsystem is not a major problem area despite the relatively large number of components involved. The higher scale factor for accidents than removals reflects the fact that failures of the accessory drive train to drive the fuel control or fuel pump can cause immediate power loss.

The types of failures experienced in this subsystem by each of the study engines were so varied that no common patterns were evident to suggest a logical further breakdown. Accordingly, Figure 42 shows the total accessory subsystem contribution to unscheduled engine removals for the engines studied. This figure indicates that the rate for this subsystem is generally consistent among the study engines although somewhat higher than the composite rate of 0.025 removals per thousand hours.



Figure 42. Accessory UER Rate for Various Engines.

The one causal factor that was repetitive among the study engines was inadequate consideration of the effect of the starting cycle on the accessory system. Specifically, problems of gear scoring occurred in one engine due to inadequate lubrication of the gears during engine start-up. In another engine there were problems due to the loads imposed on accessory drive bearings. Failures of the hydraulic starter imposed excessive axial loads on these bearings in one case, while high impact loads of electric starters contributed to bearing failures in the same engine on another aircraft. Maintenance damage was also prevalent in the accessory system, with failures due to individual unique situations. One problem involved the careless installation of the AGB onto the basic engine, with damage to the accessory drive shaft resulting. A second problem involved unauthorized turning of the compressor by the mechanics using a bearing retention bolt. This caused bolt looseness and loss of axial retention of the gear train. Other failure modes evident were spinning of bearing inner race spacers and shaft/gear Woodruff key wear and/or breakage. Since the accessory subsystem includes such a large number of components, the experienced rate can be considered acceptable.

TORQUEMETER

The torquemeter subsystem contribution to the engine R&M problem is shown below in terms of the four study parameters.

Torquemeter	ሆጉጽ	Accident	MMH	TBO	Index
Scale Factors	2	1	1	. 0	1.27

To conclude from this chart that the torquemeter subsystem is a significant contributor to the engine R&M problem would be erroneous. The scale factors shown are only as high as they are because of the influence of one specific torquemeter design approach, which was installed in only one study engine. Specifically, an engine that did not include an integral reduction gearbox made use of an electro-mechanical system, which became a significant R&M problem. All of the other engines that use torquemeters also include integral reduction gearing, thus permitting the use of the well-understood conventional hydraulic-type system, which involves sensing the axial displacement of a helical gear. The distribution of torquemeter component failures is reflected in Table XXIII.

TABLE XXIII. TORQUEMETER FAILURE MODES					
Failure Mode	UER	Accident	ммн	TBO	Index Number
High-Speed Mechanical	93	100	93	-	95
Low-Speed Mechanical System	7	-	7	-	5
Total	103%	±,.08	100%	-	100%

The greater percentage value for accidents than for unscheduled removals for the high-speed system has no significance. Failures of low-speed systems were so infrequent that the relatively small accident data bases did not statistically permit a single accident to occur due to low-speed systems.

The influence of the single high-speed system on the UER rate parameter is also illustrated in Figure 43. Since the T58 and T64 did not have integral torquemeters, their displays have been replaced by displays for two turboprop engines, the T56 and T74. The T56 features a shaft torsional-displacement system (high speed). The T74 incorporates the normal hydraulic (gear axial-displacement) type. The figure shows the influence of the single high-speed system on the composite rate of 0.048 removals per thousand hours. The remaining systems have a generally consistent rate of 0.003 to 0.005 removals per thousand hours.





The high-speed mechanical system is complex (see Figure 44). Spalling was experienced in the bearings, and wear was evident at various locations. One point of wear is illustrated in Figure 45. Maintenance damage was also prevalent in this configuration. Removal of the power turbine shaft required disengagement of the entire torquemeter assembly from the shaft. The tendency for maintenance damage is discussed in more detail under Improper Maintenance.

In contrast to the high-speed mechanical configuration, the hydraulic system is relatively simple (see Figure 46). The failure rates of the hydraulic systems are so low that they only produced one- or two-time occurrences in the data bases used in this study. The only genuinely repetitive failure mode was binding of the spool due to oil contamination.







Figure 45. Weat Spec

Wear in a High-Speed Mechanical System.

Figure 46. Hydraulic Torquemeter System.

ELECTRICAL

The electrical subsystem contribution to the total R&M problem is shown below for the four study parameters.

Electrical	UER	Accidents	MMH	TBO	Index
Scale Factors	1	1	. 2		0.73

The electrical subsystem is not a significant problem area. This reflects the relative ease of repair of most of the electrical subsystem components without need for engine removal. The electrical subsystem problem is divided among three components. Table XXIV shows the percentage contribution of these components in the four study parameters.

TABLE XXIV.	ELECTR	ICAL FAILURE	MODES		
Failure Mode	UER	Accidents	ммн	тво	Index Number
Ignition Components Power Management Systems Wiring and Thermocouples	47 18 35		40 50 10	-	35 22 43
Total	100%	100%	100%	-	100%

The numerical value assigned to wiring and thermocouples as accident causal factors is misleading; it reflects a very small frequency of occurrence in a relatively small accident data base. The distribution of problems among the study engines for the UER rate parameter is shown in Figure 47. Deviations from the average reflect varying levels of engine accessibility in the airframe (T58 and T63) and maturity (T53). A discussion of specific problems follows.





Ignition Components

The ignition components which caused unscheduled engine removals were primarily elements of the ignition subsystem black boxes and reflected poor accessibility of the black boxes as installed in the aircraft. The failure modes of black-box elements varied from shorted internal wiring to malfunctioning transformers and filters. Ignitor plugs did not cause any measurable rate of UER's on the study engines.

Power Management Subsystems

Only one of the study engines contained a power management subsystem. Its functions included T5 limiting and assuring equal load sharing in a twin-engine installation. The specific failure modes encountered include relay contact failures in the main amplifier box, moisture-shorted wires at connectors, sensitivity to radio frequency signals, and problems reflecting misrigging or poor troubleshooting of the subsystem.

Wiring and Thermocouples

This problem is the most repetitive mode across all engine models and is largely a thermocouple problem. Failures of thermocouples have taken many forms. Among the modes experienced were sulfidation of the probe tip, fuel/oil entrance into the sheaths causing insulation breakdown and shifting resistance, connector wire breakage, and cracking of mounting housings or sleeves. An example of the latter mode is shown in Figure 48.



Figure 48. Cracked Thermocouple Sleeve.

Engine wiring problems, in contrast to thermocouple problems, are more routine in their failure modes. Moisture entrance into plugs, breakage of wires at the junction to the connectors, and ordinary chafing have been the predominant modes. The causes of these problems are usually traced to inadequate environmental and movement protection. Maintenance damage and aircraft/engine vibration are usually cited as contributing causes. An example of wire chafing is shown in Figure 49.



Figure 49. Alternator Cable Chafing.

POWER-TRAIN REDUCTION

The contribution of the power-train reduction subsystem is shown below in the four R&M parameters.

Power-Train Reduction	UER	Accident	MMH	TBO	Index
Scale Factors	ì	1	1	· -	0.72

The chart shows that this subsystem is a small contributor to the R&M problem, with only two subsystems (air and exhaust) having lower index numbers. Since some of the engines examined in this study did not have an integral power-train reduction function, the above scale factors represent an average from only those engines with this feature. If the scale factors represented the average of all engines, the value would be approximately half that shown. Therefore, this subsystem's contribution to the total R&M problem is small.

Because of these low rates, insufficient failures were experienced to establish any clear failure patterns. Figure 50 shows the rates for the total subsystem for the 3 engines with integral gearboxes. Two models of the T53 are shown: the basic -11 series which has previously been discussed and the -13 which is an uprated model. The removal rate for the speed-decreaser gearbox for the T58 when installed in the UH-1F is also shown for general interest. This gearbox is used in conjunction with the T58 when installed in both the UH-1F and H-2 series aircraft. The rates for the T63 are those experienced by the power-train reduction components but which were coded into the subsystems of bearings or seals.



Figure 50. Power-Train Reduction UER Rate for Various Engines.

Figure 50 indicates that reduction-gearbox-caused removal rates are generally consistent; the two exceptions, the T53-11 and T74, are explained on the basis of being more mature than the other engines studied. The failure modes experienced can be grouped into three categories: bearings, retention hardware, and seals. Further discussion is not possible due to the lack of failure-mechanism definition.

EXHAUST

The contribution of the exhaust subsystem to the total engine R&M problem is shown below.

Exhaust	UER	Accident	MMH	TBO	Index
Scale Factors	1	⁶ . 0	1	0	0.55

This chart indicates that the exhaust subsystem is a minor problem compared to other engine subsystems. This subsystem and the air subsystem have the lowest index numbers of any subsystems. The low frequency of occurrence experienced in the study engines did not permit any pattern or classification of failures to be established. The distribution of the total rate among the study engines is shown in Figure 51.



Figure 51. Exhaust UER Rate for Various Engines.

There is a generally consistent rate among the study engines, with exceptions reflecting either high maturity (T53) or a subsystem definition problem (T58). Since it is a rear-drive engine, the T58 exhaust casing also serves as the main support for the power turbine assembly. As such, it is considered as primary casing, and all problems associated with this assembly on the T58 were coded in the case subsystem. In the discussion concerning the relative rates of the case subsystem among the study engines, it was suggested that the rear-drive configuration created additional problems since the T58 and T73 experienced high case-caused removal rates. This suggestion is somewhat reinforced here with the T73 experiencing a removal rate of 0.021 (approximately 5 times the composite rate). The two engines with amidships exhaust configurations (T63 and T74) experienced exhaust rates slightly above the average. The T74 exhaust rate was .009 (see Table V).

Problems with exhaust components have usually been fatigue failures of structure at the intersection of exit quide vanes

or struts. Some minor problems have been experienced with the retention systems of the inner cones on engines possessing that configuration. Both of these problem areas appear more often early in the development cycle. They are the kind of problem where adequate design analytical predictive techniques do not appear to exist but are relatively easy to resolve early in the test program. By the 1-million-hour point, they have usually been corrected; hence the rates displayed here are relatively low.

FOREIGN OBJECT DAMAGE

The contribution of foreign object damage (FOD) to the total engine R&M problem is shown below in the four R&M parameters:

FOD	UER	Accident	MMH	TBO	Index
Scale Factors	10	7	5,	1	6.71

This problem has the highest index number of any single subsystem or failure cause in the engine. It has caused more unscheduled removals for failure than any other subsystem or cause and ranks fourth in listings of both accidents and man-hour expenditures. Since it represents random occurrences (not a function of component operating time), impositions of TBO's are not appropriate as a means of rate control.

The FOD problem is basically one of compressor damage. Over 90 percent of the incidents reported are caused by compressor vane or blade damage.¹⁴ The sources of FOD can be classified in four categories:

- Objects with an origin outside the engine which are unrelated to the engine or aircraft (such as birds, ice, ordnance, etc.)
- Ground debris (such as rocks, pieces of failed tires, debris from accidents, hardware, etc.)
- Aircraft-originated objects (such as probes, fasteners, covers, etc.)
- o Items left in the engine area during repairs or inspections (tools, flashlights, cloths, nuts, bolts, etc.)

These categories are based on the origins of the objects rather than the types of objects. This identification of FOD sources is necessary for effective corrective action in the future. The first two categories are operational hazards whose origins are basically uncontrollable. The second two categories are the product of either the design of the aircraft or the procedures of the maintenance personnel. Each requires its own particular corrective action. Categorization of all FOD into these four groups has been difficult in the past. Frequently, the object that caused the damage is unrecognizable or has been consumed in the process of combustion. When the object is recognizable, its origin may not be obvious (i.e., a bolt could have come from the ground, the aircraft, or from prior maintenance in the engine area itself). Thus, it is usually easier to identify the nature or type of the object than its origin.

The only available quantification of types of FOD is provided in a series of periodic reports published by the Naval Air Technical Services Facility.¹⁴ A summary of the types of FOD, where identification was possible, is provided in Figure 52 which represents 70 events over a 6-month period ending in December 1967. The lack of origin identification is obvious when examining this figure. The largest category (tools and hardware) could originate either from inside the engine area or from external sources. The same situation applies to the second largest category (rags, cloths, etc.). Nearly half (43 percent) of the FOD has origins that cannot be isolated. The relatively small contribution of aircraft/engine inlet components (7 percent) may reflect the nature of the data base which included mostly fighter, transport, and patrol and attack fixed-wing aircraft with only a relatively small number of incidents from helicopter engines (10 percent). Fixed-wing aircraft do not normally utilize screens or other protective devices and are therefore not subject to the failures historically attendant to these devices.



Figure 52. Sources of FOD.

Despite our inability to quantify the exact sources of FOD to turbine engines, the resultant effects in terms of accidents, unscheduled removals, and maintenance man-hours have been quantified. This quantification was shown in Table IX to represent the experience of the composite engine. The engines in the data bases examined were equipped with various degrees of protection. Some engines had no protection devices, some had devices installed on only part of the fleet, and others were equipped with filters or screens throughout the fleet.

To provide more perspective on the quantitative effects of FOD, the rates of unscheduled removals for FOD on a variety of Army, Navy, and Air Force aircraft are displayed in Figure 53. Not all of the engine data points shown were used to calculate the composite engine rate. Three basic divisions are shown on Figure 53: helicopters without any specific FOD protection devices, helicopters with some type of protection (whether it be screens, full barrier filters, or panel type inertial separators), and fixed-wing aircraft, which normally do not possess protection devices (the exception is the T74 which has an integral protective screen around its center body air intake). The engines are arranged within these three divisions in descending crder of rates. Efforts were made to obtain data on the same engines in different aircraft with and without protection and performing a variety of missions.

Analysis of this data suggests that there are six basic factors which affect the FOD rates experienced:

- o Mission type
- o Environment
- o Aircraft installation
- o Extent of protection
- o Engine compressor design
- o Sortie length

These factors affect the FOD rates in varying degrees. Full extremes of variations were experienced in some factors. For example, the mission category included assault missions from unprepared sites as well as ASW missions from prepared sites, of long durations over water. Other factors, such as the extent of protection, are not complete in that the FOD rates when using second-generation engine-integral self-purging inertial separators are not available. Also, the factor of compressor design is not complete in that an FOD rate on an all-centrifugal compressor design was not available. Despite tnese limitations, an estimate was made of the separate



Figure 53. FOD UER Rate for Various Engines and Aircraft Installations.

.89

effects or contribution of each of the six factors based on the available data. The effects are expressed as multiplying values in Table XXV.

TABLE XXV. FACTORS THAT AFFECT FOD					
	Maximum Effect	Minimum Effect			
Mission Environment Acft. Installation Protection Compressor Design Sortie Length	8 2 2 6 3 3	- 1.6 1.5 3 -			

Mission, environment and sortie length are intrinsic to operational requirements; therefore, sources of relief must be found by the variables of protection, compressor design, and to a lesser extent, aircraft installation features.

The extent of protection area offers the most potential for reduction of FOD rates. The composite rate represents the current mixture of protection devices. They range from the simplest of coarse screens mounted remote from the engine at the aircraft intake to screens mounted on and surrounding the actual engine, and from full-barrier filters with no bypass capability (in terms of the basic screen) to panel-type inertial separators with bypass doors. The extent to which each of these configurations has reduced the FOD from the four basic sources previously mentioned is not covious without the further identification of the actual FOD objects. It is clear that while there have been significant reductions in FOD rate from the incorporation of these devices, they have also introduced their own problems. Latch, fastener, and actual mesh/ filter/separator failures have caused FOD. These devices may also encourage maintenance-induced FOD due to the frequency of scheduled cleaning/inspections and the additional difficulties of observing tools or hardware left in the intake area. They are also subject to combat damage due to gunfire where the unit either breaks up or retains the projectile. In several instances the inscallation of the protective devices did not assure a complete barrier due to gaps in connection of the device to the airframe. These gaps permitted FOD.

Compressor design can be very influential in determining FOD rates. The differences in the inherent abilities of certain compressor designs to withstand the entrance of foreign objects are obvious in examining Figure 53. The axial/ centrifugal compressors appear to be two to three times more
resistant than the axial designs. No data from all-centrifugal designs were available for inclusion in the analysis.

Aircraft installation features also play a significant role in determining FOD rates. Whether the engine intake is high or low on the aircraft, its proximity to high-frequency maintenance work areas, and whether it is mounted in a pod outboard of the fuselage or near the centerline (where the fuselage acts as a shelf to collect and route debris into the intake), are all factors which have been shown to influence FOD rates.

Foreign object damage (its current sources, the effectiveness of past and current remedial actions, and its future magnitude) is an extremely complex subject which has only recently been approached with any sophistication. Analysis of available data shows that the simple answer of screen installation is obviously inadequate. The inability to understand and quantify all of the factors affecting FOD rates will make it difficult to predict the magnitude of the problem for future engines.

Without this prediction cpability the necessary trade-offs that must be performed in the near future cannot be accomplished in a conclusive manner. Specifically, several production aircraft/engine configurations with particle separators are currently being designed. Whether these configurations require FOD screens in addit on to the particle separators is a question largely unresolved. The lack of a complete and thorough documentation of the FOD problem and the technology of potential improvements is most likely the cause of continued conflicts of opinions in this area.

EROSION

The contribution of the erosion problem to the total R&M problem is shown below for each of the four R&M parameters:

Erosion	UER	Accidents MMH	TBO	Index
Scale Factors	4	4 4	0	2.90

This chart indicates that the magnitude of the erosion problem is significant. It is the fifth highest UER problem and has the fourth highest index number. Where this mode, primarily a power loss issue, combines with erosion/corrosion-induced fatigue failures of vanes and blades (discussed under the compressor subsystem), the problem takes on an even greater magnitude.

Usually, erosion of turbine engines is a very gradual process

which is apparent through a loss of available power at a given operating temperature. As such, this mode should not normally cause accidents. However, erosion of compressor components also has the effect of reducing the compressor-surge margin. In certain compressor designs, this loss is more critical than the loss of steady-state power. Table VI indicates that the high scale factor shown for accidents is due to one engine/ airframe installation with a relatively high accident rate due to erosion. This rate was due to accidents which usually occurred during a flared landing where a sudden application of power on eroded engines caused surging and loss of full power. This erosion loss of surge-margin should be considered when establishing new requirements and testing procedures.

Although the erosion phenomenon is a time-dependent mode (unlike FOD which is a random occurrence), it has not influenced TBO intervals in the past because, although the amount of erosion damage is cumulative and increases with operating time, the process only occurs if the engine is exposed to an erosive environment. Thus, it would be inappropriate to establish a fleet-wide TBO interval for engines when they see only partial or no erosive environment. Additionally, the effect of erosion in terms of power loss is usually very detectable and thus allows removal of engines before they reach a point of threshold deterioration. The problem of inadequate surge margin is an exception.

Erosion is primarily due to the passage of sand and dirt (below 1000 microns) through the engine and is basically a compressor performance issue. Engine removal from service is almost exclusively due to losses in compressor performance, although a few sand-related turbine problems have been experienced during specialized test programs such as accumulation of semimolten material on the first-stage turbine vanes¹⁵ or erosion of the protection coatings on turbine blades and vanes.¹⁵ The T64 experience: field erosion of the honeycomb turbine shroud which contributed to nearly 40 percent of the total performance loss.¹⁷ Normally, however, compressor blades (see Figure 54) and vanes (Figure 55) are the most critical items.

The magnitude of the erosion problem, as represented by the composite engine rate, results from a combination of engine designs, aircraft installations, and degrees of protection. In order to provide perspective of the impact of the factors affecting erosion rates, the erosion-causing removal rates of a variety of engines installed on fixed-wing aircraft and helicopters are shown in Figure 56. Two basic divisions are shown: those rates experienced on aircraft which do not incorporate any means of protection or filtration, and those which do. The rates displayed on this figure (like the FOD rates displayed in Figure 53) are dependent on the exposure to specific environments, in this case sand and dirt. Also, since the



Figure 54. Erosion of Compressor Blades With Curled Leading Edges.



Figure 55. Erosion of Compressor Vanes After Severe Test Conditions.



Figure 56. Erosion UER Rate for Various Engines and Aircraft Installations.

erosion process is cumulative and therefore has an increasing failure characteristic with operating time, the TBO level on the engines will affect the actual UER rates due to erosion. Since the aircraft/engines used in the analysis could not experience the precisely same environment and had varying levels of TBO, caution should be used when comparing the rates.

The various factors which ultimately define a UER rate for erosion are similar to those which determine FOD rates:

o Mission type

o Ground environment

o Aircraft installation

o Extent of protection

o Engine compressor design

o Sortie length

The separate effects on erosion of each of these factors have been quantified by the industry to a further degree than they have been for FOD. Considerable time and funds have been allocated to quantifying and understanding these effects.

The ground environment has been addressed in a host of studies and papers too numerous to reference. Both the particle size and chemical distribution of ground environments throughout the world have been described.

The aircraft downwash and recirculation pattern effects on both the contaminant concentration and particle size distribution are less well known. Studies have indicated that the effect of rotor disc loading and hover height upon the concentration and particle distribution can be significant factors in determining what contaminants will be ingested into the intake.¹⁵

The specific design of the engine/airframe interface and the height and location of the intake are other factors that have been shown to be important. Designs which scoop or trap airborne particles and direct them to the engine are obviously inferior to remote pod-mounted designs, where the rotor downwash can be used to sweep the engine intake area clear of airborne particles.

The extent of protection is one of the most important considerations. It is a factor with a high erosion reduction potential and one over which the customer and contractor have direct control. The evaluation of filters and particle-separator

hardware has been accompanied by an increasing ability to quantitatively predict their benefits. The normal means of expressing the effectiveness of these devices is by measuring the percent by weight of various size particles removed.

Is is not possible to review all of the developments in the evolution of protection devices. It is sufficient for review purposes to indicate that efficiencies approaching 98 or 99 percent are being achieved on the latest separator designs at their optimum particle size. The past levels of efficiencies experienced in the engines shown in Figure 56 were considerably less (60 to 80 percent). Despite these low efficiencies, reductions of rates from unprotected to protected by factors of 10 to 15 are evident. Clearly, the technology for achieving significant benefits from the installation of protection devices is available.

Engine compressor design is nearly as influential as the extent of protection. While the maximum effect of extremes of compressor designs on FOD rates was shown to be only 3 (see Table XXV), the maximum effect for erosicn is as high as 8 or The factors which define the compressor's ability to 10. withstand erosive particles are both aerodynamic and mechanical. The aerodynamic trends toward high efficiencies in compressors have been accomplished by the use, in some instarces, of axial flow compressors with thin blades and vanes in the latter stages and minimum air leakages through reduced clearances. In a study concerned primarily with the aerodynamic factors in compressor designs, ¹⁸ analysis of existing engines indicated that the relative tolerance of axial compressors could be related to expressions which basically describe the work performed by each stage. Stage relative tangential velocities were also found to be a good indicator of total erosion resistance (as well as a means of isolating critical stages). From a mechanical standpoint, the blade and vane materials and coatings are perhaps the most critical. Limited tests have shown that titanium has a lower wear resistance than steel by a factor of at least 1.4^{19} , and aluminum is another factor of 2 lower than titanium.¹⁶

The relative erosion characteristics of axial versus centrifugal compressors have not been well quantified. Despite the importance of this understanding in engine configuration development, few tests or analyses have been performed that would allow direct comparison. One of the few studies available¹⁹ indicated that under similar concentrations and particle distributions, a centrifugal design would take twice as long to reach the same power loss as an axial design for the same mass flow and pressure ratio.

The capability of an engine to withstand the induction of erosive particles is usually described by a finite weight of

material that can be ingested before a given percent of power degradation is reached. This is possible, since tests have demonstrated that erosion is independent of the concentration of the contaminant in the air. The total weight, however, is specified for a given distribution of particle sizes and materials, since they have been shown to have a significant effect on the erosion rate. Generally, the larger size particles cause greater erosion for a given total weight.

When the erosion characteristics of engines are described in this manner, the variables of airborne concentration, sortie length (exposure time to sand and dirt), and the effectiveness of protection devices need not be specified. Goals are established in terms of total weight of sand and dirt at a given distribution, and accelerated tests can be performed to verify compliance.

The effect of many various compressor approaches has been relatively well quantified through the analysis of field data, and more importantly, from controlled tests. Although not documented into one single report or analysis, the technology appears to exist to calculate the compressor erosion tolerance requirement based on:

- o Separator efficiency
- o Required minimum removal rate
- o Percent of time exposed to sand
- o Ingestion concentration

An approach for graphically relating these rave variables is given in Reference 20 which allows solution for any one variable when given the other four.

Erosion is an extremely complex subject whose full technology cannot be adequately summarized in this short treatment. The major point is that erosion is a failure mode, and it can be predicted and therefore controlled, to higher degrees of accuracy than many other areas of the engine R&M problem.

ENVIRONMENT

The contribution of this subsystem to the total R&M problem is shown below for the four parameters:

Environmental	UER	Accidents	MMH	тзо	Index
Scale Factors	2	0	0	0	1.09

The significant difference in the scale factors for accidents as opposed to UER's does not reflect a rassive nature for failures in this subsystem. Rather, it reflects a coding prob-While significant numbers of unscheduled removals are lem. attributed to factors termed environmental causes, few accidents are as clearly identified. This problem, typical of many non-engine-caused problems, suffers from a lack of sufficient detail that would allow consistent categorization among engines and among the four parameters. Additionally, when events cause accidents instead of merely unscheduled removals, a further contributing factor of pilot or maintenance error is involved. Corrosion that has progressed to a point where it causes an accident has usually been overlooked by maintenance Contamination that is large enough to cause oilpersonnel jet blockage and oil starvation is frequently due to maintenance errors (such as chipped O-rings, foreign objects, etc.) rather than fine airborne dirt associated with environmental caused UER's.

Environmental problems can be subdivided into several major failure modes. The distribution is shown in Figure 57. The distribution of these modes for the study engines is shown in Figure 58. Figure 57 indicates that the composite rate of 0.059 UER's per 1000 hours is driven strongly by one (T58) or to a lesser extent, two (T63), engines in the analysis. The rate for the T63 is clearly higher because of hot starts. This rate is additive to the hot starts shown in the operatorinduced area and represents occurrences when the ambient conditions, not pilot technique, were the primary cause. Without the hot-start rate, the T63 would have a rate close to the apparent generic rate of 0.020 UER's per 1000 hours. An additional discussion of this mode was given in the Operator-Induced Removals section.









The unusually high rate for the T58 warrants more discussion than the data permits. While a factor of two can be attributed to the poor engine accessibility when installed in the CH-46, there is still a factor of 5 that requires explanation. Since the T58 rate was not separable into fuel and oil contamination, the relative contributions cannot be estimated. The source of oil contamination is frequently not uncovered during teardown of the engines. Reports show that over 50 percent of engines removed for oil contamination were erroneously removed. Whether the use of labyrinth seals on the T58 allowed excessive airborne contamination of the lubrication system or the seals themselves were contributing to the contamination as they wore in is not known.

Fuel contamination was known to be a problem and was significantly reduced with the incorporation of an airframe fuel filter.

The comparatively high corrosion rates for the T53 and T55 are due to the large amounts of magnesium used in the inlet and compressor sections. While the coatings which have been developed appear adequate for normal use, they may be subject to erosion or maintenance damage (scratches). The T63, which uses magnesium for compressor components, also experienced some corrosion. The T58 and T64 contain no magnesium.

Additional discussion of the failure modes in this subsystem is difficult because of the lack of definitive information. It is unlikely that the environments encountered by these engines were significantly more severe than those outlined in their basic specifications. Hence, there appears to be little rationale for any significant rate in this area. The coding of problems in this area reflects the inability to identify the actual problem more than the severity of the environment. Future R&D programs must provide more detail on these nonengine-caused removals to allow precise identification of problems.

Operator-Induced Removals

This subsystem's contribution to the total engine R&M problem is shown below in the four parameters.

Operator Induced	UER	Accidents	MMH	TBO	Index
Scale Factors	4	2	1	0	2.54

The operator-induced area is only a medium-sized problem area, when considered in terms of index number. Yet, it causes more unscheduled engine removals than any engine-caused subsystem except seals. It does not cause many accidents, since most removals in this area are precautionary, and no actual hardware discrepancy is observed.

Operator-induced removals can be caused either intentionally or unintentionally, although the events themselves cannot always be categorized in this manner due to inadequate description of the circumstances surrounding the incidents. This lack of good data reporting, coupled with the lack of priority that non-engine-caused problems appear to receive, prevents a conclusive distribution of failure modes being established. However, based on limited samples and discussions with representatives from the various engine manufacturers, the following breakdown is suggested for unscheduled removals:

•	Hot starts	25	percent
•	Overspeed/overtemp	20	percent
•	Low power		
•	Not confirmed	15	percent
•	Miscellaneous	40	percent
	Total	100	percent

These modes dc not usually contribute to accidents, since they are normally only precautionary removals. Accidents occur due to situations such as inadvertent fuel shutoff, fuel exhaustion, or misuse of engine controls. The use of leaded gas, which caused several accidents, is considered a maintenance error and is roded in the Improper Maintenance section. We recognize that some of these incidents occurred due to operator actions, particularly under emergency situations, and should be coded in this section; once again however, inadequate description of accompanying circumstances prevents this distinction. The breakdown of failure modes above does not provide a clear perspective of intentional versus nonintentional events. The three identifiable modes and the many modes which contribute to the miscellaneous 40 percent can each be generated by deliberate actions. The distribution of these failure modes and the absolute rates in the UER parameter are shown in Figure 59.





This figure indicates that the rate of unscheduled removals due to this mode is relatively constant among the study engines, and suggests that the rates may be due more to the personnel operating engines than to the design itself. Certain higher-than-average rates, however, reflect certain design characteristics of the engines. Specifically, the T63 had an unusually high hot-start rate, which can be traced back to a fuel mixture problem during starting which was later corrected by fuel control system modification. The significant portion of unconfirmed low power on the T58 was no doubt related to the high erosion rates experienced on this engine as shown in Figure 56. Complete mode distribution was not performed on the remaining engines due to insufficient detail of the reported events. This subsystem is a prime example of a collection of failure events which require more attention in future R&M data-collection programs, if future engines and operators are to benefit from past experience.

Improper Maintenance

The contribution of this subsystem to the total R&M problem is shown below for each of the four parameters.

Imp. Maint.	ÜER	Accidents	MMH	TBO	Index
Scale Factors	8	4	4	-	5.09

As the chart indicates, this subsystem contributes heavily to each of the parameters except TBO limitations. It is the third highest identifiable cause of unscheduled removals and is also high in causing accidents. The data includes only those events where improper maintenance was proven to be the cause. It is probable that many more events involved improper maintenance, but positive proof could not be established. In actuality, the real contribution is probably considerably higher.

Maintenance errors take many forms; some are errors of commission, while others are errors of omission. Future corrective action requires a more detailed definition of the specific mechanisms of maintenance errors. Toward this objective, large samples of unscheduled removals on each of the study engines were examined in order to identify common failure mechanisms. Based on over 350 actual cases of improper maintenance on the five study engines, the distribution shown in Figure 60 was identified.





These categories are largely self-explanatory, with the category of improper repair being a general one that represents actual damage to the hardware in the process of repair. The category of over/under torque is also damage during repair, but its high contribution as a single identifiable mechansim appeared to warrant separate categorization. The category of depot errors could also be actual damage, but past interest in this source of problems also justifies a separate listing. This distribution of problem areas is rather consistent for each engine examined, although the absolute rates varied considerably. The distributions for various engines are shown as a percentage of the total in Figure 61.



Figure 61. Distribution of Improper Maintenance UER's - Various Engines.

The fact that the distribution is consistent among the engines examined suggests that the rate of maintenance error is not due to uniquely poor design characteristics of any engine, but is more a function of the general skill and motivation levels of the maintenance personnel. The suggestion is supported by Figure 62 which plots the rate of unscheduled removals due to maintenance errors against the total unscheduled removal rates due to engine causes.







The high degree of correlation suggests that the magnitude of the maintenance-error problem is directly related to the frequency of total maintenance exposure of the engine. If a more direct measurement of total touch frequency were available, an even better correlation might be evident. Another observation available from Figure 62 is that there does not appear to be any discernible difference in the maintenance error rate between the various military services or, even more surprising, no discernible difference between a combat environment, such as Southeast Asia, and CONUS.

An additional observation concerns the significant difference between the military band of data points and the few points from commercial usage. Much of this difference may be due to the significant disparity in sortie Longths between the military and commercial data groups. The military data is largely helicopter experience of short sortie lengths, while the commerical data is fixed-wing experience with considerably longer sorties lengths. Since maintenance damage only occurs while an engine is being repaired or inspected (therefore, on the ground), longer sortie lengths would have the effect of decreasing the events-per-hour rate. Nevertheless, Figure 62 surely suggests that there may be inherent limitations to either the skills or motivation of maintenance personnel on military engines. The magnitude of the difference demands that further analysis be performed to understand the specifics of this situation and to determine if the limitations arise from a lack of adequate training, tools, manuals, or some other factor.

This emphasis on maintenance personnel should not, however, diminish the fact that engine designs have been characterized by features that are susceptible to maintenance error. Many of these features or design details have been identified previously in the virious discussions on each engine subsystem. For example, the mechanical torquemeter system illustrated in Figure 44 was responsible for over 70 percent of the improper repair category on the T55. Similarly, engines with nonmetallic compressor linings such as the T63 could be expected to present problems when improper cleaning agents were used.

Thus, the improper-maintenance-caused problem is shown to be a function of three variables:

- o The basic reliability of the engine and the associated opportunities for error
- o The skill and motivation of the maintenance personnel
- o The susceptibility of the engine to maintenance error

The first two factors were identified as the primary contributors, with little observable difference in hardware characteristics along the study engines.

Airframe-Related Removals

The contribution of this area to the total engine R&M problem is shown below for each of the four R&M parameters.

Airframe-Related	UER	Accidents	MMH	TBO	Index
Scale Factors	4	1	2	0	2.36

This chart indicates that the airframe-related area ranks as a medium-sized problem largely due to the unscheduled-removal portion. Few accidents are caused by failures in this area. This grouping of problems consists of two distinctly different types. The first type is actual damage to the engine due to airframe or non-engine equipment. The second type is merely removals from the airframe in order to gain accessibility to airframe-related components in the general area of the engine. Clearly, accidents can be caused by problems in the first category only. Also, the second category does not require engine repair. Since the weighting factor applied to the rate of unscheduled removals presumes repair or overhaul, its usage in this area provides a somewhat higher priority rating to the airframe-related area than it actually warrants.

The division of airframe-related unscheduled removals into these two categories (damage or mere accessibility) could not be precisely determined. It is estimated to be split 20 to 30 percent actual damage and 70 to 80 percent accessibilityinduced. More definitive allocations were not possible file to inadequate data reporting.

The two types of problems included in this subsystem arise from different sources. The damage type is a hardware reliability issue involving not only the frequency of failures but also their progression and detectability. Examples of airframe-related engine damage include oil leakage into the engine from hydraulic starters mounted in the inlet area (on rear-drive engines) or from airframe responsible transmissions mounted in the same inlet area. Misalignment or unbalance of high-speed airframe output shafts has caused engine bearing or housing failures and also contributes to scal leakage. Normally, aircraft rotor-induced vibration levels are not identified as the prime causal factor to engine failures and therefore do not contribute to this subsystem.

The accessibility type of removal is a function of the complexity and failure rate of the airframe equipment in the nacelle area, as well as the ability to gain access to these components for replacement, repair, or adjustment. Even though accessibility is not rigorously quantifiable, it appears to be the prime variable in determining removal rates in this subsystem. Hence, an attempt at a qualitative assessment of accessibility was made for each engine installation. This assessment was used to construct a curve relating removal rate to the degree of accessibility as shown in Figure 63. It should be noted that a given engine has different degrees of accessibility as installed in different aircraft, and that this difference can have a significant effect upon the removal rate.



Degree of Accessibility

١



Convenience Removals

The contribution of this area to the total R&M problem is shown below for each of the four parameters:

Convenience	UER	Accidents	MMH	Index	
Scale Factors	10	0	5	0	5.46

Removals for convenience occur when an operative engine is removed from an airframe so that the engine can be installed in another airframe, or for a special engine modification. This causes more unscheduled removals than any other single subsystem (engine- or non-engine-caused). This is solely responsible for its high index number (second only to FOD as an identifiable problem area). Since convenience removals are not failures of the engine itself, accidents are not appropriate in this investigation. And since repair or overhaul is performed in only a small percentage of convenience removals, the weighting factor for removals overstates the priority of this problem.

The largest percentage of convenience removals are due to cannibalization, and therefore a relationship might be suspected between the rate of convenience removals and the rate of all removals. An approximation of this relationship is shown in Figure 64, which indicates that total unscheduled engine removal rate correlates well with the rate of convenience removals. However, the effect of the logistics system is also apparent. Cannibalization occurs when insufficient spare engines or parts are available, and the range of resultant convenience removals is seen to be quite large.





Unknown

The contribution of this category of problems is shown below for each of the four parameters.

· . .

Unknown	UER	Accidents	MMH	TBO	Index
Scale Factors	10	10	5	-	7.26

This chart indicates that the number or removals and accidents for unknown reasons is significant. The factors that cause a removal or accident to be unknown are more likely related to the effort made in determining the cause, rather than the nature or detectability of the failure itself. Many engines do not receive the intensive analysis that allows definition of problem cause. This may occur because of the economics of the situation, where repairs or overhauls are performed by agencies who do not have a specific responsibility for problem definition. It also occures when engines are not returned for repair or analysis, such as in the case of a severe accident where the extent of damage or cost to recover is excessive.

Assuming that the unknown problem is merely the lack of positive identification of already-defined problems, there should be a correlation between the rate of unknown problems and the rate of all other problems combined. This relationship is plotted in Figure 65, which supports this contention. Various engine manufacturers treat unknown or unsubstantiated problems differently, with some classifying them all as engine-caused and others as all non-engine-caused. The rates shown on Table V proportioned the total unknown unscheduled removals between engine-caused and non-engine-caused.







SUMMARY OF CURRENT-ENGINE PROBLEMS

Based on the examination of the detailed failure modes experienced by the study engines and the preceding discussion of the specific mechanisms, causal factors, and numerical rates, the following conclusions are appropriate.

Many of the failure modes with the largest rates are the direct result of specific design approaches or criteria adopted during the development phases of the engine. Significant examples of failure modes in this category are bearing outer-race rotation, carbon-seal leakage, compressor blade and vane erosion, compressor FOD, turbine-nozzle-band cracking, turbine-vane sulfidation, case cracking and corrosion, and torquemeter system problems. In most of these cases, the resultant problems could not have been predicted at the time of initial design due to the lack of either historical experience or sufficiently advanced analytical prediction techniques.

Other failure modes appear to be common to all design approaches. Examples include nonclassical bearing spalling; case fitting problems; and fuel, oil, and electrical subsystem problems.

Certain failure modes are intimately related to the climatic and mechanical environment and appear to be largely independent of the design or configuration of engines. Fuel and oil contamination, operator-induced and maintenance-error-caused problems are examples of significant magnitude.

All of these three failure mode categories have been addressed by corrective action during the operational phase of the study engines. Corrective action usually involves only minor redesign of the local failure area, particularly when directed at problems classified as engine caused. Non-engine-caused problems frequently involve more extensive actions, such as the addition of screens or separators.

Precise identification of the causes of many failure modes is frequently impossible. The separate effects of normal engine operating loads, improper manufacturing or quality control, maintenance abuse, and environmental conditions are not clearly evident in many cases. Often the allocation of an incident to engine- or non-engine-caused subsystems involves an assumption of what is considered a normal environment, whether this environment is climatic, mechanical, or personnel related.

The inherent R&M characteristics of many various design approaches are not clearly identifiable from this analysis. Design alternatives such as rear versus front drive, axial versus centrifugal compressors, face versus circumferential carbon seals, and others did not exhibit sufficiently consistent R&M rates to allow quantification of their inherent differences. The limited number of engine configurations examined undoubtedly contributed to this lack of discrimination capability.

Certain subsystems, or groups of problems, were related to the total removal rate of the engine. These subsystem problems were improper-maintenance-caused removals, convenience removals, and removals for unknown reasons.

5.0 CURRENT ENGINE PROGRAM CONSIDERATIONS

The engine-contractor's design/test program and manufacturing/ quality control capability, the airframe-contractor's installation, the encountered environments and stresses, and the services' operational/maintenance practices all combine to directly produce the R&M levels exhibited by military turboshaft engines.

The R&M problem areas are influenced by a complex set of program considerations. The program for a specific engine development/production project will influence the specifications and requirements; detailed design and testing; and the engines' manufacturing and quality control and installation. Broad program considerations also have an effect on downstream operations and maintenance practices. This section describes how these program considerations affect R&M problems.

The specific R&M problems discussed in Section 4 will be examined from a broader customer/contractor program management viewpoint to identify considerations that influenced the R&M of the study engines. A review of the background of individual R&M problems will determine what in the requirements, design development, and operational phases contributed to the problem. The contribution of these factors to the composite engine will be quantified and discussed.

Five program-oriented causal factors were identified which, collectively, can be considered to represent 100 percent responsibility for problems. Against these five factors, over 163 different case histories of individual R&M problems in five of the study engines (T53, T55, T58, T63 and T64) were examined. The relative influence of each factor was then determined in conjunction with the manufacturer of each engine.

DEFINITION OF CAUSAL FACTORS

Requirements

All engine design commences with a requirement and a set of specifications. The detailed requirements and specifications establish the basic sizing, cost, and technology level for the engine and thereby influence its R&M characteristics. The stipulation of specific R&M beneficial design features and/or the imposition of R&M levels are direct influences. Indirect influences occur when no R&M requirement is imposed or the requirement for the engine is driven at the expense of good R&M by performance or cost considerations. R&M is a competing parameter with the engine performance and sizing parameters such as SHP, SFC, weight and space envelope. Reliability and maintainability is therefore a by-product of other actions where there is no contractual requirement to design it into an engine. Further requirements which influence R&M include prime design requirements of low cost, modularization, or tight scheduling.

Preliminary Design

This represents the broad design selection made by the engine manufacturer to meet the customer-specified requirements which conceptually define the engine. During this phase of engine design the physical arrangement of the engine is formulated and fixed. This includes decisions on such intrinsic requirements as the selection of centrifugal versus axial flow compressors, straight versus folded combustors, number of shafts, number of compressor and turbine stages, and relative positioning of the compressor in relation to the turbine and combustor section and gearbox. The preliminary design stage molds significant reliability features into an engine design. A decision, for example, to use carbon-face, main shaft seals would prohibit any subsequent engine redesign to utilize labyrinth seals. Basic pressure loss allowables, bearing thrust balancing, bearing cooling, bearing sump size and other important variables would have been predicated on the use of carbon seals. Decisions made at the preliminary design stage will have a significant effect on the engines' reliability potential and on the alternatives available to achieve it during later detailed design stages.

Design Execution and Developmental Test

With the basic layout, sizing and design decisions made in the preliminary design phase, the next phases of R&M are detailed design and test. Here the detailed design effort and decisions are made, tests are formulated and detailed drawings are issued. Drawing board decisions now directly affect engine R&M and will reflect the basic emphasis of the original requirements. Materials choice, structural application and thermostructural analytical techniques, and experience of past problems are applied in the design execution stage. Tests are conducted to verify performance and improve the reliability at the component level. Subsequently, similar tests are conducted on the complete engine for extended durations under a variety of operating and environmental conditions. These tests can detect R&M problems not anticipated during the design and serve as a backup to the analytical process. Reliability and maintainability problems may originate during the design execution and development test phase. During this phase these problems can be found and eliminated with developmental tests.

Manufacturing and Quality Control

R&M problems can also be created during the manufacturing and quality control phases. Specific problems were noted during the conduct of this study as originating from excessive tolerances, inadequate care during assembly, or inadequate inspection of components or assemblies. In these situations the inherent reliability can be significantly degraded. Manufacturing and quality control problems are usually transient, since they are normally identified and resolved rapidly. Generally, this category contributed least to the R&M problems.

Operations and Maintenance

Many problems have traditionally first appeared during the operational phase. Problems such as induced high soak-back temperatures into the engine due to improper engine shutdown techniques and ingestion of FOD have caused extreme difficulty during operational use. During this stage of engine use, maintainability problems become more apparent, the effect of human error becomes critical and the distinction between engine-caused and non-engine-caused R&M problems first appears. Earlier conclusions regarding the magnitude of the non-engine-caused problem clearly indicated that strong corrective action is required.

Figure 66 presents R&M problem causal factors and includes a summary of the detailed factors included in each category.



Figure 66. Interrelationships and Examples of Causal Factors.

This figure details the broad areas in which the actions of customer, contractor, and operator are responsible for engine R&M problems. An interaction between requirements, preliminary design and design execution has been indicated in Figure 66. This interaction reflects a progressive, time-sequenced relationship to problem creation. Even when the specification of R&M requirements is deficient, the R&M hardware need not be irrevocably compromised since an opportunity may exist, in the ensuing preliminary design phase, to salvage R&M. Correspondingly, when R&M-compromising decisions are reached in preliminary design, some opportunity may exist to recover, if the contractor chooses, during the ensuing detailed design or test In assessing causal factors for specific problems, it phase. was frequently found that the origin of the problem might have been deficient R&M specifications or requirements; but it was also recognized that subsequent failure to make use of opportunities present in preliminary design and detailed design/ test also contributed to the problem.

The following example is illustrative of this phenomenon. In one study engine, the customer specified the requirement for a low-cost, highly modularized engine which resulted in a preliminary design concept with an unorthodox arrangement of the major sections of the engine. This involved the transfer of compressor air around a mid-section gearbox. The continuing requirement for low cost led to detailed design features for the transfer air joints which were not optimum from an R&M standpoint. Problems soon followed. Analysis of the causal factors for this problem showed that, although it was predominantly one of detailed design execution, both the requirements and preliminary design phases contributed to the fail-Although the problem was initiated from a specific ures. customer's requirement, the preliminary design phase offered an opportunity to preclude the requirement from inducing an R&M problem. The detailed design phase offered alternatives to avoid the problem. More development testing would have identified this problem prior to release of the engine to operational use. This example is not unique. It serves to illustrate the interaction of R&M problems experienced at the requirements, preliminary design and design execution phases of an engine program.

QUANTIFICATION OF CAUSAL FACTORS

In order to determine the relative impact of the five causal factors on the overall R&M problem, 163 individual case hiscories were investigated. The percentage of the problem due to each contributing factor was assigned in cooperation with the engine manufacturers. An example of this process is shown on Figure 67 which illustrates the case cited above. The contribution of each factor was measured according to the magnitude of the basic problem in each of the four P&M parameters.

T-XX COMPRESSOR #1 ENGINE PROBLEM UER RATE CONTRIBUTING FACTORS ANALYSIS 036 DESCRIPTION OF PROBLEM: Diffuser scroll inserts loosening - Fir tubes to combustion chamber connect diffuser scroll with a concept using riston rings riding on sleeves which are threaded into magnesium scrolls. Deflection of scroll "legs" misalign tubes to scroll axis and piston rings gouge sleeve and cause axial movement and/or rotation of sleeve. This results in leakage TOTAL CONTRI-BUTION PCT of compressor discharge air out past sleeves, REQUIREMENTS: Customer indicated desire for highly modularized engine. Customer also desired low cost engine. Aggressive R&M goals were not 10 present. PRELIMINARY DESIGN: Concept that resulted from desire to modularize was one which sullt compressor air around gearbox and required use of tube connection. Cost considerations resulted in inexpensive piston ring design as opposed to more expensive bellows seal or other alternate concepts. 20 DESIGN EXECUTION AND DEVELOPMENT TEST: Did not consider deflection of scroll/tubes under air loads. Piston ring edges were not radiused ade-70 quately and surface finish of sleeve was not adequate. MANUFACTORING OR QUALITY CONTROL: OPERATIONS OR MAINTENANCE:

Figure 67. Example of Contributing Factors Analysis.

The problems on five of the study engines formed the basis for this task. Using the composite engine index number values shown on Table XI as a basis, the results of the causal factor analysis were summarized on Figure 68 which displays the data at the total engine level. Table XXVI illustrates the results at the subsystem level and Table XXVII details the impact of the causal factors at the failure mode level.



- 1

ł.

. ,

ţ



	Ť	TTE XXVI	. CONTR	IBUTING	FACTORS	SUBSYST	em summar	AY MATRIX			
			initian initia	lan. "landidina". Art	Con	ributin	a Factor	5 5			
Subsystem or fride Inder	Index	Require Percent	rents Valce	Prelim Des Percent	inary ign Valus	Des Execu Percent	ign tion Value	Manufact and Qua Cortr Percent	uring lity ol Value	Operati Mainte Percent	on and nance Value
Bearings Seals Compressor Compusion Turbine Cases Lutrication Fiel Arcessory Torquereter Electrical Exhaust Preer-Train Reduction	3.80 3.46 4.63 1.1: 2.86 1.27 1.28 3.45 0.55 0.91 1.27 9.73 0.55 0.55 0.72	12 20 34 28 46 2. 4 24 1. 20 19 44 40	0.45 0.69 1.57 0.32 9.05 0.83 0.06 - 0.25 0.14 6.24 0.79	9 22 6 7 3 22 22 - 19 21 10	0.34 0.76 0.28 0.09 0.03 0.36 0.76 0.76 	67 50 44 55 56 44 65 80 42 30 30	2.55 1.74 2.04 6.63 1.20 0.71 0.77 0.35 6.3 0.54 0.21 0.18 0.22	7 5 9 7 3 - 5 1 10 - 20 - - 10	0.27 0.42 0.08 0.09 0.06 0.06 0.06 0.18 - - 0.67	5 3 7 19 19 25 15 - 19 52 2 10	0.19 0.10 0.32 0.03 0.17 0.24 0.24 0.24 0.24 0.24 0.24 0.24 0.24
Total - Engine- Caused	26.62		6.44 24+		3.13 124		12.64 48%		1.43 54		2.92
Foreign Object	6.71	70	4.70	10	0.64	5	0.34	-	-	15	1.01
Damage Erosion Environmentil Improper Operation	2.90 1.09 2.54	70	1.02 0.25	15 20 10	0.44 0.22 0.25	5	0.15			10 80 65	0.24 0.87 1.66 3.83
Improper Milotopance Airframe Inlaced	2.36	10	0.12	10	0.24	45	1.06	-	-	40	0.94
CORVERIENCE		+	7.60	i	2.00		2.18	+	0.25		14.06
Total - Non- Engine Caused	26.15 7.26		29.	L	8+	• •	81		19	L	54%
Trial - Engine	60.03		14.09 27+		5, 14 105	1	14.92 28*	}	1.68 39	1	16,99 328

TABLE SEVIL COM	I R L AUT I R	S PACTÓR	55 PÁ (L)	RU: MARDE	RATETY			
			. Co	atribut	sng F.sc	tors -	Percent	
				1.15	*		4. ·	
				a la			A LAND ST	5
				4	5		و کر د	7
Subsystem/ Pailare Mode	Lindex Souther	Parvect	***		3	\$ 5	5 ⁸ #	
Brotiti			-1		67	<u>, '</u>	<u>}</u>	
Spilling - Northessealthing Rane Fination Cosplacement	3% 3.61	49 16	9	.18 6 - 4	48 .	- 8 10	. 11.	
Coso WestViracking Roller Skosting Muszelli zeous	6.5 8.30 9.31	6 1	10	1 <u>2</u>	8	÷		
Secol 5	3.46		20	. 32	50	5		
Carbon Seal Leakaon Labyranth Seals Statac Seals	36	45	29 49 18	22 50' 20	10 50	10	.10	
Miscellaneous	6.03			÷.	-	-	. 7	
Copressor Fore Ecoly n - Failures	4.6)	-7				<u> </u>		
B ado tibe fittour Distuser Cracking Compressor Lining Wear	5.28 0214	6	34 34 10	5 24	47 52 59	20	9	
Variakie brater and bleed. Mileellaneods	0.7	15		. 20	60 -	-	20	
Contract faces	1.14				160	7	3	
Support Structure Cracking Housers Corr sich and Fittanus Swar) Cap Problems	0.19 0.58 0.17	17 57 15	20 43 20	20	60 38 60	20	7	
Miscellaneous	0.61		-	•	•	•		
Turning Nuzzle and Bard Tracking Nuzzle annurg Statestan	0.57	- 25	46 56 73		42	1	<u>.</u>	
Support Structure and Mittings Blades and Microls	0.54	19 41	13	6	53 40	16	12	
Mistellaneous	6.17	6	2	-				
Corros en		- 27			<u></u>		<u>19</u>	
Secondary Structural Cracking	0.45	35 37	2. 28	-	50 51	· -	21 18	
				· · ·				
FLATER COLUMNESS ATERS	1.60 4.26	47 20	10	- 45 10	45		10	
Tures, Fritznar, Hts. System and Miscellaneous Hatiksre	0.22	17	10	14	40 40	30	10 20	
F.al	2.42		-24	48	28			
Purpe, Valvez, etc. Tules, Partznac, etc.	0.52	15	2	40	10 54	5	- 3	
······································					-	-		
Air A th plastra, Ledat 1 Tufet, Fittana, Mine Issuerast		- 75			- 65 87 50			
Har twarp								. •
5. 203801	<u>.</u>				99	- 10	i	
To prove the second sec			24	<u>.</u>	1		19	
ಸಿಗಾ⊮-ಪ್ರದಕ- ಡ. ಬಳಿ+ಕೊಂಡಿದು. 	116			`-	14	-		
Barsteller Blatter von Staten um State	<u> </u>		- 19		- <u>29</u> 50		- <u>51</u>	
Rower Maria Jemers, teou . Marang ang Thérmer Capitas	41.46 81.31	-	€ L	-	10	-	01 90	:
			44	21			· · · · ·	
an a	5,72		40	16 ·	946 	;0	. 19 . 	
In TAL - In Sherits, ent.	26.67	-	25	12	* 1	· ·	<u>.</u>	
Vingens gn 146 serve disempige	6.3		16 - 1	.17		-	•	
	- , 46		74	1'r	1		10	
anne a constant a const Anne a constant a const Anne a constant a const	2.54			20 		:. <u>:</u>	64 L 7	
Treation Marshell Marshell and an announced	5.19		10				75	
Applications for laters	2.36.]	·····	16.	. 4'	* ******	40	
1.1941 Not Nextern 1.195	2.44 2.16	-	. "	e	к.		14-1 1-4	
	1.24	-				:		
art - All and	l a Google Antone annana	<u> </u>	. /	10	در. وسینیو :	;	<u>ч</u> .	

DISCUSSION OF RESULTS

Certain of the causal factors have a more powerful influence than others in the establishment of the R&M characteristics. In the case of the engine-caused category of R&M problems, two causal factors predominate - requirements and design execution. Two causal factors also dominate the non-engine-caused problems - requirements, and operations and maintenance. When the total engine R&M problem is considered, three causal factors of relatively equal magnitude (requirements, design execution, and operations and maintenance) are collectively responsible for almost 90 percent of the total problems. The following sections will discuss the significance of each of the five causal factors.

Significance of Requirements on R&M Achievement

The requirements phase for the study engines was in the 1950 to 1960 time period. It was noted in discussions with the engine manufacturers that these engine programs did not have formal or even any specific reliability and maintainability requirements at the commencement of the design phase. The engine reliability achieved under these circumstances was the result of R&M receiving lower priority in the trade-off decisions than contractual parameters of performance and weight.

A lack of requirements is the principal reason why requirements were seen to be responsible for over 25 percent of past engines' R&M problems. Reiterating, when the detailed requirements do not include R&M, the resulting effects on R&M of the other parameters will probably be deleterious. Several instances of this situation were noted in the study. On one study engine, the requirement for a high-performance, small, lightweight engine led to design decisions to use carbon-seal main shaft bearing seals to minimize compressor air losses. The decision to use carbon seels which caused reliability problems was made on the basis of a requirement that did not include a reliability parameter. On another study engine, particular compressor-liner material was used on the basis of a cost requirement. Again, there was no R&M requirement. In both examples, the absence of specific reliability requirements did not allow R&M to be treated with adequate emphasis during critical design decisions.

Significance of Preliminary Design on R&M Achievement

The preliminary design phase represents the first tangible engine manufacturers' response to given customer requirements. It is almost always possible to propose more than one engine design configuration to meet a requirement, and some basic engine layouts have a lower probability of causing R&M problems at later design stages than others. At the preliminary design stage, several of the basic reliability-affecting variables are decided upon and fixed. Included in these basic variables are the number of engine shafts, number and types of bearings and main shaft seals, engine materials and similar major design decisions. The preliminary concept selected by the engine designer utilimately defines the mature, generic reliability rate attainable for that engine after all reasonable reliability improvement changes have been incorporated.

The preliminary design phase allows the manufacturer to incorporate beneficial R&M features and thereby reduce the probability of problems later. Alternately, some problems resulting directly from the preliminary design phase were noted. One study engine coupled the fuel pump, fuel control unit and purifier in series. Significant problems occurred with drive spline wear and inadequate spline lubrication. Since there were no known requirements specifying this arrangement, the preliminary design was mainly responsible for this problem.

The impact of the preliminary design phase on the achievement of good R&M levels was relatively low. Its main impact was on defining the detailed design features necessary to satisfy the requirements phase and determining the difficulties of the design execution phase.

Design Execution and Development Test Impact on R&M Achievement

The effort expended during this stage of engine development cycle is important in determining the R&M levels ultimately found in field operations. This effort consists of not only the actual design of the hardware, but the entire spectrum of analysis and testing that is applied in support of the design effort. The actual drawing process is a complex interaction and integration of requirements imposed, available technology, past experience, and the skills of the project and design personnel.

This phase contributed to nearly one-half (47 percent; see Table XXVII) of the engine-caused problem, but to only 8 percent of the non-engine-caused problem. In the engine-caused area, nearly every subsystem was significantly influenced by this factor. Bearing problems were particularly prevalent, with most failure modes having traceable origins to inadequate design efforts and testing. Typical bearing problems were excessive axial or radial loads caused by inadequate calculations of housing/case thermal growths, outer race rotation caused by lack of positive retention, and roller skidding due to excessive clearances or insufficient radial load. Other problem subsystems due to this factor are seals, compressor, turbine and fuel. Most of the many failure modes in these subsystems follow a pattern of wide variety similar to that displayed for bearings. To better understand this factor, specific failure modes which were due, wholly or in part, to this factor were reexamined to establish lower-level visibility. This additional analysis resulted in the discovery of four basic faults as follows: percent analysis test procedures available but not utilized; 20 percent past R&M experience/history not utilized; 15 percent alternate design or materials not available; 10 percent analysis test procedures not available. This suggests that the prime cause (75 percent) was a lack of application of existing and available analysis/test or historical experience. Limitations that appear to be most critical are development time and funding, not technological restraints. This explains why engines can experience such large improvements in reliability over a relatively short time frame. Little new technolgy has been made available; operational experience was used to replace analysis during design.

The effect of design execution and development test in the non-engine-caused areas are minimal. Once the base requirements have been established (for example, not to have a screen or separator), the preliminary design chosen (for example, an axial-flow compressor design) and the operational environment fixed, there is little that can be done during this phase to increase the resultant reliability. Only the detailed installation of airframe components on or near the engine contributes any significant effect. The importance of this factor in engine R&M should not be minimized in spite of the great variety of failure mechanisms and specific causes evidenced by examining various engines.

Significance of Manufacturing and Quality Control on R&M Achievement

This phase during which R&M problems can be induced in an engine tends to receive more vocal comment than its importance warrants. Table XXVI indicates the low contribution that manufacturing and quality control represents to the total R&M dilemma. The problems that occur are usually transient and are quickly resolved.

Manufacturing problems have been associated with assembly difficulties rather than with the production of detail parts. Several examples of this situation were noted in this study. One engine which used the engine power turbine shaft as an integral inner roller bearing race experienced externally induced damage which occasionally led to bearing failures because of difficulty installing the shaft into the bearing assembly.

Another engine utilizing a differential bearing in a main shaft application had considerable problems from the difficulty of installing the retaining ring for the bearing outer race. Improper seating of this bearing outer race with subsequent lack of retention by its retaining ring allowed axial movement of the bearing.

A new manufacturing technique for installing compressor liner material was partly responsible for later R&M problems. This process involved the centrifuging of the plastic lining onto the case, which caused separation of the denser elements of the mixture out to the case surfaces. This produced a nonhomogeneous mixture and allowed softer elements of the plastic to become exposed to compressor air, with subsequent liner cracking.

An assembly-induced problem was that proper inspection was either extremely difficult or impossible following completion. Occasional quality control problems were encountered. Typically, a grinding operation removed much of the weld material securing a drain boss to a combustor housing. Several problems unique to military overhaul depot activities were also noted. Prime among these was that a metal flame spray technique which did not produce an adequate surface finish was used as the bearing inner race, and the incorporation of this rework technique caused severe bearing problems. This problem reflected a military overhaul-activities emphasis on cost and time savings which in some cases was instrumental in causing R&M problems.

Most manufacturing and quality control problems appeared to be related to general personnel and facilities limitations and hence were largely independent of the requirements, preliminary design and design execution phases of any specific engine.

Significance of Operations and Maintenance on R&M Achievement

The introduction and use of engines in operational service usually generate a new series of R&M problems not previously encountered. Operation of the engine under field conditions begins to reveal situations that result from actual operational environments which may be more adverse than those of the test program. Table XXVI illustrates that the majority of problems to which operations and maintenance have a significant impact are non-engine-caused.

Several of these non-engine-caused problems, specifically FOD, erosion and airframe-related, where major responsibility lay in requirements or design execution, were magnified by maintenance personnel action. As an example, engines have been operated without the specified FOD screens or particle separators installed.

The other categories of non-engine-caused problems (operator induced, improper maintenance and environmental) were

principally the result of personnel action or inaction. These problems were exaggerated by factors largely unrelated to the particular engine. With maintenance-induced R&M problems, the problems included skill levels of the personnel and the adequacy and utilization of equipment and facilities. The operator-induced problems included both deliberate overtemperature operations and unintentional engine hot starts. Assessing the causal factors for these types of problems, it is obvious that they were universally unrelated to a particular engine. To what extent specific design features led to these rates is not altogether obvious. Certainly the application of features to prevent hot starts could provide one solution to that problem; but flight crews will always require the option of overtemping an engine to extract additional power if the emergency warrants. More than 50 percent of maintenanceinduced problems were unrelated to the particular engine being worked on, but were really a more general type that could have occurred on any engine.

Operations and maintenance also affect, to a lesser degree, engine- aused problems. Analyzing the R&M problem causal factors for engine-caused problems, the operation and maintenance phase was somewhat contributory to many failure modes. Many fuel system problems originated in the operational reality of contaminated fuel. Another engine-caused problem occurred in the electrical system during abusive fieldoperations/maintenance. The mechanical torquemeter system provided another classic example of this phenomenon. Here one manufacturer did encounter both reliability and maintainability problems during test cell operations, but these were considered tolerable. However, the problem took on significantly large proportions when the engine was released to the field where the general operational and maintenance environments were not as adequate as those in the manufacturers' facilities.

The R&M problems that have occurred in this operations and maintenance phase of the engines life cycle warrant close examination of how program management can prevent them. Later sections of this report will propose some considerations for this purpose.

IMPROVEMENTS AVAILABLE TO DESIGNS AND PROGRAMS 6.0

Detailed discussions of individual failure modes and problem areas and the program deficiencies which caused or allowed them to exist have been presented in Sections 4 and 5 for Army gas turbine engines designed and developed during the 1950 to early 1960 era. This section is a compendium of known design and program improvements which are available to designers and program managers for application to 1975-1982 era engines. The section is divided into two parts. The Design Features section presents, by engine subsystem, all of the hardware changes and analytical tools which are completely developed today or can be realistically developed through current R&D programs. Under the Program Trends section, new concepts in program management are presented that are sufficiently well understood to be deemed useful to program managers cf today (given significant customer reliability requirements for the hardware).

DESIGN FEATURES

The hardware changes available today for use in 1975-1982 era gas turbine engines can be divided into categories which will facilitate the compilation of subsystem listings of candidate changes. The categories used are Experience Trends, Technology Trends, and Design Options. How these three categories interact to define future engines is shown in Figure 69.



Figure 69. Future Engine Activity Flow Chart.

Experience Trends

An experience trend is a design approach or material usage which is known to the majority of engine manufacturers and has been proven superior through service experience. Experience trends generally stem from the development of corrective action for R&M problems that are common to the majority of engines in a given era. Since the problems are common, the solutions are relatively common, and as such, they represent lessons learned throughout the industry. However, sometimes companies, and agencies or individuals within companies or agencies, disagree that a given design approach or material usage is preferred from an R&M standpoint. This would not prevent their consideration as experience trends, since the majority of the members of the engine design community consider them advantageous.

For example, the mechanical retention of a bearing outer race to prevent rotation in its liner or housing is an experience trend because it is common to all engines. Where a problem is unique to one engine due to a specialized design approach, material selection, or configuration requirement, the problem solution is not considered to represent an experience trend, since it is very unlikely that the lesson was learned throughout the industry.

Technology Trends

A technology trend is an advanced design approach which typically results from a new concept, new analytical technique, or new manufacturing approach. These advanced approaches may have resulted from Government and industry R&M investments in techniques and materials. They include technology changes necessitated by the continued demand for higher power, reduced specific weight, and decreased specific volume, in addition to improved R&M. Recent requirements for IR suppression and noise and smoke attenuation are considered to impact R&M as technology trends.

There are two basic sources of technology trends. The first is the direct influences representing advancements in materials capability, etc., of the component or subsystem in question. The improvement in turbine alloys, which permits higher turbine inlet temperatures, is an example. The second type of technology trend is indirect in nature. An example is the concept of a two-spool compressor design to improve engine acceleration and specific fuel consumption (SFC) which in turn requires additional bearings and seals with their attendant impact on R&M.

Design Options

Design options are engineering features whose incorporation is at the discretion of the designer because alternative means of accomplishing the same objective are available. The key element of the design option as used in this study is that the R&M characteristics of the design feature are not obvious, either because of a lack of agreement between manufacturers or agencies concerning the R&M levels associated with a particular approach or because entirely different ways of achieving the same objective may have similar R&M levels.

The design option category is created with reluctance. There is no doubt that most design options have one alternative with better R&M characteristics than the others, but the lack of experience with the alternatives prevents rigorous identification of the superior approach.

Each of the engine subsystems has been examined for possible design changes. These changes are summarized in tables accompanied by a brief discussion of the overall trend. All of the changes listed may not be incorporated in future engines for several reasons: first, the item may not appear to be sufficiently developed for incorporation in near-term engines (gas bearings is an example) or the feature may be an alternative to another feature (refinements in carbon-seal design would not be applicable if all labyrinth seals are used).

Bearings

The candidate changes for future engines that affect the bearing subsystem largely result from R&M problems in past engines or from engine configuration changes. The most R&M-significant changes stem from corrective actions applied to past engines in response to problems. Other changes involve materials or configuration improvements which apparently are initiated so that the bearing can handle greater loads. Changes of this type are not expected to have significant R&M impact. Of more importance are the indirect changes which result from overall engine configuration changes, such as use of multispool compressors and the resultant additional number of bearings. Changes that affect future bearing R&M are presented in Table XXVIII.

Seals

Changes in the seal subsystem will result from the need for considerable improvement in reliability. Historically, this subsystem has been one of the largest contributors to engine removals. It appears that future engine reliability should be the direct result of the incorporation of changes identified in this section.

	DESIGE OPTIONS			
<u>Internal</u>				
 Improved Analytical Models for Cage Slip 	 Differential Bearings 			
 Advanced Materials New Bearing Configurations 	* Integral Inner Races			
- Gas - Ceramic	" Race or Jet Lubrication			
- Tapered Rollers - Hollow Balls & Rollers	* Co-rotation vs. Counter Rotation			
* Exotic, Improved Lubricants	Inner Race Riding Laces			
Extirnal				
 Higher Bearing Speeds Condition Monitoring Impregnation of Frace Materials 				
 Increased Modularization (Adverse Effect on Misalignment) 				
	Internal • Improved Analytical Models for Cage Slip • Advanced Materials • New Bearing Configurations - Gas - Certaric - Tupered Bollers - Hollow Balls & Rollers • Hollow Balls & Rollers • Exotic, Improved Lubricants Extirnal • Higher Bearing Speeds Condition Monitoring • Impregnation of Frace Materials • Increased Modularization (Adverse Effect on Misalignment)			

The commonly used carbon seal will give way to various forms of noncontact labyrinth or close-contact seals. The popularity of the carbon seal has been due to its very low bleed-air demand for seal pressurization and its low air leakage characteristics. This seal, however, has been prone to assembly damage, oil contamination and coking, and other reliability problems. There are definite limits to its effectiveness at surface running speeds of approximately 300 feet per second and greater. Although bleed air losses are being reduced with more refined forms of labyrinth seals, these losses and the difficulty of providing static sealing capabilities for oil sumps remain the major barriers to their universal application for all air/uir and air/oil seals in turbine engines. Therefore, continued improvements will be evident in the design and reliability of carbon and other types of positive or closecontact seals.

The important issue in this subsystem is the selection of various seal concepts for main shaft bearings, rather than detailed improvements in any one seal concept. Changes that affect future seal R&M are presented in Table XXIX.

Compressors

The principal changes in the compressor subsystem will result from the increased efficiency that will be available for future engine compressors. Analytical and developmental research has continued on both axial and centrifugal commensors, and progressive improvements in compressor efficiency are being achieved. Advances made in aerodynamic efficiency have caused renewed interest in the centrifugal compressor, particularly for the smaller turboshaft engines. They provide a means of
TABLE XXIX. POTENTIAL CHANGES IN THE SEALS SUBSYSTEM		
EXPERIENCE TRENDS	TECHNOLOGY TRENDS	DESIGN OPTIONS
 Increased use of Labyrinth Seals Continued but reduced number of Carbon Seals Implovements in Static Seal Materials. Configurations & Installations More extensive use of Piston Ring Seals 	 External Higher Seal Speeds Additional Seals (Due to multispool compressor) Oil coking problem will become more significant as soak back temps increase Contaminant levels will be reduced integral air inlet separator integral air inlet separator integral Refinements in Labyrinth Seal designs 	 Pluid damping of shafts may cause seal difficulties over mechanical damping Bore vs. face carbon seals Tighter seals - less leakage as a means of obtaining more performance Fewer static seals if air/oil lines integrally routed Co-rotation vs. counter rotation Greater potential for static seal leakage with use of centrifugal compressors

avoiding small blades and vanes with their attendant manufacturing difficulties.

It is probable that higher stage loadings, and pressure ratios will be required for future engine compressors as well as increased bleed-air requirements, including those for engine sump and balanced air labyrinth seals. In addition, the increasing requirements for turboshaft engines to have more efficient partial power operating conditions are almost certain to lead to more complex compressor bleed systems. Noise reduction and ecological considerations will influence compressor design and may result in greater complexity.

To offset some of the R&M degradation resulting from these performance-oriented changes, significant improvements in analytical techniques will be available to preclude some of the major reliability problems experienced in the past. Those of particular note concern the prediction of low-cycle fatigue and blade/vane resonance. Changes that affect future compressor R&M are presented in Table XXX.

Combustion

Changes in the combustion subsystem will result from a series of relatively minor problems that have been encountered in current engines. From the R&M standpoint, combustor design remains an art, rather than science, and history has demonstrated the need for considerable component development testing.

Nuisance problems predominate. Problem solution is relatively straightforward once the problem has been adequately identified. Most problems resulted from the nonpredictability of thermal stresses on components in the combustor assembly. Typical nuisance problems encountered included combustor liner cracking, louvre cracking, nozzle support structure cracking, and the cracking of miscellaneous fittings.

TABLE XXX. POTENTIAL CHANGES IN THE COMPRESSOR SUBSYSTEM		
EXPERIENCE TRENDS	TECHNOLOGY TRENDS	DESIGN OPTIONS
 Erosion Res. Blade/Vane Mtls Dual Actuato: - variable stators Low myple fatigue & blade resonance analytical methods 	 Highe, stage loadings Highe, stage loadings Higher pressure ratios Improved loady, teen, for resonance Improved low cycle fatigue prediction techniques Improved blade hane cost - corresic Increase use of effective separators - with integral screen Increased complexity compressor control systems - part power Composite/fiber/filament wound disc Higher denand for bleed air requires additional complexity of bleed extraction hardware Moise attenuation may ado com- plexity 	 Variable stators vs. bleed systems Rubbin strips for performance Hober aspect ratio blades Internal casting of blades' disg Contrifugal vs. axial com- pressors Diffuser difficulties result- ing from use of centrifugal corpressor

Future engines will require higher combustor temperatures to fulfill the demands for higher specific powers and efficiencies. Improved coating materials and detailed design techniques are being developed to accommodate these higher temperatures. Improved analytical techniques for heat distribution patterns are being developed. The resulting decrease in pattern factors should favorably impact reliability problems. Nevertheless, the most fruitful technique for determining and reducing R&M problems in the combustor subsystem will continue to be vigorous and representative component testing. Changes that affect future combustion R&M are shown in Table XXXI.

TABLE XXXI. FOTENTIAL CHANNES IN THE COMPUSITION SUBSYSTEM		
EX) i PIENCI - 121 NL)	TECHNOLOGY TREVES	DESIG: OPTIONS
<pre>? Ir, rowed component testing hencessory</pre>	 ⁶ Binser consister temperatures ⁷ Improved coating materials (zircenate type materials) ⁶ Improved analytical techniques for next distribution patterns (UVR reduced) ⁷ Dense wall liners ⁶ Cast liners ⁶ Seekerfree operation and imported liner paterials 	 Folded vs. straight conjustor Vajerizing vs. atomizing fuct nozzles

Turbines

Problems with current turbine subsystems have centered in four areas, all of which have received R&M attention. The most critical problem has been fatigue cracks of the turbine blades and wheels. The most prevalent problem has been nozzle band cracking. Other problems have concerned nozzle support structure cracking, and blade and vane sulfidation. In addressing these problems, advances have been made in prediction techniques for low-cycle fatigue, in improved materials and coatings to resist sulfidation, in the incorporation and use of slotted inner and outer nozzle bands, and in the use of castings (as opposed to weldments) to minimize the effects of thermal gradients and local stresses.

The turbine subsystem will receive prime attention in technology developments to achieve higher specific powers and efficiency. These will include higher turbine inlet temperatures, higher pressure ratios, incorporation of new blade cooling techniques, and use of variable geometry nozzles. The impact of these performance-oriented changes is expected to offset the reliability gains. Changes that affect future turbine R&M are shown in Table XXXII.

TABLE XXXII. POTENTIAL CHANCES IN THE TUREINE SUBSYSTEM		
EXPERIENCE TRENDS	TECHNOLOGY TRENDS	DESIGN OPTIONS
 Use of dist nozzles Improved materials & coat- ings to resist sulfidation Use of slotted inner/cuter nozzle pands 	 Higher turbine inlet temperatures & advanced blade metallurgy Pessible application of ceramics New cooling techniques Variable geometry nozzles More sopnisticated blade/vane design from cooling requirements Higher pressure ratios Use of directional solidified alloys Lower sulfur contents in fuel Improved low cycle fatigue prediction techniques 	 Radial inflow turbines Materials selections (cobalt vs. nickel based metals)

Cases

Changes in the case subsystem will result from R&M emphasis to offset the additional complexity expected in future engines, and from the detailed correction of difficulties revealed in past service. Difficulties arose in instances where thin-wall casings or magnesium castings have been used. Corrosion problems were encountered. Bosses and fittings have proven to be a major source of unreliability for this subsystem. Detailed design attention will reduce this problem. Anticipated changes include improvements in corrosion protection and an increasing trend toward incorporation of integral bosses and fittings in castings and machinings. This latter point will become increasingly important as diagnostic systems in engines become more comprehensive with an increased number of interface points. The decreasing emphasis on thin wall casings will allow more robust structure capable of accommodating these design details.

The requirements for engine noise attenuation are expected to complicate engine cases. Cases are a prime example of an area in which vary careful detailed design will be necessary to avoid R&M problems. Changes that affect future cases R&M are given in Table XXXIII.

TABLE XXXIII. POIL.IIAL CHANGES IN THE CASES SUBSYSTEM		
EXPERIENCE TRENDS	TECHNOLOGY TRENDS	DESIGN OPTIONS
Less emphasis on thin wall casines Improved corrosion protection Boises & fittings should be integrally cart Mignesium should not be used for any structural support	 Increased modularization Increased case temperatures Additional bosses/fittings for both in mal and external diagnostics Additional bosses/fittings for extra bleed controls Noise attenuation require- ments may complicate cases Increved ergsion characteristic 	 ⁹ Hard vs. soft mounting of engines ⁹ Different materials

Lubrication

The need for improved filtration and protection from minor debris will necessitate changes in the lubrication subsystem. Experience has proven that the majority of problems encountered were contaminant related, either from metallic debris and carbon contamination, or from mixing of contaminated sealpressurizing air with the engine oil.

Demands on the lubrication system will become more severe as engine operating temperatures and soak-back temperatures increase. The trend toward the use of more labyrinth seals will increase the need for improved filtration and involve the use of more complex air/oil separators. Problems encountered with lubrication system operation (such as check valves sticking, marginal scavenge capabilities, and fitting leakage) have demonstrated the need for increased system testing. Changes that affect future lubrication system R&M are presented in Table XXXIV.

Fuel

Changes in the fuel subsystem will result from the necessity of improving filtration protection and improving accessibility and maintainability of the fuel control unit. While the fuel control unit has been the major contributor to system unreliability and will probably continue to be, several factors will reduce this rate on future engines. Contamination of this

TABLE XXXIV. POTENTIAL CHANGES IN THE LUBRICATION SUBSYSTEM		
EXPERIENCE TRENDS	TECHNOLOGY TRENDS	DESIGN OPTIONS
 Use of labyrinth seals will necessitate more complex oil/air separation No quick discennects Increased system testing of lubrication system More attention to scavenge capabilities Additional requirements for filtration 	 Additional cooling requirements Potential soak-back temperature problem from increased T.I.T.'s Higher operating oil temperature and use of more temperature stable lubricants 	Internal vs. external location of oil pump

component has been a major problem, and filtration will be improved. The reduction of impurities in turbine fuels will further reduce the contamination problem. Problems with drive splines for fuel control units, pumps, purifiers, etc., have substantiated the need for positive spline lubrication.

Overall trends for the fuel system will be toward increased complexity as power management, compressor bleed control, power margin indicators, variable turbine control, and other advanced features are incorporated. Fuel system changes are shown in Table XXXV.

TABLE XXXV. POTENTIAL CHANGES IN THE FUEL SUBSYSTEM		
EXPERIENCE TRENDS	TECHNOLOGY TRENDS	DESIGN OPTIONS
 Additional filtration required Increased accessibility to fuel control Positive lubrication of fuel pump/cont splines 	 More complex fuel control units incorporating auto- matic functions, bleed control & diagnostic functions Additional control functions for variable turbine geometry Increasing use of power management systems Increasing use of electronics and fluidics Reduction of impurities in turbine fuels affecting hot section components (sulphur, utc.) 	 Electronic vs. electro- mechanical vs. pneumatic fuel control units

Air

The air subsystem will become increasingly complex as the requirements for more sophisticated compressor bleed systems and more extensive anti-icing systems to provide for integral air particle separators become incorporated on future engines. The trend will be toward increasing utilization of compressor bleed air for particle separator jet pumps, compressor and turbine stator control functions, and the like. R&M improvements to be incorporated in the subsystem will be minimal. They will consist of detailed changes to improve the durability of components. See Table XXXVI.

TABLE XXXVI. POTENTIAL CHANGES IN THE AIR SUBSYS		
EXPERIENCE TRENDS	TECHNOLOGY TRENDS	DESIGN OPTIONS
 More rugged construction of external lines and littings 	 More complex air systems for compressor bleed (part power performance and aircraft systems power) More extensive anti-icing systems for use on part- icle separators Need for built-in low pressure air supply for nacelle cooling and IR sup- pression 	 Internal versus ax- ternal passages for anti-leing, piston balancing,aud cool- ing

Accessory

The trend for future accessory subsystems will be toward an increased number of component drives. Experience has indicated that tandem grouping of accessories from a single drive has caused problems. The trend will be toward more individual accessory drives for this purpose and to provide mechanical drives for particle separator blowers and like purposes. The operating environment for the accessory system will become more severe as engine case temperatures rise. Changes in the accessory subsystem are given on Table XXXVII.

TABLE XXXVII. POTENTIAL CHANGES IN THE ACCESSORY SUPSYSTEM		
EXPERIENCE TRENDS	TECHNOLOGY TRENDS	DEFIGN OFTIONS
⁹ More individual drives instead of series (Accessibility & Valmerapility)	 Additional components (particle separator blovers, etc.) Bisser ambient temperatures 	 Higher speed pumps, gen., etc. could reduce acce scry drive size & complexity (use a function of engine size)

Torquemeter

The trend of torquemeter subsystems for future engines will become more reliable and more accurate. Experience indicates that high-speed mechanical and remote airframe-mounted torquemeter systems have neither adequate reliability nor accuracy. It is unlikely that either type will be used on future engines. Features of future engine torquemeter systems are likely to include integral high-speed electrical/electronic systems with self-checking capability for torquemeter calibration. Changes that will affect future torquemeter system R&M are given in Table XXXVIII.

	TABLE XXXVIII. POTENTIAL CHANGES IN THE TORQUEMETER SUBSYSTEM		
	EXPERIENCE TRENDS	TECHNOLOGY TRENDS	DESIGN OPTIONS
0 0	 Purely mechanical systems are unlikely to be used Small high-speed turbines will continue to incorporate hydro- mechanical systems 	 All engines will have integral torquemeters Self-check (pwr. margin ind.) of torque system will be required Need for improved accuracy 	• Electronic vs. electro- mechanical on larger engines

Electrical

Electrical systems will become more complex to provide for the increasing use of power management systems and more comprehensive built-in engine diagnostic systems. The operating environment for the electrical system will become more severe as ambient temperatures rise due to higher engine operating temperatures. Changes that affect future electrical subsystems are presented in Table XXXIX.

TABLE XXXIX.	POTENTIAL CHANGES IN THE FLECTRICAL	. SUBSYSTEM
EXPERIENCE TRENDS	TECHNOLOGY TRENDS	DESIGN OPTIONS
^o More rugged mounting of electrical lines & components	 Additional complexity due to diagnostics power management Higher ambie: temperatures from higher engine temps (>250°F) 	° Integral generators (shaft driven) on smaller engines

Exhaust

The general trend for the exhaust system will be toward simplification as the conventional front-shaft-drive configuration becomes more universal on medium and large engines. Small engines are likely to continue to show the diversity of exhaust configurations apparent on current engines. IR suppression is not likely to impact the exhaust-system removal rates since mounting and load-carrying provisions will be part of the airframe and will, most likely, be maintained as a separate module. Table XL shows the changes that will affect future systems.

TABLE XL. I	POTENTIAL CHANGES IN THE EXHAUST	SUBSYSTEM
EXPERIENCE TRENDS	TECHNOLOGY TRENDS	DESIGN OPTIONS
 Redundant retention mounting of exhaust cones 		 Front-drive engines gener- ally simplify exhaust con- figuration

Power-Train Reduction

Small engines with very high turbine shaft speeds will continue to employ power-train reduction gearing for helicopter drive systems. Changes in this subsystem will occur to take advantage of advanced gear and bearing materials. No overall change in reliability is foreseen. The introduction of integral particle separators may force reduction gearing to be offset from the engine centerline. Factors affecting future R&M are given in Table XLI.

TABLE XLL. POTENTIAL CHANGES IN THE POWER-TRAIN REDUCTION SUBSYSTEM		
EXPERIENCE TRENDS	TECHNOLOGY TRENDS	DESIGN OPTIONS
	 Advanced gear and bearing materials 	 Higher speed outputs would lead to less reduction gear- ing
	 Integral separator may force reduction gearing to be offset 	

Foreign Object Damage

The major trend toward preventing the FOD problem will be the universal application of FOD screens. Improvements can be expected in screen size optimization and design of more rugged attaching hardware. The development of second-generation inertial particle separators may provide the basis for a suitable alternative to FOD screens. The separator provides an overboard flow path for sand and dust, and it may be capable of handling large objects in the same manner. Studies and development efforts will determine this through analysis and testing under various power conditions with a variety of FOD sources.

Experience shows that design of compressors to withstand erosion and FOD can provide considerable benefit (see Figure 53). Engine configurations with an emphasis on durability and ruggedness will be characterized by compressor designs which are more tolerant of FOD and will result in significant reductions in removals due to FOD. Table XLII shows changes that will affect engine FOD.

TAPLE XLII. POTENTIAL CHANGES IN THE FOP SUBSYSTEM		
EXPERIENCE TRENDS	TECHNOLOGY TRENDS	DESIGN OPTIONS
 FGD screens mandatory Optimized screen size Improved screen-attaching hardware 	 Reduced inlet losses Anti-iced screens Inertial separators instead of screens 	° FOD-resistant compressor designs

Erosion

General trends in erosion damage reduction will be in the direction of mandatory incorporation of inertial particle separators and further refinement of these devices. Secondgeneration air particle separators with increased separator efficiencies and reduced ram air losses will be available. The past generation of add-on separators will be superseded by an era in which the air particle separator is designed by the engine manufacturer as an integral portion of the engine assembly. It i: being recognized that the design of the compressor can have an R&M improvement potential nearly as great as the installation of particle separators. Erosion-resistant compressor designs will be considered for future engines where R&M is emphasized over performance and weight.

Several of the study engines were considerably more erosion tolerant than others. This tended to reduce the index number assigned to the composite engine. If R&M emphasis in 1975-1982 era engines does not outweigh performance emphasis, it is possible that these engines will experience erosion rates in excess of that assigned to the composite engine. Changes that will improve engine R&M through reduction of erosion are listed in Table XLIII.

TABLE XLIII. POTENTIAL CHANGES IN THE EROSION SUBSYSTEM		
Experience Trends	Technology Trends	Design Cptions
o Particle separators pre mandatory	o Increased separator efficiency	 power sources for scavenging particle separators (hydraulic electric, compressor air)
o Self-purging separators	o Reduced ram air losses	
· · ·	 Separators integral with engine 	

Environment

The trend for the environment domain will be toward more effective protection against identified problems. It is unlikely that contaminant levels present in fuel or oil from external sources will be significantly reduced. Similarly, environmental conditions leading to corrosion will not change. Operations will continue in adverse environments.

Activities are under way to more closely identify the specific conditions causing fuel and oil contamination. This effort

parallels the efforts to improve fuel and oil filtration capabilities. Fuel and oil systems can also be designed to better accommodate current levels of contamination. Corrosion problems can be reduced by reducing the use of magnesium and using improved corrosion-resistant coatings. Engine problems resulting from start-up under adverse altitude and temperature conditions can be reduced by the incorporation of automatic overtemperature cutoffs. Changes that will reduce environmental problems are presented in Table XLIV.

TABLE XLIV. POTENTIAL CHANGES IN THE ENVIRONMENTAL SUBSYSTEM		
Experience Trends	Technology Trends	Design Options
o Improved fuel filtration	o Improved corrosion resistant materials	
o Improved cil filtration	 Automatic power manage- ment systems to avoid overtemps 	
o Less use of magnesium	 Additional complexity to fuel controls due to new functions 	· • · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·

Operator-Induced Problems

Operator-induced problems are classified as either intentional or unintentional. In future engines, it will not be possible to significantly reduce the category of intentional problems; they are caused by extraordinary demands on an engine to save the aircraft in dangerous situations or emergencies. The pilot will always require the option of extracting all possible power from an engine under extreme circumstances.

In the category of unintentional problems, engine starting techniques are expected to become more demanding as engine complexity increases. Also, higher operating temperatures may necessitate more involved shutdown procedures to preclude high soak-back temperatures. These two problems, which raise operator-induced failure rates, can be offset by the incorporation of automatic starting and power management systems and more extensive incorporation of diagnostic equipment to verify engine condition. Changes that will affect operator-induced engine R&M problems are presented in Table XLV.

Improper Maintenance

The magnitude of this problem was shown in Section 6 to be generally a function of the total engine reliability level. Thus, any trend in this area will be largely the result of changes incorporated in the other engine systems. If the total reliability is improved on future engines, the magnitude

TABLE XLV. POTENTIAL CHANGES IN THE OPERATOR-INDUCED SUBSYSTEM			
Experience Trends	Technology Trends	Design Options	
	 Higher operating trends with greater soak- back temp problems Increased engine per- formature sophistication with more complicated starting techniques Automatic starting Condition monitoring 	o' Cantingency power	

of this problem will be reduced accordingly. Thus, R&M emphasis throughout the engine will influence the magnitude of problems caused by improper maintenance.

In addition to this indirect relationship, a direct improvement is possible through the stringent application of maintenance engineering disciplines to the design of turbine engines. This benefit from this improvement alone can be substantial. Examination of specific instances of maintenance damage (as discussed in Section 5) indicates that there are several areas that can profit from increased attention. Certain of these changes are shown in Table XLVI. Other improvements can result from close attention to detailed design and from recognition of past maintainability problems. All changes to reduce the magnitude of this problem will require significantly more emphasis on R&M than has been manifested in the past.

E	operience Trends	Technology Trends	Design Options
٥	Standardized and stronger study and bolts	<pre>0 Increased engine modulari+ zation</pre>	o Level of repair capability
c	Integral wash marifolds	o Improved engine diagnostics	
с	Reduction of blind instal- lations		
0	Corponents Westined so that they cannot be installed buckwards		· · · · · ·
ø	Improved runterarge manuals		
c	Cureful selection of fuci and out filter server locations		
c	Additional maintenardo d'ira bility (ests		

Airframe-Related Problems

Only slight improvements are expected in this area in the near future. The magnitude of the reduction will be a function of the overall emphasis on R&M. Since the bulk of removals in this category are due to poor accessibility of airframe-mounted components, the application of rigorous maintainability analysis to engine compartment design can be of significant value.

The emergence of formal interface agreements between airframe and engine manufacturers can provide a means of reducing failures caused by airframes. Engine/airframe interfaces (starting system, drive-train output connections, nacelle cooling, fuel filtration, mounting techniques, etc.) can be more closely controlled under these agreements.

The requirement to specify airframe-induced vibration levels will permit endurance testing in an environment similar to that which will be experienced on the aircraft. Detection and resolution of potential vibration-induced problems will then be possible. Table XLVII lists the changes that affect airframe-related R&M problems.

TABLE XLVII. POTENTIAL CHANGES IN THE AIRFRAME-RELATED SUBLYSTEM			
Ex	perierce Trends	Technology Trends	Design Options
0	Engine testing with A/C vibration levels	o Improved Airframe/engine interfaces	 Hard vs soft mointing of engines
٥	Improved accessibility	 Development of drive system dynamics analysis tech- 	
0	Rigorous maintainability analysis	niques	

Convenience Removals

The two dominant factors that influence this problem were shown to be the overall reliability of the engine and the management of the logistics system. Since the magnitude of this problem in future engines will be the indirect result of basic engine reliability, it will reflect the specific emphasis on R&M given to each program. In addition to this indirect benefit, significant reductions in this rate can be obtained by an improvement in the logistics system. Specifically, the nonavailability of spare engines or engine components has been shown to be the significant factor in convenience removals. Improvements in the skills of logistics management should provide considerable relief to this problem. The magnitude of improvement will be greatest on those engines which are most unreliable and least on those which are most reliable, as shown on Figure 63. Improved accessibility can provide for more in-place repair, thus avoiding unnecessary engine removals. This accessibility improvement will result from increased R&M emphasis. Changes that will reduce convenience removals are shown in Table XLVIII.

TABLE XLVIII. POTENTIAL CHANGES IN THE CONVENIENCE SUBSYSTEM			
Experience Trends	Technology Trends	Design Options	
o Improvements in logistics management	O Improved accessibility		
• Influenced strongly by engine accessibility	C Grouping of Accessories		

PROGRAM TRENDS

In the previous section the individual R&M problems of current engines were examined to determine general program deficiencies. This portion of Section 6 reviews contemporary program trends to identify activities that can effectively offset the impact of past program deficiencies in future (1975-82 era) engines.

There are five major areas that influence the R&M of any engine. The first three (Specifications and Requirements, Development Design and Testing, and Operational Use and Product Improvement) relate to the development and use of specific engine models. The fourth and fifth areas (Environment and Materials and Design Concepts Technology) are not related to specific engines, but to engines in general.

Prior to discussing these areas, it would be valuable to review the various approaches that could be used to improve R&M. The term <u>approach</u> is used to indicate that there can be significantly different roles assumed by the customer and manufacturer in the total cycle of engine development. The spectrum of approaches can best be visualized by outlining the two extremes.

One extreme concentrates the achievement of R&M in the establishment of numerical objectives at the total engine level with minimal customer contact with the detailed design. Associated with these objectives are formal contractual demonstration requirements with economic incentives and penalties. This approach utilizes the design and management skills of the engine manufacturer to determine appropriate design concepts, execute the detail design, plan and perform the testing program, evaluate the need for corrective action, and conceive and implement design changes. Customer activity is limited to the establishment of initial requirements and confirmation that the objectives are achieved.

The other extreme requires that the customer be intimately involved with all phases of the program - establishing detailed design requirements, reviewing design approaches and analyses, exercising close and authoritative monitoring of the test, determining the need for corrective action, and assuring the adequacies of the corrective action.

The first approach has the advantages of simplicity, minimum costs, and minimum coordination. However, little or no knowledge of contractor progress is available to the customer, and contractual penalties notwithstanding, it is unlikely that the customer could ever completely recover the reliability growth schedule or the life-cycle cost objectives if the contractor's R&M program were deficient.

The second approach involves lower risks but requires much more customer effort. Customer evaluation and auditing at the detailed design level require skill across the full spectrum of engine design. A possible disadvantage is that this level of interface could essentially relieve the engine manufacturer of responsibility for achieving the R&M objectives.

Selecting the superior approach becomes even more complex when demonstration of the various R&M parameters that might be of interest is ex mined. It is relatively easy to perform a demonstration test of erosion characteristics. It is more difficult to demonstrate a removal rate for all causes. It is nearly impossible to demonstrate a safety-affecting failure rate, due to the low frequencies of occurrence and long demonstration times involved. The timing of the demonstration in relation to production go-ahead decisions and the customer's basic model evaluation and selection process are two other areas that must be considered in adopting a basic approach.

The two roles described are extremes and may not ever represent actual programs. They indicate the contrasts in emphasis that could affect future activities. Contemporary programs suggest that a combination of the two approaches is being taken with emphasis on numerical demonstration. Selected design features are being specified (such as erosion resistance, blade containment, accessory mounting locations, and similar characteristics) which can be separately demonstrated, usually through testing. General customer monitoring of the design and testing phases will provide some indication of goal achievement, but will not alleviate the contractor's basic responsibility for attaining the R&M objectives. A program approach midway between the two extremes is assumed in the discussion of the five program areas.

Specifications and Requirements

There is growing recognition that specifications and requirements is the prime area where the customer can influence major R&M characteristics. Later phases, especially the Operation and Product Improvement period, produce numerous detailed improvements; but by that time, the ability to make the major changes that grossly affect R&M has been lost due to the extreme costs involved. Consistent with the overall program approach of customer noninvolvement with design details, R&M objectives can presently be established with the following characteristics:

- o Individual, realistic objectives for each engine
- o Use of clearly understood parameters for which historical data is available
- o Formal demonstration tests for each objective

R&M requirements for engines can and should be unique for a particular engine, just as weight, performance, SFC, and other characteristics are unique for a particular engine. This approach places the R&M objectives in the individual model specification rather than in general specifications such as MIL-E-5007, General Specification for Turbojet and Turbofan Aircraft Engines, which does include a numerical objective. General specifications should not include actual numerical values since R&M characteristics are so intimately related to other program issues (such as performance and weight requirements, development program effort, and state of the art in technology at the time of development).

Realistic numerical requirements are essential. Unrealistic or unquantified requirements will inevitably be ignored. The R&M objectives can be consistent with what is achievable, based on simultaneous consideration of past experience, current available technology and other engine requirements from noise to performance. The numerical value can have a time dimension which denotes when in the life cycle of the engine the numerical value is to be reached. Both this time dimension and the numerical values can realistically reflect the schedule and planned extent of the developmental effort.

The requirement that the parameters be clearly understood and have historical data available has an importance that cannot be minimized. The value of historical data in the specific parameter enables the contractor and customer alike to honestly evaluate the design against the requirement. This requirement can be satisfied today for many parameters.

Finally, demonstration is required to make the other

requirements meaningful. Formal demonstration of objective achievement is the ingredient that makes improved R&M a reality.

Demonstration of R&M objective achievement can be in the form of tests or analyses. Some parameters lend themselves to verification thru tests. Among these are erosion rates, fuel contamination resistance, total malfunction rate, maintenance task times, too and GSE requirements, some failure progressions including containment, dry-lube operation, and others. Characteristics that are dependent on factors which can be understood and controlled are likely candidates for formal tests. Other characteristics driven by factors such as aircraft installation, maintenance concept, mechanics skills, pilot judgement, and local logistics and environmental conditions are difficult to demonstrate with the conclusiveness appropriate to a contractual obligation.

These elements are the prerequisites for effective R&M requirements and are generally available today for application to 1975-82 e engines. They help R&M to compete effectively against other engine requirements that are universally understood and immediately demonstrable.

For current engines developed in the 1950-60 era, inadequate, misdirected, or absent specifications were directly responsible for 27 percent of the engine R&M problem. The individual subsystems/modes which were the source of this percentage are shown (Table ZXVI). As indicated in the discussion, specifications were directly influential in a relatively few, but nevertheless important, modes and subsystems. However, inadequate specifications and requirements have an indirect effect upon the contributing factors Preliminary Design and Design Execution, and these factors influence every mode and subsystem. Thus, the potential improvement of R&M from more rigorois numerical specifications can be significant.

The direction of contemporary engine development programs should be examined against this background. Based on recent engine specifications, data presented at symposiums, and the various studies performed under contract to military customers, the following observations are offered:

o Numerical requirements at a specific point in the maturity cycle are being imposed at the engine-caused level in many parameters. Several of these parameters lack either historical data or the ability to be demonstrated through tests. Others are extremely sensitive to issues unrelated to the design (such as maintenance concept and skill levels).

o Several of these numerical values are to be demonstrated through testing. There appears to be a growing appreciation of the mathematical relationships involved with reliability demonstration tests, and this has enabled more meaningful tests to be established.

o Economic incentives and penalties are being associated with achievement of R&M goals.

In addition to overall numerical objectives, specific design features are being specified and quantitative requirements established for specific failure modes. Erosion resistance, operation with contaminated fuel, low-cycle fatigue lives, no-lube operation, bearing B10 lives, and blade containment are being controlled. Certain design features, such as pinned bearing outer races, are being required. Other features that may also fall into this category are type of oil seals, case and compressor materials, type of torquemeter, fuel control actuating media, installation of FOD screens, sizes of fluid, air, and mechanical connections, and location and sequence of accessory mounting. Establishing these design features as requirements forces initial proposals to address these features directly and, where alternates are proposed, forces the proposers to justify, from an R&M standpoint, their decision to propose an alternate.

- o Appropriate durations for demonstration tests are being recognized. Demonstration tests for overall engine reliability that require longer durations than practical for the development phase are being scheduled to occur in the production phase.
- o Some engine programs are requiring that the configuration utilize an existing core. This approach capitalizes on the "Volkswagen principle" and is an effective method of obtaining good R&M by benefitting from the experience on already mature designs. This approach, if accompanied by restraints in increasing the operating temperatures and in the whole definition of "existing," can achieve both improved R&M as well as lower development costs.

In general there appear to be significant improvements in contemporary specifications and requirements. These improvements should produce future engines with R&M characteristics superior to the study engines.

Developmental Design and Testing

Consistent with the program approach discussed in previous

paragraphs, participation of the customer in development design and testing should be limited primarily to observation and assistance. The responsibility for developing the basic design approaches, executing the detailed design, planning and performing the test program, and initially evaluating the resultant product should be the manufacturer's. The degree of freedom of the manufacturers in this area should be consistent with the contractual obligations they have assumed.

Essential to the process of developing the optimum engine for the given requirement is an understanding of the relative characteristics of alternative design approaches, materials, etc., and the ability to utilize these characteristics in meaningful trade-off studies. The inherent R&M characteristics of many design alternatives have not always been well defined. Most engine manufacturers possess a rather limited data bank that is restricted to the field experiences of their own engines and the tests of research programs they have conducted. This has severely limited their exposure to a wide range of configurations, designs, and materials with known R&M attributes, and thus has resulted in trade studies of confined scope. This lack of interchange of data among the engine manufacturers extends into other areas such as exchange of analytical techniques. Associations such as the SAE, AGMA, and many Government agencies contribute some relief from this problem. Much more effort is required. This is discussed under Material and Design Concepts Technology.

The problem has not been merely accessibility to R&M data. Even when data bases are available, the R&M qualities of alternate designs may not be evident due to variations in overlapping designs, environmental or usage differences, or dissimilar points on maturity curves. The design option category of engine features included many important and controversial design alternatives available to the engine designer. Significant questions such as the relative erosion characteristics of axial and centrifugal compressors have not been conclusively answered through either field or test data. This prevents the designer from relating a compressor design decision to a numerical goal for erosion resistance. It is felt that the study reported herein may represent a step toward alleviation of these problems, in that it represents both a compendium of field data and manufacturers' experience for a wide variety of turboshaft engine designs. Exposure to the R&M experience from growing families of engine configurations is assisting engine manufacturers in evaluating the design characteristics of at least the alternative approaches they have utilized in their own products.

It was suggested in Section 5 that only 25 percent of the problems arising from design execution were due to a technology or data limit. The remaining 75 percent were due to the

omission of analytical calculations, disregard of clear historical experience, or failure to plan or execute test programs adequately. Thus, it is appropriate to suggest that what may be missing is an escalation in application rather than technology. This reflects again the indirect effects of inadequate R&M objectives and specifications. When the technology exists to adequately perform the design and testing phases and is not utilized, it can only be attributed to a lack of time, funds, or R&M emphasis. The current tendency, reported under Specifications and Requirements, toward meaningful numerical objectives with a contractual obligation to demonstrate achievement should cause the contractors to utilize their available analytical tools to a far greater extent in the design of contemporary engines.

 $M_{1} \wedge M_{1}$

The role of complete assembly testing in the development phase requires discussion at this point. Development testing, as opposed to demonstration testing, should be viewed as a backup to the design analytical process. It should never be considered as less than an integral element of the total developmental effort in response to a given requirement. As such, it reflects not only the uniqueness of a given configuration but the manufacturer's engineering and management skills as well as his total facilities and financial situation. The engine design, management, and procurement community is, unfortunately, not currently able to size a test program in terms of a stated reliability objective without making certain assumptions concerning initial design reliability, problem detectability in the test stands, and the contractor's ability to recognize, understand and correct problems. Assumptions such as these may be quite subjective.

Given this uncertainty on the required test program, the current trend is that minimum test furations and basic operating conditions are being specified by the customer. There are two basic reasons for this trend.

The first relates to the initial proposals by various competitors for the development contract award. Since the test program represents such a large portion of the development costs, it affords the individual manufacturer an opportunity for significant cost reductions through abbreviated efforts in this area. Given the inexact science of reliability prediction and control, military customers have chosen to establish a finite value of test duration in order to obtain comparable cost and schedule estimates. This eliminates one variable from the evaluation process but prevents any offeror from realizing his due competitive advantage from a superior reliability approach. Inherently more reliable design features, use of existing mature components or subsystems, or more sophisticated analytical procedures would be reflected only in the obscurity of an heretofore unprovable higher

reliability level instead of the more obvious lower cost program.

The second reason for specified minimum test durations is related to the first in that it reflects the current inability to size a test program based on a reliability goal. Minimum test durations have been escalating throughout the years with the hope that higher reliability would be achieved. Durations are currently between 9000 and 14,000 hours on new engines.

There is a natural reluctance to reduce these durations, at a time when good R&M is the dominant theme. This may result, however, in higher development program costs than are actually required.

The growing concern for minimum costs, when coupled with the concurrent desire for improving the reliability levels, has produced an interest in developing methods for relating reliability and testing requirements. An approach for relating test requirements to reliability objectives for helicopter transmissions and ther major dynamic components is available today for application to the design of test programs for contemporary engines.²¹ Application of these principles would result in a more efficient development tests to the R&M requirements.

The following is a summary of current trends in the development design and testing area:

- o Design and testing has been and will be primatily the contractor's responsibility. The customer is generally assuming a passive role in the evolution and execution of the detailed design, but a more aggressive role in the testing area by specifying minimum test durations. Methods are appearing to aid in the establishment of test requirements.
- Relationships between testing duration and reliability objectives are be sming better understood. Rigorous sizing of test programs requires some improvements in our ability to predict anticipated initial design reliability, test detection effectiveness, and time required for corrective action.
- o Information relating to the R&M characteristics of alternate design approaches or materials has been severely limited due to the general lack of widely available published field and test data. Exposure to available analytical techniques is similarly limited. Steps are being taken to relieve this problem, and material is available for application to contemporary engines.

In general, development design and testing is a fertile area for activities that will apply, expand, and upyrade the resources for improving the R&M of future engines.

Operational Use and Product Improvement

This phase represents the activities occurring after the engine has been fielded for operational use. The emphasis applied to the product improvement program affects the slope (rate of improvement) of the growth curves. Depending on the precise nature of the developmental and production contracts in the area of R&M goals, the responsibility for R&M improvement in this phase may lie with either the contractor or the customer. It has been suggested that, in an era of formal R&M demonstrations, most of the responsibility for corrective action will rest with the contractor until the point of demonstration. However, there will still be a significant opportunity for improvement after this point, with prime responsibility for implementation, if not initiation, resting with the customer.

Unfortunately, past production programs have not been models of efficiency or effectiveness. Three areas of these programs require remedial action:

- o The evaluation process for initiating and implementing design changes to correct reliability problems
- The system for the uprating of the basic model for higher powers through changes in speeds, operating temperatures, or additional stages
- o The procedures for establishing initial TBO intervals and progression programs

The entire process of product support has suffered because of weaknesses in both the contractor and customer roles. On the contractors' part, the design and support teams tend to be disbanded after the initial development phase is completed. Thus, the response to service-identified problems has not been characterized by the same talents and enthusiasms encountered in the development of a new design.

On the other hand, even when the contractor has responded quickly to the indication of a problem, the customer sometimes fails to approve the corrective action or to have it incorporated into field engines in a timely manner. The problems on both fronts arose from the lack of clear reliability growth objectives for the hardware and the difficulties of evaluating the need for, or value of, specific corrective action for problems.

Two basic approaches have been followed in the past for identifying problems; each has its own merits. The first concentrates the R&M program in the collection of quantitative data and the periodic publishing of this failure data in order to identify existing and potential problems. The second relies more on qualitative judgements formulated during periodic joint conferences between the contractor and the several customer organizations involved.

Both systems have their faults: the first, with its emphasis on numerical expression, tends to minimize or at least discourage a good description and discussion of the mechanisms of failure. And many times, the collection and display of several R&M parameters fail to emphasize the consequences of a single failure mode in each of these parameters. The disadvantage of the second approach is that a tendency exists for individua's to emphasize problems of which they are locally or immediately aware regardless of their actual magnitude or consequences. It has been difficult to determine priority of problems under these circumstances.

Recent product improvement programs appear to have recognized the basic advantages and disadvantages of the two extremes noted above and have developed data reporting systems which have combined the advantages of both. More qualitative descriptions of problems are provided, but the basic numerical expressions are maintained. It would appear that for contemporary engines, these new reporting systems will be used more as working documents than in past programs and will be correspondingly more effective in achieving rapid visibility of problem cause and magnitude, and in providing a more efficient product improvement program. The data reporting systems for the T63 in the U.S. Army and the TF41 in the U.S. Navy are two examples of this improvement trend.

The second major problem area, the development of reliable and maintainable uprated models, has been as serious as the first problem area. Several dramatic instances have occurred in the last decade where significant problems accompanied the introduction of uprated models. Failure modes were experienced that caused accidents and unscheduled removals at rates much greater than those for the basic model.

These problems arose essentially from a lack of adequate verification testing. Confidence that the new model was similar to the existing design led to an overreliance on analysis techniques as opposed to testing. Frequently, the schedule became a dominant restraint to further activities, with the new airframe becoming available prior to the new engine model with the attendant pressures to accelerate the introduction of the engine.

The technology that achieves the required level of R&M in new development engines will be adequate to achieve it in uprated models, if it is applied. What has been lacking is recognition that an uprated model of an existing engine needs the same R&M attention during specification, design, detail, and testing as did the basic model. The concept of numerical objectives and demonstration requirements for uprated models is available today for application to the derivatives of contemporary engines.

The third area, TBO interval establishment, has traditionally been the joint domain of the developmental and production phases. Objectives for TBO intervals have not been clearly established in the basic specifications. Terminology has been inconsistent, and no rigorous means of verification has been suggested. Even when TBO objectives were quantitatively established, no programs were defined for extending the intervals beyond the initial levels after the aircraft/engines were tested and introduced into operational service.

The actual TBO progressions have been the responsibility of various committees representing a wide range of technical and administrative assignments. In some cases, decisions have been made based on samples returned from normal operational aircraft; while in other cases, a specialized accelerated test activity was utilized. In either case, the criteria for detailed component evaluation were ill-defined or inconsistent for different engines or evaluating agencies.

Recent efforts at the Naval Air Integrated Logistics System Command (NAILSC) and the Eustis Directorate, United States Army Air Mobility Research and Development Laboratory (USAAMRDL), are directed at establishing the hardware, criteria, and mathematical procedures for determining appropriate TBO intervals. When developed, these procedures must be incorporated into the basic R&M program and applied throughout the life cycles of the engines.

The following trends are apparent:

- o There is some indication of improvement in procedures. and responsibilities for the identification and correction of service-revealed problems. Data reporting systems and their documentation are more oriented to the rapid detection and correction of problems than in past programs.
- There are current activities being directed at upgrading the logic and mathematical tools required for TBO establishment. Rigorous procedures will soon be available for application to engines now in service.

Environment

This area pertains to all engines and represents the total environment (climatic, mechanical and personnel) to which engines are subjected. In spite of its universality of effect, insufficient resources have been addressed to this area.

In the previous subsystem discussions, the effect of the environment on individual failure modes was noted, and specific remedial actions were defined. It should be recognized, however, that the effect of environment on individual problems is normally minimized; the dialogue usually concentrates on the means of correcting the problem. The impact of environment requires increased attention by customer agencies chartered to improve R&M, but not involved with specific engine model development programs.

It may be presumptuous to suggest that environment could be significantly changed. However, there has been a growing recognition that there is a very real value in better definition of covironment as a prerequisite to defining adequate design criteria.

Climatic environment involves terrain-related topics such as sand types and concentrations as well as atmosphere-related issues such as humidity and salt concentrations. The impact of variations in these elements on engine R&M has previously been discussed for specific failure modes. Specialized studies (such as Reference 22 which quantifies the salt deposits on compressor blades and vanes) aid in understanding specific problem areas. Of even more value are the Confer ences on Environmental Effects on Aircraft and Propulsion Systems sponsored by the Naval Air Propulsion Test Center. These donferences provide a forum where military and commercial interests can publish and discuss the result: of climatic environment analyses and tests.

Activities such as these provide a means by which configurations and materials can be selected for contemporary engines which permit them to achieve reliability objectives.

The mechanical environment consists primarily of the aircraftimposed loads on the engine. Aircraft vibration levels and drive-train torque or alignment fluctuations have contributed to engine failures. This mechanical environment, significantly more severe for helicopters than for fixed-wing aircraft, is probably a major reason for the differences in reliability indicated in Figure 10. Heated discussions of problem responsibilities (engine versus airframe) have done little to provide a solid data bank of helicopter vibration levels for future engine design criteria. Recent effort by the Helicopter Powerplant Committee of the SAE (S-12) to standardize vibration

measurement techniques is a start toward such a data bank. Progress has been made in reducing rotor-induced vibration levels in helicopters of recent designs.

Other physical dimensions of the environment that should be mentioned in this category include fueling equipment and the array of ground support equipment at all levels of maintenance. The impacts of contaminated fuel and maintenance damage have previously been shown to be substantial.

The effect of the physical limitations of fuel nozzles or fueling locations on the contamination problem needs to be explored. Actual fuel and oil contamination levels experienced in the field have not been adequately defined. Recent requirements for aircraft pressure fueling systems should diminish the fuel contamination problem, and design improvements in oil filtration devices will contribute some relief to the oil contamination problem.

The personnel who maintain and operate turbine engines have had an even greater effect on engine R&M. Analyses indicated that 32 percent of the problem was directly attributable to operations and maintenance, with approximately 40 percent operator-induced and 60 percent maintenance-induced. Over 65 percent of this operations and maintenance contribution was experienced in the Improper Maintenance, Operator-Induced and Convenience modes. The inevitability of this people problem requires emphasis for all types of hardware.

It should be clear that military helicopter turbine engines have not experienced the required step function improvement in their ability to operate reliably within the people environment that exists. A clear recognition of the performance characteristics of operating and maintenance personnel will be essential to this upgrading. While undoubtedly more difficult than a definition of the sand environment, any effort to establish some type of baseline of human performance has a potential for large reductions in the R&M problem. Individual skills, maintenance concepts, and pilot workloads are a few of the factors that should be examined. The impact of the volunteer army may provide some relief to the maintenance- and operator-induced problem, although the benefit may be nominal. More gain may be achieved through the application of human factors engineering to the manual and handbook software as well as to the design itself.

The climatic environment is receiving the bulk of industry's attention. Progress is apparent in that sector and will favorably impact contemporary engines. Additional attention needs to be given to the personnel and mechanical aspects of the environment. Progress is evident in vibration reduction.

Materials and Design Technology

This area is intended to represent the development of design concepts and materials technology that is performed independently of specific engine programs. No rigid distinction is implied here, since much research is funded by specific engine programs. The required research encompasses investigations into the properties, characteristics, and applications of new and existing materials or design concepts. There are three basic domains of this research:

- ·o Subsystem- or component-oriented research
- o General engine configuration or sizing studies
- o Engine-related topics such as improved fuels and lubricants

Subsystem-oriented research has received the bulk of the R&D effort with nearly every subsystem being considered. The Detailed Problems of Current Engines section cited studies covering topics ranging from turbine vane materials¹⁰ to high-speed fuel pumps²³ and air bearings.²⁴ Investigations in these new areas are valuable, since they allow the engine design team to choose from an expanding pool of design techniques. When funded and published by Government agencies, they dilute the effects of the rot-invented-here syndrome. Unfortunately, most of this research is primarily directed at reducing size, weight or costs, and secondarily if at all, at improving reliability or maintainability. Of more interest to those concerned with R&M are the studies that address trade study issues, involving the application of existing alternative design approaches or materials. For example, the performance penalties associated with the use of labyrinth seals have been quantified.²⁵ Studies such as these assist in the practical selection of designs with proven reliability or maintainability characteristics.

The additional emphasis that should be applied to studies of this type should not be postponed because of a prevalent attitude that increased R&M demands new materials, design concepts, or significant increases in available technologies. There are many areas that are candidates for these studies; it was noted in the Developmental Design and Testing section that many design features used to configure future engines had to be classified as design options because their inherent R&M characteristics were not fully understood.

Other research has been directed at more general engine design areas such as the feasibility of regeneration or recouperation²⁶ or the applicability of diagnostics and condition monitoring. Additional topics that should be pursued in this category include a formal methodology for engine TBO establishment, realistic examination of the concept of an expendable engine, and optimum engine output speeds based on considerations of the entire drive train. However, this engine research category is not nearly as critical to future R&M as is the previous area of more detailed component research.

The third area of research is in subjects relating to engines but not directly to their design. The most notable examples here are the research programs directed at improved fuels and lubricants. These activities are usually intended to improve performance, with little consideration given to improving R&M. An exception is the current research directed at improved load capacities of lubricants.

Studies directed at describing the R&M problem of turbine engines in general have not been undertaken by the full variety of agencies and interests with active responsibilities in engine development and design. Other than the study reported herein, the authors are aware of only one other comprehensive study of turbine-engine $R \& M.^{27}$ That study, however, described only turbojet engines designed in the 1940's and operated in the 1950's. The study is, however, valuable due to the depth of design discussion in several of the major subsystems.

The many forums, symposiums and conferences that promote the exchange of existing and rewly developed reliability-oriented design technology warrant discussion. These Government and professional-society sponsored meetings provide a necessary technical interchange of information directly applicable to the development of contemporary engines. The Mechanical Failures Prevention Group meetings held three times a year under the sponsorship of the Office of Naval Research and the annual R&M Conference sponsored by the SAE, ASME, and the AIAA are excellent examples.

These categories encompass a vast array of effort in the public and private sectors of engine development. This area has made available considerable technology for application to 1975-82 era engines and will continue this contribution for subsequent developments. This area is second only to Specifications and Requirements in its potential benefit to improved engine R&M.

7.0 NEAR-TERM ENGINE PROJECTION

The previous section outlined the probable changes that will or could be incorporated in 1982 engines. No clear pattern has emerged to define the degree of emphasis that will be placed on R&M in 1982 engines. Some of the changes that were outlined, particularly in the Experience Trend group, had a significant R&M impact, while others, particularly in the Design Options group, had no apparent R&M impact.

The engines that will emerge in 1982 will represent some combination of features that were outlined in the previous sec-The R&M levels that will be achieved depend on the partion. ticular emphasis placed on these characteristics by the customer, and in turn by the manufacturer, during the design and developmental stages. It is possible to define two extremes of options that exist: first, an engine with a full and rigorous R&M emphasis, sufficient to dominate all other considerations in the trade-offs; and second, an engine in which performance receives the predominant emphasis, and R&M features are included only where they do not compromise performance. The configurations and designs of the individual engines intended to meet these two different objectives would be quite different. Since engineering endeavors usually involve a more judicious balance of emphasis during trade-offs, a third configuration will be defined which incorporates the anticipated balance of R&M features in its design. This 1982 normal engine will have a configuration and R&M level that lie between the extremes of full-R&M-oriented and full-performance-oriented engines.

ENGINE MATURITY

Earlier sections of this study presented the effects of product improvement efforts upon the R&M levels that were measured on individual engines at any particular time. It was shown that considerable reliability improvements were observed following the completion of development testing and after inservice introduction (see Figure 9).

In order to make a valid comparison between R&M values measured for current engines and those predicted for 1975-82 era engines, it is necessary to compare them at a common point of maturity. The composite engine developed earlier in the study was assumed to be at the reliability level appropriate for 1 million engine hours. Therefore, the three future engines to be defined will each be considered to have 1 million hours of operation. The importance of this point is twofold. First, all component and engine development testing will have been accomplished; many of the major design oversights, deficiencies, etc., will have been detected and eliminated; and the engine will have been fielded for large-scale operation. Second, the engine will have benefitted from the elimination of major service-revealed difficulties, benefitted from product improvement programs, and essentially, it will be well toward its mature reliability rate.

SPECIFIC CONFIGURATIONS

The three configurations investigated have been designated Full-R&M-Emphasized Engine, Full-Performance-Emphasized Engine and Normal Engine. The detailed engine configurations are outlined in Tables XLIX through LXVIII. These configurations present selections of features from those provided in Section 6. Many of the features contained in the Experience Trends (category) were applied to all three engines, since they provide increased reliability with little or no performance penalty. The features categorized as Technology Trends found their greatest application in the full-performance-emphasized engine. Design options found applications in all three engines.

TABLE XLIX. FUTURE ENGINE FEATURES - BEARINGS			
Pull-R&M-Emphasis	Ful:-Performance-Emphasis	Normal Engine	
o Pinned bearing outer races	o řínned bearing outer races	o Pinned bearing outer races	
o One-piece machinad. cases .	o Che-piece machined causes	o One-piece machined cases	
o Improved thrust load control	e improved thrust load control	o Improved thrust load control	
o Improved lube filtra- tion level			
o Inner race riding cages	o inner race riding cages	o Inner race riding cages	
o Elliptical outer races		o Elliptical outer races	
o Improved analytical models for cage slip	 Improved analytical models for cage slip 	ó Improved analytical models for cage slip	
o Advanced materials	o Advanced materials	o Advanced materials	
	o New bearing configura- tions		
	o Exotic lubricants		
o Impregnation of trace materials	o Impregnation of trace materials	o Impregnation of trace materials	
	o Higher bearing speeds		
o Condition monitoring	o Condition monitoring	o Condition monitoring	
o Increased modulariza- tion		n Increased modulariza- tion	
	o Differential bearings		
	o Integral inner races		
	o Additional bearings		
	o Counterrotating shafts	•	
6 Chrotating shafts		o Corotating shafts	

TABLE L. FUTURE ENGINE PEATURES - SEALS			
Pull-R&M-Emphasis	Full-Performance-Emphasis	Kormal Engine	
	 Oil coking problem will become more significant as soak-back tempera- tures increuse 		
o Contaminant levels will be reduced due to im- provel oil filtration & integral air inlet separator		o Contaminant levels will be reduced due to im- proved oil filtration 6 integral air inlet separator	
o Refinements in laby- rinth seal designs	· · ·	o Refinements in laby- rinth seal designs	
	o Refinements in carbon seal design	Sefinements in carpon seal design	
o Fluid damping of shafts may cause seal diffi- culties over mechanical damping	o Fluid damping of shatta may cause scal diffi- celties over mechanical damping	o Fluid damping of shafts may cause seal diffi- culties over mechanical damping	
	o Tighter seals - less leakage as a means of obtaining more perfor- mance		
c Fewer static seals if air & oil lines integrally routed			
. 6 Mere static seals from increised modulariza- tion		o More static seals from increased modulariza- tion	
 O Corotating shaft seals 		o Corctating shaft seals	
i '	o Additional shaft seals _		
O Greater potential for static seal leaknde with use of certrifugal compressor		o Creater potential for static seal leakage with use of centrifugal compressor	
o Increased use of labyrinth seals		o Increased use of Jabyrinth seals	
	o Continued use of carbon seals		
1		o Reduced number of carbon scals	
o Inprovements in static seel materials, config- urations, & installa- tions	o Improvements is static seal materials, config- urations, & instilla- tions	6 Improvements in static seal materials, config- urations, 4 installa- tions	
o More extensive use of piston ring scale		o More extensive use of piston ring's als	
	. Ligher seal speeds		

TABLE LI. FUTURE ENGINE FLATURES - COMPRESSOR		
Full-R&M-Emphasis	Full-Performance	Normal Engine
o Erosion-resistant blade and vane materials		o Erosion-resistant blade and vane materials
		o Dual actuator - variable stators
	o Higher stage loadings	o Higher stage loadings
	o Higher pressure ratios	o Higher pressure ratios
o Imrroved analytical techniques for resonance	o Improved analytical techniques for resonance	o Improved analytical techniques for resonance
o Improved low-cycle fatigue-prediction techniques	<pre>o Improved low-cycle fatigue-prediction techniques</pre>	o Improved low-cycle fatigue-prediction techniques
o Improved blade/vane coatings for corresion		c Improved blade/vane coatings for corresion
o Increased use of effec- tive air separators	o Increased use of effec- tive air separators	o Increased use of effec- tive air separators
	o Increased complexity cc.pressor control sys- tem for part power considerations	
	<pre>o Composite/fibre/filament wound disc</pre>	
o Higher demand for bleed air requires additional complexity of bleed extraction hardware	 Higher demand for bleed air requires additional complexity of bleed extraction hardware 	o Higher demand for bleed air requires additional complexity of bleed extraction hardware
o Additional complexity for noise attenuation	<pre>o Additional complexity for noise attenuation</pre>	o Additional complexity for noise attenuation
	o Higher aspect ratio blades	
	o Integral casting of blades/disc	

<u></u>		
TABLE LII. FUTURE ENGINE FEATURES - COMBUSTOR		
Full-R&M-Emphasis	Puli-Performance-Emphasis	Normal Engine
o Improved component testing necessary	o Improved component testing necessary	o Improved component testing necessary
	o Improved coating materials	temperatures
o Improved analytical techniques for heat distribution patterns (TVR reduced)	o Improved analytical techniques for heat distribution patterns (TVR reduced)	o Improved analytical techniques for heat distribution patterns (TVR reduced)
	o Double wall liners	
o Cast liners		
o Straight combustor	o Straight combustor	

TABLE LIII. PUTURE ENGINE FEATURES - TURBINES		
Full-R&M-Emphasis	Full-Performance-Emphasis	Normal Engine
 o Use of cast nozzles o Improved materials and coatings to resist sulfidation o Use of slotted inner/ cuter nozzle bands 	 o Use of cast nozzles o Improved materials and coatings to resist sulfidation o Higher TIT's o Possible application of ceramics o New cooling techniques o Variable geometry nozzles o More sophisticated blade/vane design from cooling requirements 	 o Use of cast nozzles o Improved materials and coatings to resist sulfidation o Use of slotted inner/outer nozzle bands o Higher TIT's o New cooling techniques o More sophisticated blade/vane design from cooling requirements
 o Use of directional solidified alloys o Lower sulfur contents in fuel o Improved low-cycle fatigue-prediction techniques 	 o Higher pressure ratios o Use of directional solidified alloys Lower sulfur contents in fuel o Improved low-cycle fatigue-prediction techniques 	 o Use of directional solidified alloys o Lower sulfur contents in fuel o Improved low-cycle fatigue-prediction techniques

TABLE LIV. FUTURE ENGINE FEATURES - CASES		
Pull-R&M-Emphasis	Full-Performance-Emphasis	Normal Engine
o Less emphasis on thin wall casings		o Less emphasis on thin wall casings
o Improved corresion protection		o Improved corrosion protection
o Bosses & fittings integrally cast		o Bosses & fittings integrally cast
o Magnesium minimized as structural support		o Magnesium minimized as structural support
o Increaced modulariza- tion		o Increased modulariza- tion
	o Increased case temper- atures	
o Additional bosses/ fittings for both internal and external diagnostics	o Additional bosses/ fittings for both internal and external diagnostics	o Additional bosses/ fittings for both internal and external diagnostics
<pre>o Additional bosses/ fittings for extra bleed control</pre>	o Additional bosses/ fittings for extra bleed control	o Additional bosses/ fittings for extra bleed control
o Noise attenuation requirements may com- plicate cases	o Noise attenuation requirements may com- plicate cases	o Noise attenuation requirements may com- plicate cases

TABLE LV. FUTURE ENGINE FEATURES - LUBRICATION		
Full-R&M-Emphasis	Full-Performince-Emphasis	Normal Engine
o Use of labyrinth seals will necessitate more complex air/oil separation		
o No guick disconnects	o No quick disconnects .	o No quick disconnects
o Increased system testing		o Increased system testing
o More attention to scavenge capabilities		o More attention to scavenge capabilities
o Additional requirements for filtration		o Additional requirements for filtration
	o Additional cooling requirements	
ang sa	o Potencial soak-back temperature problem from increased TIT	

TABLE LVI. FUTURE ENGINE FEATURES - FUEL		
Full-R&M-Emphasis	Full-Performance-Emphasis	Normal Engine
o Additional filtration required	o Additional filtration required	o Additional filtration required
<pre>o increased accessibility to fuel control</pre>	o Increased accessibility to fuel control	o Increased accessibility to fuel control
<pre>o Positive lubrication of fuel pump/control splines</pre>		
	<pre>o More complex fuel con- trol units incorporat- ing automatic func- tions, bleed control, & diagnostic functions</pre>	<pre>o More complex fuel con- trol units incorporat- ing automatic func- tions, bleed control, & diagnostic functions</pre>
. ·	o Additional control functions for variable turbine geometry	
	o increasing use of power management systems	o Increasing use of power management systems
	o Increasing use of elec- tronics and fluidics	
o Reduction of impurities in turbine fuels (of- fecting hot section components)	<pre>o Reduction of impurities in turbine fuels (af- fecting hot section components)</pre>	o Reduction of impurities in turbine fuels (
o Prwer margin indicator	o Power margin indicator	o Power margin indicator

Full-R6M-Emphasis	Full-Performance-Emphasis	Normal Engine
 More rugged construction of external lines and fittings More complex air systers for compressor bleed (partial power performance & aircraft system power) 	o More complex air sys- tems for compressor bleed	o More complex air sys- toms for compressor bleed
> More extensive anti- icing system for use of particle separate.s	<pre>o More extensive anti- loing systems for use on particle separators</pre>	O Mere extensive anti- icing systems for use on particle geparator:

	TABLE LVIII. FUTURE ENGINE FEATURES - ELECTRICAL		
	Full-R&M-Emphasis	Full-Performance-Emphasis	Normal Engine
a	More rugged mounting of electrical lines and components		
0	Additional complexity due to diagnostics and power management	o Additional complexity due to diagnostics and power management	o Additional complexity due to diagnostics and power management
		o Higher ambient tempera- tures from higher engine temperatures (>250°F)	

TABLE LIX. FUTURE ENGINE FEATURES - TORQUEMETER		
Full-R&M-Emphasis	Full-Performance-Emphasis	Normal Engine
o Purely mechanical sys-	o Purely mechanical sys-	o "urely mechanical sys-
tems are unlikely to	tems are unlikely to	tems are unlikely to
be used	be used	be used
o Small high speed tur-	o Small high speed tur-	o Small high speed tur-
bines will continue to	bines will continue to	bines will continue to
incorporate hydro-	incorporate hydro-	incorporate hydro-
mechanical systems	mechanical systems	mechanical systems
o Engines will have	o Engines will have	o Engines will have
integral torquemeters	integral torquemeters	integral torquemeters
o Self checking of torque	o Self checking of torque	o Self checking of torque
system will be required	system will be required	system will be required

TABLE LX. FUTURE ENGINE FEATUR :S - ACCESSORIES		
Pull-R&M-Emphasis	Full-Performance-Emphasis	Normal Engine
 o More individual drives instead of series types o Additional components (particle separator blowers, etc.) 	 More individual drives instead of series types Additional components (particle separator blowers, etc.) Higher ambient tempera- tures 	 More individual drives instead of series types Additional components (particle separator blowers, etc.)

TABLE LXI. FUTURE ENGINE FEATURES - POWER-TRAIN REDUCTION		
Full-R&M-Emphasis	Full-Performance-Emphasis	Normal Engine
 Advanced gear and bearing materials Integral separator may force reduction gearing to be offset 	 Advanced gear and bearing materials Integral separator may force reduction gearing to be offset 	o Advanced gear and bearing materials o Integral separator may force reduction gearing to be offset

TABLE LXII. FUTURE ENGINE FEATURES - FOD		
Full-R&M-Emphasis	Full-Performance-Emphasis	Normal Engine
 o Inertial separators o Screens installed o Optimized mesh size o Improved screen attaching hardware o FOD-resistant com- pressor (max) 	o Inertial separators o Screens installed o Optimized mesh size o Improved screen attaching hardware	 o Inertial separators o Screens installed o Optimized mesh size o Improved screen attaching hardware o FOD-resistant com- pressor (max)

TABLE LXIII. FUTURE ENGINE FEATURES - EROSION		
Full-R&M-Emphasis	Full-Performance-Emphasis	Normal Engine
c Inertial separators	o Inertial separators	o Inertial separators
o Increased separator efficiency	<pre>_ Increased separator efficiency</pre>	o Increased separator efficiency
c Erosion resistant compressor		o Erosion-resistant compressor
TABLE LXIV.	FUTURE ENGINE FEATURES - E	NVIRONMENTAL
---------------------------------	--	---------------------------------
Full-R&M-Emphasis	Full-Performance-Emphasis	Normal Engine
o Improved lube filtra-		o Improved lube filtra- tion
o Improved fuel filtra- tion	Improved fuel filtra- tion	o Improved fuel filtra- tion
o Less use of magnesium	o More use of magnesium	
	o Additional complexity of fuel controls with potential for contami- nation	

TABLE LXV. FUTURE ENGINE FEATURES - OPERATOR INDUCED								
Full-R&M-Emphasis	ll-R&M-Emphasis Full-Performance-Emphasis							
o Improved condition monitoring o Multiengine power matching	 Improved condition monitoring Multiengine power matching Automatic power management Emergency power capability Higher operating temperatures 	o Improved condition monitoring o Multiengine power matching						

TABLE LXVI. FUTURE ENGINE FEATURES - IMPROPER MAINTE ANCE								
Full-R&M-Emphasis	Full-Performance-Emphasis	Normal Engine						
o Improved engine diagnostics	o Improved engine diagnostics	o Improved engine diagnostics						
o Clearer maintenance manuals	o Clearer maintenance manuals	o Clearer maintenance manuals						
o Improved studs & bolts								
o Integral wash manifolds								
o Reduction of blind installations								
o Murphy-proof designs	• • • • •							
o Optimum screen/filter locations								
o Maintenance d. Moility tests								

	TABLE LXVII. FUTURE ENGINE FEATURES - (AIRFRAME RELATED								
	Full-R&M-Emphasis	Fuli-Performance-Emphasis	Normal Engine						
ບ ເ ເ	E.gine/airframe interface agreement Improved accessibility Rigorous maintenance analysis	o Epgine/airframe interface agreements	o Engine/airframe interface agreements o Improved accessibility						
с 	Engine testing with acft/vibration levels		 						

TABLE LXVIII. FUTURE ENGINE FEATURES - CONVENIENCE								
Full-RoM-Exphasis	Full-Performance-Emphasis	Normal Engine						
o Improved logisties mant	o Improved logistics mant	o Improved logistics mgmt						
G Benefits from improved reliability								
o Introved Recessibility	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	·						

QUANTIFICATION OF R&M LEVELS IN NEAR-TERM (1975-82 ERA) ENGINES

The previous tables defined the specific features expected in 1975-82 era engines. This section quantifies the reliability of the features at the subsystem and failure mode levels. Two separate quantifications are developed, namely index number and UER rate. These are provided in Table LXIX at the subsystem level and in Table LXX at the failure mode level.

The reliabilities listed represent the extremes of an engine with a rigorous emphasis on R&M and one with a full emphasis on performance. The decision to pursue R&M versus performance as the prime objective will have been made prior to the detailed design phase. The assumption has been made in this study that both the full-reliability-emphasized and fullperformance-emphasized engines will have received similar attention to R&M during development testing and operational use. Thus, the shapes of the maturity curves are considered to be similar to those experienced in the past. The predictions represent an RVN (combat, climate, etc.,) type environment.

TABLE LXIX. FUTURE ENGINES SUMMARY MATRIX - SUBSYSTEMS									
			1		FUTURE F	NGINES			
SUBSYSTEM	COMP ENG	OSITE INE	PELIAB MAINTAI EMPHA	ILITY/ NABILITY SIZED	PERFOR WEI EMPHA	MANCE/ GHT SIZED	NORMAL GROWTH		
	INDEX VALUE	UER	INDEX VALUE	UER	INDEX VALUE	UER	INDEX VALUE	UER	
BEARINGS	3,80	0.107	2.65	0.057	4.68	0.127	2.80	0.062	
SEALS	.346	0.205	0.26	0.020	5.25	0.303	2.41	0.144	
COMPRESSOR	4.63	0.072	3.47	0.051	4.68	0.067	3.76	0.057	
COMBUSTION	1.14	0.040	0.94	0.033	1.02	0.035	0.98	0.034	
TURBINE	2.86	0.058	2.24	C.047	3.03	0.082	2.24	0.047	
CASES	1.27	0.054	0.83	0.039	1.42	0.063	0.91	0.041	
LUBRICATION	1.28	0.034	1.03	0.028	1.21	0.028	0.98	0.026	
FUEL	3.45	. 0.085	2.73	0.070	3.37	0.084	3.12	0.078	
AIR	0.55	0.010	0.58	0.011	0.61	0.011	0.61	0.011	
ACCESSORY	0.91	0.025	1.00	0.028	1.04	0.029	1.00	0.028	
TURQUEMETEP	1.27	0.048	0.43	0.016	0.43	0.016	0.43	0.016	
ELECTRICAL	0.73	0.014	0.71	0.013	0.77	0.015	0.76	0.014	
EXHAUST	0.55	0.004	0.28	0.002	6.28	0.002	0.28	0.002	
POWER+TRAIN REDUCTION	0.72	0.013	0.72	0.013	0.72	0.113	0.72	0.013	
INLET AIR SEPARATION		140 	0.50	0.013	0.50	0 013	0.50	0.013	
TOTAL - ENGINE CAUSED	26.62	0.769	18.37	0.441	29.01	0.887	21.50	0.586	
FOREIGN OBJECT DAMAGE	6.71	0.388	2.59	0.150	5.02	0.290	3.12	0,180	
EROSION	2.90	0.140	0.29	0.020	2.90	0.200	1.16	0.080	
ETAL FORMERTAL	1.09	0.059	0.87	0.047	1.16	0.063	0.89	0.048	
OPERATOP INDUCED	2.54	0.122	2.54	0.122	2.54	0.122	2.54	0.122	
IMPROPER MAINTENANCE	5.09	0.305	2.50	0.150	5.85	0.350	3.85	0.230	
AIPERAME RELATED	2,36	0.148	1.60	9.100	2.40	0.150	1.92	0.120	
CONVERTENCL	5.46	0.495	0.77	9.070	2.18	0.200	1.10	<u>0.100</u>	
TOTAL - NON ENGINE CAUGED	26.15	1.657	11:16	0.659	22.05	1.345	14.58	0.860	
DIRNOWI	7.26	0.356	1.23	0.060	5.90	0.290	2.65	0.130	
TOTAL - ALL CAUSES	60.03	2.782	30.76	1.160	56.96	2.522	38.73	1,596	

		Surres Sheabes			1972-02 Kra Roginau				T		
		Comp	GELLE GLISE		Mainte Reph	nability asized		naight Raight	i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i	and a second	
	Longer	. Nurber	Gase:	nadulad Svals	Index Number	Unscheduled Pemovale	Indes Number	Unechadulad Humovals	1ndes Mather	Inschudulier Reservals	
Subayatem Failure Mode	Value	Percent	Pate	Persant	Value	Rate	Value	Reta	Value	Nator	
Pearinan Spallina - Clamatcal (Nin)			3.306		- 1 3-	2.051	- 1:55-	8.127	2.00		
Spailing - Nonclassica. Note Botatics Classicement		49	9,944 5,034	#1 4.9		0.031	2.44	0.350 0.014	1.76 Q_UT	0.41)	
Super news crassing S clear testorne Classic actionate	10	e :			4,35	0.012 5.146 9.12	0.48	0.621 5.067	0.12	0.044 0.047 0.047	
	**				1.26		5.25	5.303	2.41	344	
Largrader Sear Leanage Largender Sonre	1.18		0.083 9.004			0.011	51.09 0157	0.298 0.004	2.22	3.328 0.368	
aleverraugende Aleverraugende	9.08 9.01	í	0.902	•	0.01	0.590 0.502	9,04	5.9 97 5.902	9.09 9.03	0.010 0.063	
Value Fail res - Erosiun	1.11					0.05) 0.408	4.68	0.022	3.76	3.61	
Dirolalim Bilde uzen Fatigue Malâuze	a. 40	12	5, 996	y	1.48	0.094	2.42	3.005	2.88	6.444	
Carculer Trackada Cigoresula unang Hear	3.23	1	1.00£ ♦0010	50 10	1.95	9.622 6.69 4	3.11 5.15	9.322 0.844	0.31 C 05	9-621 6-040	
Ale ellerente Ale ellerente Ale ellerente	0.74 0.74	15	4,596 4,596	,	0.04	0.000	0.78	9.004	3.78	0.067	
1 14.455 - 1 21.45 - 54.4513 #4551 4	111				3.94	0.1.1.1 0.106	1.14	1.015	0.98 0	3.3.4	
Support Structure Cracking Noustro ina Vitting	0.14 6.58	17	حرب رو د فد ب	5 1 . 5 2	. 46	0.005 5.0 h	9.17	9.865 3.916	0.1* 0.4•	9.000 3.716	
urginu vi mtal Mudu u gommar Gradkana	3.7	13	i.∿06	цó ;	3.17	6.006	9.17	0.946	9.17	5.366	
Male 1924 apressal	9.01			: - ر_ محمد محمد م			0.91	-	8.41		
Fritte and Sand Cracking Nutsia Sultidation Surning						0.547	3.48	0.018	9.24	0.337	
Support Structure and Fitrings usade and enset Tracks	4.34	19 41	0.02* 1.093		0.44	0.025 0.01	1.03	0.052	0.49	0.025	
rate end couplinge Non-rebiernoù	1994) 1997 - 1	3	0,013 0,49#	8 1+	0.24 9.15	0.003 9.00#	9.4	3.683 9.008	0-21 0-45	0.001 0.004	
2 54' 8						3.019	4.14	2.963			
in industri Previturas (racke) no industri Previturas (racke)	5.45 9.45	5				9 9 6	0.45	0.017.	7	ternation Ternation Ternation	
Murchulaner 15						6.404	5.39	9.904	5.08	3. 386	
1 2 3 4 1 8 1 4 1 4 1 4 1 4 1 4 1 4 1 4 1 4 1					••• • ••••	·····			3.39		
n utralia. Unitaria detto. Tura de atoto estatura		÷.						1,3, 4 2,907	الميان. الأسارة	1 - 1 4 - 1 1 - 2 - 2	
, sterning og verbanden. Mille Hund holds manderater og som	2	.*				· · · · · ·			92.4		
	÷ • -		an an tara								
1793 年,1916年1944年,1949年) 1919 - 1914年4月,1949年1月1日年末年1943年4月	6 /4 4 4			•			41,275 21,131	. 5 2 2 1, 34		0.00	
♥, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,				•	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	21993 	6 	0.005	2		
A STATE OF A BUTCENAU					•		i-			- 200	
one se 1 a e su - a trian varias as a 1 trians atentis a seateris	1.1	۵.,	2.5	¢1	1	V. 13	a.,¥	1.201	4.19	1 L 19 8 3	
A > \6 g,	. 11				- 19P	0.748	1.94	5.029	1.39	0	
1 [] Hawler			£ N			36	9.4	1.016		9.0.0	
HILLSPERG YELLER W-JUNHG -JERN-	Q	**	1 		6.36 0.07	0.71€ n 902 -	0.10).0,4 ∴912≄	94.9 4 94.47	C. 3.4 1.092	
1						مم الم					
er, Maringement synthesis Hittig and Thermonic space	94 9 37 2	<u>(</u> †		4	5.26	9. 9. 9. 9	3.29	14.19.1 4 5.1.19 6	3	9.001 2.095	
and a second s المراجع المراجع	د محمد می ۲۰	-	مان میں داری۔ ۲۰۰۰ 4			a,	9.28	4.504	4.24	and and a second se Second second	
HTT - STARE HE LITES T					. : 2	n an caraona 1973	1.34	111	7.72	n. 61 y	
	-	-			<u> </u>		1.11		3.35	\$19.8	
1								14			
				·	ent.		1.52	1 2.9	i		
	4.4	·····				n in e se Nat	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		1. 20	بر ب	
in a constant of the second		-			- 47	2. `4 `			3. 8 %	Ŭ	
event a land ag						n name a serie Name al series Name al series	6.14		2.54	¢;	
a second s	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	-	,			area a seren a	[]] [] [] []			2.2.4	
الم		·	******						and the second se	and a state of the second s	
1 - 2 - 2 - 4 - 2 - 4 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2		· · · · · ·	1-			ь. 	. 4+		* .		
<pre>//www.seg.Max.ex.go.go.com///////////////////////////////////</pre>		· · · ·	4,			5	 	5 2 ² 5 2 ⁴ 5	•		
tang ng Marina ang Panganan Managan Managan Managan Mana		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	4			4. 	4 - 	 4 4 	• 19 • 19 • 4.5#	- зай 5 зба 1 екс	

166

Best Available Copy

1975-82 ERA ENGINE SUMMARY

Examination of the summary matrix (Table LXX) for the 1975-82 era engines indicates that a factor of two improvement in engine reliability can be achieved over that measured for current engines, provided that the user is prepared to pay the weight and performance price for this benefit. The means to achieve this reliability improvement are available now and require no quantum jumps in technology. Further examination of Table LXX reveals that the reliability of engines with full performance emphasis will not be significantly different from today's engines. This represents a significant increase in life-cycle costs above that of the full-R&M-emphasis engine.

The normal engine is shown to achieve a level of reliability that represents a 30 percent increase over today's engines, but which still leaves considerable room for improvement. The normal engine configured and quantified in this study cannot represent a hard and fast configuration. In this study, it is structured by a median consideration of R&M, performance, cost, weight, volume, schedule and other dictates of engine design. This engine's reliability level is fully variable between the two extremes, and only with very careful attention to reliability details will it tend toward the full R&M emphasized engine.

This section has shown how major R&M benefits can be achieved in near-term 1975-82 era engines through the incorporation of certain design features or approaches reflecting a program emphasis on R&M. Significant differences were indicated between the R&M-emphasized engine and the full-performance engine as indicated on Table LXIX and summarized below in Table LXXI.

TABLE LXXI. SUMMARY OF FUTURE ENGINES									
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	U	ER Rat	e Expr	essed	in Rem	ovals/	1000 H	r	
	R&M Emphasized UER		Full Performance UER		Normal UER		Composite UER		
	Index	Rate	Index	Rate	Index	Rate	Index	Rate	
Engine Caused	18.37	.441	29.01	.887	21.50	.586	26.62	.769	
Non Engine Caused	11.16	.659	22.05	1.345	14.58	. 860	26.15	1.657	
Unknown	1.23	.060	5.90	.290	2.65	.130	7.26	.356	
Total	30.76	1.160	56.96	2.522	38.73	1.596	60.03	2.782	

The reader is cautioned, however, that these predictions rest on the assumption that all engines, including the fullperformance engines, will have benefitted from the inclusion of certain R&M features which should be available for these engines. Incorporation of these features, however, is not inevitable, and conscious effort will be required to insure their inclusion.

The full-R&M-emphasized engine, and to a lesser degree the normal engine, require the inclusion of features which are in general of greater reliability significance than those features applied to the full-performance-emphasized engine. The 20 most significant changes listed in order of priority by index number are shown in Table LXXII.

The cumulative effect of incorporation of these 20 remedial actions represents a 57 percent improvement in reliability from the current composite engine and is 98 percent of the total reduction from the composite engine to the R&M-emphasized engine. The individual effects of some remedial actions on the three configurations of future engines are different, principally because the configurations differ from each other. The probable applicability of each remedial action to a particular configuration of future engine has also been indicated on Table LXXI.

The conclusions that may be drawn from Table LXXII vary widely as a function of the reader's past knowledge of turbine engine R&M and preconceived ideas about where problems lie. The most disturbing observation is that many of the remedial actions which provide large reductions are addressed to non-enginecaused failure modes/subsystems, and are intimately related to the external environment. FOD, erosion, fuel and oil contamination, and logistics and management are problems that require significantly different approaches from those applied against classical internal failure modes. The acknowledged difficulty in initiating and implementing corrective action in these areas was fully accounted for in estimating benefits. Nevertheless, these conservative estimates produce numerical rate improvements which are very high and indicate that improvements in these non-engine-caused subsystems must be undertaken through a combination of customer and supplier actions.

The high ranking of bearing and seal remedial actions may also be surprising to some. Many in the engine design, management, and procurement communities tend to minimize the bearing and seal problem and correspondingly downplay the value of improvements in these subsystems. The significant benefits to be gained through remedial actions in these areas indicated in Table LXXII should provide better perspective of the cost effectiveness of improved bearing and seal reliability.

A third observation involves the rapid decrease in numerical

		Ri Bene	M fit	Incorporation in 1975-02 Era Engines				
ан. Тар	Remedial Action	Index Number	UER Rate**	Full R&M	Full Performance	Normal		
1	Use of Labyrinth Seals	3.19	0.183			*		
2	Poreign Object Damage Resistant Compressor	2.42	0.138			*		
3	Use of High Efficiency Particle Separators in Lieu of Filters	1.74	0.080		1			
	Improved Foreign Object Screen Arrangements	1.70	0.100		es est	ý –		
5	Erosion/Corrosion Resistant Compressor	1.61	0.060			• •		
6	Improved Maintenance Durability	0-53	0.655	÷ .				
7	Positive Retention Bearing Outer Races	0.85	0.029		F	×.		
8	Elimination of High-Speed Mechanical Tor unmeters	0.84	0.0:2			4		
9	Improved Engine and Component Accessibility	0.76	0.048			*		
10	Improved Fuel Filtration	0.53	0.017	1 8 20		`		
11	Improved Whalytical Techniques for Blade/Disc Resonance Predictions	0.52	0.00:	· ·	ď			
12	Integral Bosses on Casings	0.34	0.012		· •	•		
13	Use of Elliptical Face Roller Bearings	0.30	0.007	1	•			
14	Elimination of Thin Wall Casings	0.28	0.012	y y'	•			
15	Improved Fuel Control Accessibility	0.26	0.006	¥	4	4		
16	Improved Thrust Load Control on Main-Shaft Bearings	0.22	0.006	•	*	•		
17	Improved Bogistics Management	(Full P 1.80	erf Ben) 0.170	*	•	*		
18	Use of Cast Turbine Inlet Nozzles	0.15	0.005			¥.		
19	Use of Slotted Inner/Outer Nozzie Bands	0.14	0.004	•	. ×	÷		
26	Improved Lubridant Filtration	0.12	0.004			×		

benefit proceeding down the list of remedial actions. After the first 11 remedial actions, there is only 1/10 of the bene-fit that the first item provided. The first 5 remedial actions alone contribute approximately 50 to 60 percent of the total difference between the composite engine and the R&M-emphasized engine. This suggests that future activity in improving engine

reliability can be focused on a few problem areas without fear that significant problems would be overlooked.

In comparing Table LXX to the basic problem summary matrix (Table XI), a question may arise regarding improvement in the unknown, maintenance caused, and convenience categories. These rank high in both index number and UER. Yet, only one remedial action is specifically directed at them. This is discussed below.

INDIRECT EFFECT OF R&M IMPROVEMENTS

It has been shown previously that a relationship exists between total engine removal rates and the associated convenience, maintenance-caused and unknown removal rates (see Figures 62, 64, and 65). This means, in effect, that any time specific R&M improvements are made in the various subsystems, an indirect benefit will be realized in the three subsystems noted above.

The relationship is definitive enough so that an estimate of its magnitude can be made for each remedial action for the two parameters, index number and UER rate. The indirect benefits are shown in Table LXXIII expressed as an additive percentage.

TABLE LXXIII. INDIF	ECT BENEFITS
Parameter	Indirect Percentage Additive
Index Number	64
Unscheduled Engine Removals	82

Therefore, the actual anticipated benefit of any of the remedial actions shown on Table LXXII will be nearly twice the values shown when considering the indirect benefit. It should be noted that the total engine rates on Tables LXIX, LXX, and LXXI already include this indirect benefit, since the subsystems of unknown, convenience, and improper maintenance are included in the total.

8.0 LONG-TERM FUTURE-ENGINE DESIGN AND PROGRAM REQUIREMENTS

Improvement of R&M beyond that indicated for the near-term engines will require considerable effort. Program management, design skills, and support programs must be upgraded. This section identifies specific areas of potential improvement. Two discussions are presented. Specific failure modes remaining in the 1975-82-era full-R&M-emphasized engine are identified, and analyses and research that must be directed toward their reduction or elimination are discussed. The accompanying program-type activities that must be applied to the same 1975-82-era engine to improve R&M are also presented.

DESIGN CONSIDERATIONS

The significantly different remaining rates for the R&Memphasized engine and the performance-emphasized engine primarily reflect design priorities and failure to incorporate certain R&M design features in the full-performance engine. It is appropriate to utilize the residual rates in the R&Memphasized engine as the basis for identifying priorities for future research. There is no doubt, however, that some available R&M features may not be incorporated into future engines because their full impacts in weight, cost, or performance are not fully understood. In these cases, it is appropriate that on-going studies be directed at the guantification of weight and performance penalties so that these features can be incorporated when they match the objectives of a specific set of requirements.

The residual rates at the subsystem and failure mode level for the R&M-emphasized engine were given in Table LXX. The highest 10 problems in terms of index number have been extracted and are presented in Table LXXIV. For convenience, the associated UER rate for each mode is also shown. The following discussion addresses these remaining problem areas.

	TABLE LXXIV. REMAINING PROBLE FULL-R&M-EMPHAS	EMS OF THE IZED ENGINE	
Priority	· Remaining Problem	Problem Maga Index Number	itude UER
1	Foreign Object Damage	2 59	0.150
2	Operator Induced	2.54	0.122
Ĩ	Improper Maintenance	2.50	0.150
4	Compressor Blade/Disc Fatigue Failures	1.88	0.004
5	Fuel Control Units	1.81	0.040
6	Bearings - Nonclassical Spalling	1.76	0.031
7	Airframe Related	1.60	0.100
8	Turbine Blade/Wheel Cracks	1.06	0.001
9	Accessory	1.00	0.028
10	Environmental	0.87	0.047

Foreign Object Damage (FOD)

The magnitude of the FOD problem remaining reflects the industry's uncertainty of the sources and types of foreign objects. Without this knowledge, it will be difficult to justify additional remedial actions. The remedial actions listed in Table LXXII already include screens in addition to particle separators, improved detailed designs for mounting the screens, and more rugged compressor configurations. The residual rate may only represent FOD from operation with the screens removed or bypass doors open; tools or debris left in the engine intake during maintenance; or enemy gunfire not properly identified as being due to combat. Under these conditions, further action may not be cost-effective or warranted.

It remains to be confirmed, however, that these will be the only remaining sources of FOD. A more comprehensive definition of FOD sources is required from current aircraft equipped with varieties of screens and separators, operating in various locations, and performing various missions. This could be accomplished through an examination of engines during overhaul/ repair or perhaps by the collection of debris scavenged from inertial-type separators. The data-collection program previously conducted by the Naval Air Technical Services Facility¹⁴ should be reinstituted.

It is assumed that present attention to the FOD problem will determine answer, to such issues as optimum mesh size, detailed mounting and fastening techniques, and effective anti-icing systems. The recommendation to define the erosion resistance characteristics of axial versus centrifugal compressors also applies for FOD resistance.

It may be that the residual rate of 0.15 removals per 1000 engine hours must be accepted for helicopter applications. A generic rate of approximately 0.07 has been observed for fixedwing aircraft. It may be reasonable to expect a factor of 2.0 or higher for helicopters, based on the relative frequencies of landings.

Operator Induced Problems

This area is deliberate or unintentional engine abuse or uncertainity as to the engine's condition. Since this may be the indirect result of basic reliability problems, some benefit may occur as those problems are corrected. Removals due to a suspected low power condition that is later unconfirmed may decrease if the erosion characteristics of engines are improved.

Perhaps the only clearly identifiable improvement is the development of a reliable device to measure the power available

from an engine. Although some development effort is currently being applied to such a device, it was not considered sufficiently advanced for application in the 1975-82 generation of engine installations. This research should be accelerated, since a significant portion of the removals in this subsystem were attributable to suspected low power.

A more general remedial action is the thorough exploration of starting and shutdown procedures and responses during the development phase. Early testing in this area should be expanded, particularly in light of the advent of the threeengined helicopters with their attendant power management complexity. The application of human factors engineering would be productive in establishing analysis and testing criteria.

A concluding comment that applies to many of the other nonengine-caused removal categories is that more problem definition should be required in R&M reporting programs on this subsystem. Further reduction of this rate requires a more detailed understanding of the precise mechanisms, personnel intentions, and contributing circumstances involved with operator-induced problems.

Impropor Maintenance

The magnitude of the improper maintenance problem was shown to be primarily a function of the basic reliability of the engine (Figure 62) and largely independent of the particular military service. Examination of the figure reveals no obvious differences in the damageability of various engines. The specific sources of improper maintenance were reviewed in Section 5 with the conclusion that no significant single characteristic or area of engine design could be isolated as being particularly sensitive to maintenance damage. It was also shown that depot-originated maintenance errors were a small percentage of the total, and therefore a shift in overhaul/repair to the admittedly higher quality contractor facilities could not provide a significant improvement in the rates.

To further reduce the magnitude of this problem requires aggressive action in two areas. First, the specific instances of improper maintenance should be researched and published at a greater level of detail than provided in this report. A study of this type could profitably extend into other aircraft systems and still provide benefit to engine design. Analysis of this history would provide the general trends or patterns as well as specific design details which should be avoided in future engine designs.

The second area involves the skills, procedures, and tools utilized during actual engine maintenance. The dramatic difference between the military and commercial trends (Figure 62) suggests that improvements in the military maintenance environment are necessary. The question of whether the military maintenance environment can approach the commercial environment is an issue requiring in-depth analysis. Maintenance concepts, skill/task allocations, and facilities should all be examined.

Compressor Blade/Disc Fatigue

The magnitude of this problem in the 1975-82 engine reflects our inability to adequately understand the precise state of the art of fatigue analysis methods employed throughout the industry. The magnitude of this problem in past and current engines has certainly led to significant improvements in analysis techniques and application within the individual engine companies. Greater attention to potential resonance situations, emphasis on low-cycle fatigue, and improved rareness, if not control, of production variabilities of machied and cast components will reduce this problem.

Since much of this technology is both complex and proprietary, we are reluctant to recommend any general cataloguing of analysis methods. From the customer's standpoint, the most effective action is the imposition of low-cycle fatigue-life requirements during the specification stage of engine development. Since the frequency of failure of this mode is low, demonstration tests are impractical. Existing specifications adequately require blade containment, although disc containment appears to impose a weight penalty which is unwarranted on the basis of the low probabilities of occurrence.

The increasing use of titanium for compressor design has caused a great deal of attention to be directed to its properties. It offers significant weight savings at the expense of erosion resistance. Stress corrosion and fretting are two failure mechanisms which have received particular emphasis. It is believed that this technology is progressing at an adequate pace and no additional emphasis need be applied.

The potential use of composites, however, is of concern. Filament designs that would afford slower crack-progression rates are being considered for advanced designs. The production variability of these composites is of concern. The strength distribution of mass-produced units should be thoroughly explored before incorporation into production engines.

Fuel-Control Units

The look of quantification of the various fuel-control problem areas was noted previously. Future R&M trends were calculated based on external changes such as fuel and air filtration improvements and a few internal improvements such as positive

lubrication of driving splines. Beyond these, no identifiable changes were apparent. The additional complexity of future fuel controls and the potential for problems causing accidents, as well as frequent component and engine removals, demand that this area be subject to intensive examination.

A recently released contract from the Eustis Directorate of USAAMRDL to examine the current and future R&M characteristics of fuel controls should provide a baseline for identifying future remedial actions.

Nonclassical Bearing Spalling

Since few specific remedial actions were identified for this failure mode, the residual failure rate is quite high. This lack of corrective action stems from the great variety of detailed causes and failure mechanisms. Experience retention is difficult in this area, since the individual bearing installation details that cause the problems vary greatly. These failures are unpredictable by current classical bearing analysis methods.

Failure rate reductions, therefore, require compilation of the details of failure for as many engine bearing installations as possible. Analysis of these data by skilled bearing designers may reveal patterns that have not been identified up to now.

The emergence of the air bearing concept for gas turbine engines is a promising development. Analysis, fabrication, and testing should continue in this area. A word of caution is appropriate: Design glitches that cause nonclassicalspalling problems in rolling-element bearings could also degrade air bearing reliability. Various mounting and installation approaches should be explored, and extensive tests should be conducted over a wide range of engine sizes and configurations to prevent this.

Airframe-Related Problems

It has been assumed that future engines will have generally good accessibility. Therefore, the relatively large remaining rate results more from the airframe and the environment causing suspected or actual engine damage, rather than from removals of the engine to perform maintenance on airframe components. Accordingly, the most productive future remedial action is the strengthening of the engine/airframe manufacturer interface agreements which have recently been developed on engine/airframe programs. These agreements, although quite familiar on commercial programs, are still somewhat new to military systems and will require some experience before maximum benefit can be expected.

Cne specific area of these agreements that will require further definition is particularly pertinent to helicopter installations. This is the effect of aircraft vibration on engine reliability. Specification of maximum aircraft vibration levels prior to airframe development will in turn require a level of predictive capability that has yet to be demonstrated. Research into the state of the art would be useful.

These activities, coupled with anticipated improved reliability of airframe components, should allow further reduction of this problem.

Turbine Blade/Disc Fatigue Failures

The magnitude of this problem in the 1975-82 engine is the same as in current engines because specific remedial actions could not be quantified, although some improvements in method-ology and application are recognized.

The additional complexity of turbine mechanical design due to thermal effects has resulted in a corresponding effort to improve the prediction and control techniques for thermal and fatigue life of turbine components. The success of these efforts is evidenced by the continued escalation in turbine inlet temperatures, more complex blade cooling system, and more weight-efficient discs with no observable decrease in reliability. Literature is extensive on these efforts, although the detailed effect on reliability of this rapidly evolving technology is not well understood. Some of the materials, cooling, and analysis improvements in turbine design technology are summarized in Reference 12. More detailed information on specific areas such as transpiration-cooled blaces is provided in Reference 28.

The sources of turbine blade/disc failures in past engines have not been directly attributable to fatigue in the purest sense. The sources, as described in Detailed Problems of Current Engines (Section 4), were such factors as blade-todisc fretting or a decay in vibration damping characteristics due to wear. Since these factors are not routinely addressed as an element of the classical fatigue calculations, the previously suggested improvement in analysis capability and materials may not directly reduce the magnitude of this problem. If anything, they may allow further refinement of turbine weight, size and performance to the detriment of safety margins heretofore designed into turbines through the natural conservatism that accompanies inadequate technology.

Based on this discussion, it is recommended that a state-ofthe-art review of the analysis methods be undertaken in ccnjunction with an analysis of past turbine blade and disc failures. Since this technology, like the compressor blade/disc fatigue technology, is extremely complex and highly proprietary, this recommendation may not be practical. Thus, a close review of this area by the customer during the development stages of specific engine programs is also suggested.

Accessory

The specific failure modes in the accessory subsystem were of a varied nature with no one area or failure mode consistently high. It was suggested that this rate may be considered a generic rate based on the number of individual components and the relatively low operating loads of the gears, bearings, and other elements of the accessory system.

Thus, the only apparent action that could alleviate this problem is a reduction in the complexity of the accessory systems. This can be accomplished through the integration of drive functions (such as tandem mounting of fuel pump and fuel controls) or through the elimination of drive functions (such as air impingement starting systems). The potential for mounting a high-speed fuel pump on the main shaft has been explored,²³ and other accessories could possibly serve as candidates for similar research.

Environmental Conditions

Over 50 percent of the residual rate represents fuel control contamination. Even with the increased fuel filtration anticipated in all future engines, control unit contamination will continue, due to filter bypass and/or accumulation of contaminants passing through the filters. Lubrication system contamination and structure/case corrosion are other modes in this category; each contributes approximately 10 percent.

Closed loop fueling systems would reduce fuel contamination in the field. Gravity refueling into an open fuel filler tube with helicopter rotors turning is not conducive to fuel cleanliness. Pressure refueling, gravity close-loop, or simply better nozzle-to-filler sealing are the responsibilities of both the customer and the airframe manufacturer. Engine requirements should be more clearly expressed by the engine manufacturer in order that the airframe fuel systems be improved.

Lubrication system contamination could increase over that experienced in the current engines if extensive use is made of labyrinth seals. To preclude this problem and reduce scheduled maintenance on oil filter systems, devices should

be developed which would continuously clear the oil to the 10-micron level and have a self-cleaning capability. One such device is discussed in Reference 29.

Some degree of corrosion has been experienced on all engines examined in this study. Usually the incidents are recorded as being due to unusually severe environmental conditions. They were only experienced in any magnitude on engines utilizing extensive amounts of magnesium. Although the one company using magnesium extensively has developed a rather effective (proprietary) protective coating, its benefits are lost where erosion takes place. If erosion is reduced in the future, the corrosion problem will be reduced without further remedial action.

PROGRAM CONSIDERATIONS

The program elements that contributed to past R&M problems were reviewed in Section 5; current improvements in programs were examined in Section 6. This discussion will suggest areas of the program that require additional remedial action and will utilize the five program elements previously introduced in Section 6:

- o Specifications and Requirements
 - o Development Design and Testing
 - o Operational Use and Product Improvement
 - o Environment
 - o Materials and Design Concepts Technology

Specifications and Requirements

Two remedial actions in the specifications area are appropriate. First, overall R&M objectives should be strengthened through the selection of well-understood parameters with numerical values enforced by contractual demonstrations. Second, the restrained and selective imposition of design requirements should be exercised at the detailed level. Specific recommendations along these lines are as follows.

Three main R&M parameters should be adopted to describe the total engine. These are unscheduled engine removal (UER) from the airframe, time between overhaul (if appropriate) and hotend inspection intervals, and maintenance task times on selected tasks. All other parameters either lave insufficient historical data available or are undemonstralle.

Specific individual subsystems/failure modes should be

controlled through separate quantitative requirements. These failure modes are erosion, fuel contamination, turbine vane sulfidation, no-lube operation, blade containment, and compressor and turbine fatigue. Each of these modes, as well as maintanance task times or tool requirements, can be demonstrated by testing under accelerated or controlled conditions. The criteria for acceptance can be clearly defined in each instance.

Certain design features should be specified where the tradeoff aspects are clearly understood. The R&M, cost, weight, performance space, and schedule implications of a legislated design feature must be acknowledged in the total engine numerical objectives.

All requirements must be demonstrated through either test or analysi. Emphasis should be placed on test verification, with minimum of subjectivity in acceptance criteria. Tests for overall engine reliability may require longer durations than would be practical in the development phase and thus should be conducted in a downstream production or operational phase. Since these two phases are usually authorized by separate contracts, arrangements must be devised so that the obligation of demonstrations is clearly manifested in the development contract.

Developmental Design and Testing

Although the prime responsibility for hardware improvements in this area rests with the engine manufacturer, certain recommendations are appropriate for engine customers. These suggestions require customer initiation and funding for maximum effectiveness.

First priority should be given to providing the engine designer with the tools necessary for meaningful trade-off decisions. The customer can accomplish this through expanded data collection systems on in-service engines with the data made routinely available to all engine manufacturers. Periodic summaries of reduced data should be published. This is a prerequisite to vigorous prediction, evaluation, and control of engine R&M in the future.

A series of studies of the detailed design problems in the various engine subsystems should be accomplished. As a casebook of past problems, the studies would contribute to experience retention that should avoid the repetition of certain failure modes. These studies would be integrated with the subsystem design studies recommended in the Materials and Design Concepts Technology discussion.

A general relationship between reliability and development

testing should be established. A study of turbine engines similar to that performed on helicopter dynamic components²¹ would allow the engine contractor to realistically size the test program to the reliability requirements. This study could also examine the present specifications relating to PFRT and MQT testing and clarify acceptance criteria and test conditions.

Operational Use and Product Improvement

Improvements in this area should cause a decrease in R&M problems as large as that expected from improved specifications.

An R&M program to control the operational phase product improvement of every engine should be defined. It must reflect specific contractual responsibilities and specify the details of data reporting, meeting, timing and personnel attendance, criteria for problem identification and correction, and TBO growth criteria. It is most important that an attitude of commitment to identifying, acknowlodging, and fixing problems, and increasing the TBO quickly be generated.

The R&M data-collection system on a specific engine program should collect data on parameters in addition to those specifically recommended in the specifications and requirements paragraphs and those required for demonstration purposes.

These additional parameters should be:

- o Maintenance man-hours
- o' In-flight and ground aborts
- o Unscheduled engine removals requiring depot return
- o Component or module removals
- o Total malfunctions

Current and near-term future programs should collect this data in anticipation of the expansion of R&M quantification.

Contractor data-collection teams should be used to provide quantitative rates and failure-mode and mechanism detail.

Members assigned to operating units, field repair activities, and depot level facilities would contribute necessary information to the reporting system and could expedite retrieval of failed units for engineering analysis.

Uprated models should receive R&M controls similar to the basic model. Numerical R&M goals and demonstration tests

should be utilized, with the contractor deciding the appropriate mix of analysis and testing.

Environment

No specific recommendations are given in this area other than that additional effort should be applied in the mechanical and personnel areas. Vibration levels of today's helicopters should be measured, collected and published. Realistic performance capabilities of maintenance and operating personnel should be quantified. The effects of an all-volunteer Army should be predicted in terms of skills, morale, and motivation.

More generally, non-project-aligned Government agencies should continue to define the total environment. With this definition, the nature and magnitude of the environments impact on R&M will be better understood. Future R&M control programs, including demonstration tests, require this understanding for problem responsibility assignment and cost-effective corrective action. The physical and human environment will most likely change little - what is ultimately required is the design of equipment to withstand conditions heretofore called abusive but now recognized as normal.

Materials and Design Concepts Technology

The following recommendations may generate many specific areas of design or analysis research and provide a real foundation for a logical industry-wide program for improved R&M in future engines.

A series of R&M oriented state-of-the-art studies should be directed at the major subsystems of the engine. These studies, conducted by design specialists, would review the R&M history of the particular subsystem, evaluate alternative design approaches, discuss current research and future trends, and provide specific recommendations for future anticipated engine :equirements.

Government agencies should increase their sponsorship and encourage wide attendance of forums and conferences in an effort to maximize the exposure to design lessons learned throughout the industry.

9.0 CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

والمراجع والمستهدين والمراجع

Current engine R&M problems have been identified and quantified. Fifty problem areas have been used to describe the causes of current and predictions of future engine R&M problems.

Non-engine-caused problems are responsibile for two-thirds of all unscheduled engine removals. These problems must be alleviated in new engine/aircraft programs.

Engine programs have been continually improved through product improvement programs as service experience is gained.

The significance of advanced technology in new engines can be assessed against current engine problem areas.

More R&D is required to evaluate the R&M characteristics of many design features and approaches.

Engines typically have experienced extensive improvement after service introduction. This implies that more development could economically eliminate future service problems.

Firm and realistic specification of requirements for design, test and quality control are essential for new engine programs.

A number of design features and approaches have R&M advantages. These are available for consideration in design trade studies.

The following recommendations are appropriate:

- The combination of approximately 20 design features identified in this study that can reduce the current R&M problem should be considered in future engines requiring improved reliability.
- A series of studies on selected, advantageous R&M changes should be undertaken to quantify the full impact of these changes over a range of engine sizes and configurations. The performance, weight, cost and developmental schedule characteristics of R&M beneficial changes must be understood and developed to achieve the rapid and effective incorporation of these changes into future designs.
- Non-engine-caused reliability problems must be closely identified; engineering changes must be implemented to reduce their rate.

- Procuring agencies, at the initiation of requests for proposals and design/development work on new engines, should implement the following actions to improve the R&M characteristics:
 - Provide clear, precise requirements and objectives for program requirement documents and hardware specifications that are realistic in terms of the numerical rates and parameters selected and are demonstrable within prescribed time limits.
 - Establish reliability growth goals for each engine.
 - Require formal R&M demonstration tests at prescribed points in the life cycle.
 - Require contractors to develop R&M plans to allow for R&M growth through adequate consideration of R&M in the trade-off process, accomplishment of analyses that reflect realistic environments, reliability testing to identify problems, development of timely corrective action, and verification of corrective action effectiveness.
- o The reliability of an engine should continue to be monitored after it is committed to production and fielded for operational use. This will provide a logical basis for the assessment of engine product improvements necessary to achieve the engine's longterm reliability goals.
- The customer should establish a uniform and organized R&M data collection system for each engine program. Information gathered should sufficiently establish the causes and frequency of all problems. The parameters measured should include as a minimum:
 - Unscheduled engine removals
 - Maintenance man-hours
 - Total malfunction rates
 - Abort rates
- The reliability objectives for uprated-power engine models should be clearly specified at the initiation of the uprating program. Adequate, additional reliability testing on the complete engine should be provided and demonstrations should be required to ensure that these objectives are met.

- TBO growth program for each engine should be established, based on rigorous analytical techniques including the consequences, detectability and rate of progression of failures and the shape of the hazard function.
- o Engine modularization policy should be reexamined. Existing modularization in Army engines is not being fully utilized. Potential reliability, weight, cost and performance penalties are associated with extensive engine modularization. A reappraisal of organizational and direct support level engine maintenance tasks should be initiated to determine if current levels of modularization are warranted. If not warranted, they should be reduced.
- o Study and development efforts should be completed on the following specific topics which adversely affect current R&M levels:
 - FOD Identify origins and types of FOD, optimize screens as an interim step, and investigate alternate concepts for FOD prevention.
 - Operator and maintenance error Identify common factors in operation and maintenance errors and develop proposals to reduce/eliminate them.
 - Vibration environment Identify vibration frequencies/amplitudes imposed on engines and their effects on engine components. Determine the relative merits of hard versus soft mounting of engines.
- Unique design features have been identified whose R&M characteristics are either unknown or potentially adverse. Studies and hardware development programs to include R&M considerations are recommended on the following:
 - Variable geometry turbine nozzles and their associated operating hardware.
 - Air bearings in engine main shaft applications.
- o Studies should be implemented to develop the relationship between the necessary testing duration and the engine reliability requirements and objectives.

LITERATURE CITED

- 1. Bamberger, E. N., et al., LIFE ADJUSTMENT FACTORS FOR BALL AND ROLLER BEARINGS, New York, The American Society of Mechanical Engineers, 1971.
- Shevchenko, R. P., AIRCRAFT JET ENGINE ROLLING CONTACT BEARING FATIGUE, Presented at Eleventh Meeting of the Mechanical Failures Prevention Group, Williamsburg, Virginia, April 7-8, 1973, AD 724 475.
- Rumbarger, J. H., and Dunfee, J. D., SURVEY OF THE STATE-OF-THE-ART FC⁻ THE DESIGN OF FIGH SPEED ROLLING ELEMENT BEARINGS USL. IN GAS TURBINE ENGINES, Franklin Institute Research Laboratories, Report No. F-C2138-1 (2 volumes), May 1969.
- 4. Harris, T. A., and Aaronson, S. F., AN ANALYTICAL INVES-TIGATION OF SKIDDING IN A HIGH SPEED, CYLINDRICAL ROLLER BEARING HAVING CIRCUMFERENTIALLY SPACED, PRELOADED, ANNULAR ROLLERS, ASLE Paper 67AM-1C-2, Toronto, May 1-4, 1967.
- Harris, T. A., AN ANALYTICAL METHOD TO PREDICT SKIDDING IN HIGH SPEED ROLLER BEARINGS, ASLE Paper 65-LC-14, San Francisco, California, October 18-20, 1965.
- Ziron, L. I., BEARING AND SEAL SCALABILITY STUDY, USAAMRDL Technical Report 71-27, U.S. Army Air Mobility Research and Development Laboratory, Fort Eustis, Virginia, June 1971, AD 729329.
- 7. Cawley, L. J., and Ducan, R. M., HIGH PERFORMANCE SEALS, Machine Design, April 1, 1971, pp 152-159.
- Rentz, W. A., Walters, J. J., and Freeman, A DYNAMIC HOT-CORROSION RIG TESTING PROCEDURE, Journal of Materials, Vol 4, No. 3, American Society for Testing and Materials, 1969, AD 822 779.
- 9. Silverstein, A., PPOGRESS IN AIRCRAFT JAS TURBINE ENGINE DEVELOPMENT, Aerospace Proceedings, 1966, pp 587-605.
- Coutsouradis, D., MEETING REQUIREMENTS FOR HIGH TEMPER-ATURE GAS TURBINE, A CHALLENGE TO METALLURGISTS, Paper presented at AGARD, Propulsion and Energetics Panel -High Temperature Turbines, Florence, Italy, September 21-25, 1970.
- Gedwill, M. A., AN EVALUATION OF THREE OXIDATION-RESISTANT ALLOY CLADDINGS FOR IN 100 and WI 52 SUPER-ALLOYS, NASA TN D-5483, October 1969.

- Suciu, S. N., HIGH TEMPERATURE TURBINE DESIGN CONSID-ERATIONS, Paper 710462, presented at SAE National Air Transportation Meeting, Ga., May 10-13, 1971.
- 13. Avbel, J., STATE-OF-THE-ART REVIEW FOR AIRCRAFT ENGINE FUEL CONTROLS, Naval Air Propulsion Test Center, NAPTC-AED-1943, February 1971, AD 881 169L.
- 14. INFORMATION CONCERNING FOREIGN OBJECT DAMAGED GAS TURBINE ENGINES, JULY 1969 THROUGH DECEMBER 1969; forwarding of Dept. of the Navy, NATSF, Ref MRR:JTM:em/490, November 10, 1970.
- 15. Bianchini, G. V., and Koschmann, R. B., T63 ENGINE SAND AND DUST TOLERANCE, Paper presented at Sixth Annual National Conference on Environmental Effects on Aircraft and Propulsion Systems, U.S. Naval Air Turoine Test Station, Trenton, New Jersey, September 26-28, 1966.
- 16. Pillar, C. E., INLET DUST INGESTION TEST, The Boeing Company, Document Number D4-3473, May 1967.
- 17. Rapp, G. C., and Rosenthal, S. H., PROBLEMS AND SOLUTIONS FOR SAND ENVIRONMENT OPERATION OF HELICOPTER GAS TURBINES, ASME Paper No. 68-GT-37, presented at the Gas Turbine Conference and Product Show, Washington, D.C., March 17-21, 1968.
- Wood, R. M., STUDY-CORRELATION OF AERODYNAMIC PARAMETERS WITH COMPRESSOR EROSION, Allison Division-General Motors Document No. EDR 6-92, February 18, 1969.
- 19. Shallman, I., WEAR AND CHANGE IN THE PARAMETERS OF THE AXIAL AND CENTRIFUGAL COMPRESSOR STAGES DURING OPERATION IN DUSTY AIR, Helicopter Gas Turbine Engines, Moscow, 1966, A67-24531.
- 20. Darling, R. S., Hogg, G. J., and Staudt, E. H., REQUIRE-MENTS AND DEVELOPMENTAL TECHNIQUES FOR ENGINE AIR PARTICLE SEPARATORS IN VTOL AIRCRAFT, Paper presented at Joint Symposium on Environmental Effects on VTOL Designs, Arlington, Texas, November 1970.
- Rummel, K. G., HELICOPTER DEVELOPMENT RELIABILITY TEST REQUIREMENTS, USAAMRDL Technical Report 71-18A, U.S. Army Air Mobility Research and Development Laboratory, Fort Eustis, Virginia, April 1971, AD 725595.
- 22. Ashbrook, R. L., A SURVEY OF SALT DEPOSITS IN COMPRESSORS OF FLIGHT GAS TURBINE ENGINES, NASA TN D-4999, January 1969.

- 23. JONNSON, H. T., DESIGN AND EVALUATION OF ADVANCED HIGH SPEED FUEL PUMP, USAAMRDL Technical Report 71-37, U.S. Army Air Mobility Research and Development Laboratory, Fort Eustis, Virginia, July 1971, AD 729867.
- 24. Waldron, W. D., Young, W. E., and Curwen, P. W., AN INVESTIGATION OF AIR BEARINGS FOR GAS TURBINE ENGINES, USAAMRDL Technical Report 71-59, U.S. Army Air Mobility Research and Development Laboratory, Fort Eustis, Virginia, December 1971, AD 894578.
- 25. Paladini, W., STATIC AND ROTATING AIR/GAS SEAL EVALUATION, USAAMRDL Technical Report 71-28, U.S. Army Air Mobility Research and Development Laboratory, Fort Eustis, Virginia, June 1971, AD 730361.
- 26. Wheeler, A. J., Dolf, H. R., Klein, V. J., and Acurio, J., SMALL GAS TURBINE ENGINE COMPONENT TECHNOLOGY REGENERATOR RESEARCH, USAAVLABS Technical Report 66-90, U.S. Army Aviation Materiel Laboratories, Fort Eustis, Virginia, January 1967, AD 809557L.
- 27. Lewis Center Staff, FACTORS THAT AFFECT OPERATIONAL RELIABILITY OF TURBOJET ENGINES, NASA Report TR-R-54, National Aeronautics and Space Administration, Lewis Research Center, Cleveland, Ohio, 1960.
- 28. Tombardo, S., and Woskowitz, S. L., EXPERIENCE WITH TRANSPIRATION COOLED BLADES, Paper presented at AGARD Propulsion and Energetics Panel-High Temperature Turbine, Florence, Italy, September 21-25, 1970.
- 29. Seielstad, H. D., and Sherlock, J. J., THE CENTRIFUGAL FILTER FOR GAS TURBINE LUBE SYSTEMS, Paper presented at Ninth Annual National Conference on Environmental Effects on Aircraft and Propulsion Systems, U.S. Naval Air Propulsion Test Center, Trenton, New Jersey, 1969.
- 30. O'Fleherty, J., and O'Rorke, R. J., COST OF EQUIPMENT OVERHAUL AT DEPOTS, RAC-R-35, Research Analysis Corporation, McLean, Virginia, July 1968, AD 876 276.
- 31. Senderoff, I., HELICOPTER ESCAPE AND PERSONNEL SUPVIVAL ACCIDENT DATA STUDY, U.S. Naval Air Development Center Contract N62269-70-C-0094, Boeing-Vertol Division Report No. D210-10267-1, April 1967, AD 904 373L.
- 32. Zilioli, A. E., CRASH INJURY ECONOMICS: THE COSTS OF TRAINING AND MAINTAINING AN ARMY AVIATOR, USAARL Report 71-17, April 1971.

33. MILITARY OCCUPATIONAL SPECIALTY TRAINING COST HANDBOOK, FOD-110-72, U.S. Army Field Operating Cost Agency, November 1972.

1 1

.

APPENDIX I

CONVERSION OF TBO INTERVAL INTO RATES .

Three of the four R&M parameters used in this study are expressed as rates (events per unit time). The TBO parameter is, however, usually expressed as intervals (hours) and must be converted into a rate for integration with the other parameters.

The rate desired is the scheduled removal rate. It is important to understand that, since premature removals prevent engines from reaching their designated TBO interval, the scheduled removal rate is not the reciprocal of the TBO. Instead, the scheduled removal rate is obtained by subtracting the unscheduled removal rate (measured) from the total removal rate (calculated). This total removal rate is obtained by using the following formula which is applicable with an exponential distribution:

Total Removal Rate =
$$\frac{1}{\left[\frac{1}{\text{UER Rate}}\right]\left[1 - e\right]}$$

Specifically:

Total Removal Rate

=	L						
	Γ_1				-(800)(0.0	0 ²⁷⁸	
	0.00278			е		ل	

= 0.00298

Scheduled Removal Rate = Total Removal Rate - Unscheduled Removal Rate

> = 0.00298 - 0.00278 = 0.00020 Scheduled Removals Per Engine Flight Hour (or 0.200 Removals Per 1000 Engine Hours)

This total scheduled removal rate is apportioned to the various subsystems as shown in Table IX where 12% of the TBO was considered due to bearings, 63% to compressors, and 25% to turbines. Thus:

Bearings = (12%)(.20) = .024 use .02 removals per 1000 hours Compressor = (63%)(.20) = .126 use .13 removals per 1000 hours Turbine = (25%)(.20) = .050 use .05 removals per 1000 hours Total .20

APPENDIX II

DEVELOPMENT OF INDEX NUMBERS

THE CONCEPT

The index number is designed to integrate the frequencies and consequences of failure modes and/or subsystems in each of four separate R&M parameters. The use of the index number results in a single value for each failure mode or subsystem on a dimensionless scale of 0 to 10.

Construction of the index numbers is a straightforward threestep process involving first, the conversion of the numerical rate for all problems (subsystems) within each parameter to a scale factor; second, the creation of weighting multipliers which consider the relative frequencies and consequences of events among the four parameters; and third, the application of the weighting multipliers to the scale factors to produce the index numbers. This process is illustrated in Figure 70.



Figure 70. Development of the Index Number.

SCALE FACTOR

Assignment of the scale factors is the first step in the process of deriving index numbers. The scale factor is, as is the index number, a value of 0 to 10 which reflects the frequency of occurrence of each problem (subsystem) within each parameter. The relationships between scale factors and frequencies for each parameter are shown on Figure 71. The numerical relationships on Figure 71 are constructed so that usually the scale factor of 10 is set equal to the largest single subsystem value observed in each parameter. Subsystems with lower occurrence rates then, have a proportionately lower scale factor. The resulting scale factors for each subsystem in each parameter are shown in Table X.



Figure 71. R&M Parameter Scale Factors.

WEIGHTING MULTIPLIERS

Establishing the weighting multipliers for each parameter is a process somewhat more complex than for the scale factors. Since the scale factor merely reflects the relative frequencies of problems within an individual parameter, consideration of both the relative consequences and relative frequencies from one parameter to another is handled by the weighting multiplier. Calculation of the relative frequencies of the iour R&M parameters is performed through an examination of Figure 71 which relates scale factors to a frequency of occurrence for each parameter. The ratios of frequencies for a common scale factor are shown below in Table LXXV.

TABLE LXXV. RATIOS OF	FREQUENCY OF OCCURRENCE
Parameter	Frequency Ratio to Accidents
Unscheduled Removals Major Accidents Maintenance Man-Hours Scheduled Removals	75 1 3400 37

Calculation of the relative consequences of the four parameters is performed by examining the impact of a specific event (a single major accident, a single maintenance man-hcur, or a single scheduled or unscheduled removal) in each of the four parameters and relating these impacts.

Several measures of consequences were considered as potential evaluators of the relative impact among the four R&M parameters. Among those considered were:

- o Program response criteria: the number of similar events that have been historically necessary in order to initiate and implement corrective action
- o Impact on availability: the loss in available flying time that each event consumes

These and other parameters were considered but discarded due to either a requirement for an excessive amount of subjectivity to be applied or a lack of applicability across all four R&M parameters.

Cost as a consequence was chosen for the evaluation of the relative impact among the four parameters. The cost parameter chosen consists principally of direct costs incurred from each event. They were quantified using existing published data.

The calculations of the relative cost consequences are presented in the following manner:

- The costs per event in each of the four parameters 1. are calculated. In most cases the costs vary over a range of engine/aircraft sizes.
- An average aircraft is chosen. 2.
- 3. Ratios of costs per event among each of the parameters are established.

COSTS OF AN UNSCHEDULED ENGINE REMOVAL (UER)

The cost impact of an unscheduled removal is dominated by the cost incurred during overhaul or major repair. In the Army, overhaul/repair is usually accomplished at the depot level. While the Navy and Air Force utilize intermediate levels of maintenance to perform repairs involving the complete disassembly of the engine, this practice has not been effectively implemented by the Army despice recent efforts to utilize the general support level of maintenance. In actuality, approximately 70-80% of Army turbine engines removed from the airframe are returned to a depot level activity for final disposition/repair/overhaul.

The material and labor costs to overhaul gas turbine engines at the depot level are described in one study 30 as being related to the acquisition costs of the engines. This study arrived at a cost equation which is expressed mathematically as:

= .2646 + .00000 18429 (acquisition cost) overhaul cost acquisition cost

Expressed in graphic form the equation appears as shown in Figure 72.





Utilizing this curve (equation) and the acquisition prices of engines (in 1968 dollars) the range of overhaul costs is shown on Figure 73 as a function of the empty weight of the aircraft in which the various engines are installed.



Figure 73. Overhaul Costs of Turbine Engines.

COSTS OF A MAJOR ACCIDENT

The cost of a major accident must consider the aircraft material costs (repair or attrition) and the costs of any fatalities that occur from the accident.

Aircraft material costs for a major accident vary as a function of the size of the aircraft. Army Regulation AR385-40 and OPNAVINSTR 3750.6 for the Navy define major accidents as having occurred when a specific value of man-hours to repair has been incurred or when a fatality of the crew or passengers is associated with the event. Thus, each aircraft size family has its own man-hour threshold. This is shown in Figure 74 which plots man-hours against aircraft weight empty for the Army definition.





The specific cost threshold for each aircraft is exceeded, naturally, whenever the aircraft is stricken as a result of an accident. Figure 75 shows the ratio of strikes to major accidents as a function of aircraft weight empty. It is plotted using both Army and Navy data as published in Reference 31.



Figure 75. Strike to Major Accident Ratios for Army and Navy Helicopters.

The acquisition cost of the aircraft (plotted on Figure 76 as a function of weight empty) is used to represent the cost of a strike.





The aircraft which were involved in major accidents which were repaired and returned to service (not attrited) incurred costs which were obtained from the U.S. Army Agency for Aviation Safety (USAAAVS). Average costs by aircraft model are shown on Figure 77 plotted against aircraft weight empty.



Figure 77. Costs of Non-Attrited Major Accidents.

Historical data was reviewed to determine the average number of fatalities per major accident. These fatalities were divided into three groups:

- o Aviators (pilots and copilots)
- o Non-Aviator Flight Crew (crew chiefs, gunners, observers)
- o Passengers (military and civilian)

The results are expressed in fatalities per major accident, in each of these three personnel categories, for individual aircraft models as a function of aircraft weight empty. These data are plotted in Figures 78 through 81.

The costs per death were considered to have two elements: compensation costs, and retraining costs. Compensation costs include Social Security benefits, death gratuities, dependency and indemnity compensation, and funeral costs. Some of these costs vary as a function of the rank or grade of the individual fatality. Retraining costs represent the costs of replacing the deceased person, from a training standpoint. Table LXXVI shows the compensation and training costs for aviator fatalities, based on an estimated distribution of ranks.

The costs of non-aviator flight crew and passenger fatalities are shown below in Table LXXVII.

Considering the fatality rates shown on Figure 31 and the costs per fatality in Tables LXXVI and LXXVII, the fatality costs of a major accident are shown on Figure 82.

Using the equipment costs from Figures 76 and 77 and the fatality costs from Figure 82, the total cost per major accident in the U.S. Army is shown on Figure 83 as a function of aircraft weight empty. Figure 84 is the same data as Figure 83 except that costs are plotted with a linear scale.

COSTS OF A MAINTENANCE MAN-HOUR

The cost (in 1968 dcllars) of a maintenance man-hour is assumed to be \$4.00.

COSTS OF A TBO (SCHETULED) REMOVAL

The labor and material costs of a scheduled removal are considered to be the same as for an unscheduled removal (as shown in Figure 74).






Figure 79. Non-Aviator Flight-Crew Fatalities per Major Accident.



Figure 80. Passenger (Non-Crew) Fatalities per Major Accident.



Figure 81. Total Fatalities by Type per Major Accident.

	TABLE LXXVI.	COSTS OF A	VIATOR FAT	TALITIE	Sa
Ranl	Comp. Cost ^b Re (dollars)	trng. Cost ^C (dollars)	Total	<u>Aviato</u> (pct)	r Fatalities (est. dist,)
W01 W02 W03 W04 2LT LLT CPT MAJ LTC COL	4,073 47,068 61,183 111,911 4,118 42,894 69,324 58,235 51,526 33,559	55,000	59,073 102,068 116,183 166,911 59,118 97,894 124,324 113,238 106,526 88,559	20 30 10 15 10 5	20,414 35,000 16,691 5,912 14,684 12,432 5,662
a _{Avg} .	aviator \$110,795	b _{Ref} . 32	^C Ref. 3	3	

TABLE LXXVII. COST OF NON-AVIATOR CREW AND PASSENGER FATALITIES				
	Comp. Cost ^a (dollars)	Retrng. Cost ^b (dollars)	Total	
Non-Aviator Flight Crew	52,000	15,000	67,000	
Passenger	37,000	11,000	48,000	
a _{Est} .	from Ref. 32 b	Ref. 33		













SELECTION OF AN AVERAGE AIRCRAFT

Since the costs per event for three of the four parameters vary over a range of engine/aircraft size, an average size aircraft must be chosen to facilitate subsequent calculations. For the purposes of this study, a helicopter of 7,000-pound weight empty was selected as being typical of past U.S. Army helicopter experience. Figure 85 illustrates the weight range of Army helicopters, and the average size aircraft chosen.





DETERMINATION OF COST RATIOS

At the 7,000-pound weight empty point, the cost per event and associated ratios for each of the four R&M parameters are shown on Table LXXVIII.

TABLE LXXVIII.	COSTS AND RELATION	SHIPS
Parameter	Cost per Event (dollars)	Cost Ratio to Accidents
Unscheduled Removals Major Accidents Maintenance Man-Hours Scheduled Removals	16,000 400,000 4 16,000	1/25 1 1/100,000 1/25

DETERMINATION OF WEIGHTING MULTIPLIER

Determination of weighting multipliers involves combining the relative severity of each event with the relative frequency of occurrence of events. Thus the process is simply the multiplication of the ratios from Table LXXVIII (ratios of cost per event) and Table LXXV (ratio of frequency of occurrence). This process is shown below in Table LXXIX.

TABLE LXXIX. DERIVATION OF WEIGHTING MULTIPLIER							
	Weight.			Multi.			
Ratio of Parameter Costs		Ratio of Frequencies	ACC Set at 1	MMH Set at 1			
UER	1/25	75	3	100			
ACC MMH	1 1/100.000	1 3400	00.03	33			
TBO	1/25	37	1.5	50			

CALCULATION OF INDEX NUMBERS

The calculation of index numbers involves adjusting the scale factor for each subsystem by the weighting multiplier. In mathematical terms the process is:

Ind. No.= (UER SF) (UER WM)+(ACC SF) (ACC WM)+(MMH SF) (MMH WM)+(TBO SF) (TBO WM) UER WM+ACC WM+MMH WM+TbO WM

where SF = scale factor WM = weighting multiplier

An example of this process is provided by the turbine subsystem (see Figure 70):

$$\frac{(2)(100) + (5)(33) + (10)(1) + (3)(50)}{100 + 33 + 1 + 50} = \frac{525}{184} = 2.86$$

This calculation was performed on each subsystem and the resultant index numbers are provided in Table X.